

# Bipolar Disorder, Associated Treatments and Bone Health

AUTHOR(S)

Vinoomika Chandrasekaran

PUBLICATION DATE

01-06-2020

HANDLE

10779/DRO/DU:22648039.v1

Downloaded from Deakin University's Figshare repository

Deakin University CRICOS Provider Code: 00113B

# Bipolar Disorder, Associated Treatments and Bone Health

by

Vinoomika Chandrasekaran BSc., MBiotech (Hons)

Submitted in fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

2020



# DEAKIN UNIVERSITY CANDIDATE DECLARATION

I certify the following about the thesis entitled (10 word maximum)

### Bipolar Disorder, Associated Treatments and Bone Health,

submitted for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (Medicine).

- a. I am the creator of all or part of the whole work(s) (including content and layout) and that where reference is made to the work of others, due acknowledgment is given.
- b. The work(s) are not in any way a violation or infringement of any copyright, trademark, patent, or other rights whatsoever of any person.
- c. That if the work(s) have been commissioned, sponsored or supported by any organisation, I have fulfilled all of the obligations required by such contract or agreement.
- d. That any material in the thesis which has been accepted for a degree or diploma by any university or institution is identified in the text.
- e. All research integrity requirements have been complied with.

'I certify that I am the student named below and that the information provided in the form is correct'

Full Name: Vinoomika Chandrasekaran

Signed: Signature Redacted by Library

Date: 15th July 2020



## DEAKIN UNIVERSITY ACCESS TO THESIS – A

I am the author of the thesis entitled **Bipolar Disorder**, Associated Treatments and Bone Health, submitted for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (Medicine).

This thesis may be made available for consultation, loan and limited copying in accordance with the Copyright Act 1968.

'I certify that I am the student named below and that the information provided in the form is correct'

Full Name: Vinoomika Chandrasekaran

Signed:

Signature Redacted by Library

Date: 15<sup>th</sup> July 2020

Contents	
Acknowledgmentsvii	
Manuscriptsix	
i. Included in this thesisix	
ii. Other publicationsx	
Conference Presentationsxi	
i. Nationalxi	
ii. Internationalxi	
Abstract xiii	
List of Figuresxvi	
Abbreviationsxvii	
Introduction1	
Overview of the thesis	
Chapter 1: Literature Review5	
1.1 Bipolar disorder	
1.1.1 Definition of bipolar disorder	
1.1.2 Prevalence of bipolar disorder	
1.1.3 Aetiology	
1.1.4 Treatment	
1.1.5 Medical comorbidity16	
1.2 Bone health17	
1.2.1 Bone cells	

1.2.2 Bone remodelling
1.2.3 Bone loss
1.3 Mood disorders and bone21
1.3.1 Unipolar depression and bone
1.3.2 Bipolar disorder and bone health
1.4 Psychotropic use and bone23
1.4.1 Antidepressants and bone
1.4.2 Antipsychotics and bone
1.4.3 Anticonvulsants and bone
1.5 Aims and hypotheses
Chapter 2: Methods
Part A: Systematic review
2.1.1 Manuscript I
Part B: Epidemiological studies
2.2.1 Geelong Osteoporosis Study (Manuscript III)
2.2.2 PRedictors and Outcomes of incident FRACtures study (Manuscript IV)
Part C: Bone cell in vitro studies
2.3.1 Effect of anticonvulsants on human OC formation and resorption
2.3.2 Effect of anticonvulsants on human OB formation and mineralisation
2.3.3 Effect of anticonvulsants on gene expression by qRT-PCR analysis
2.3.4 Statistical analysis
2.3.5 Ethics
Chapter 3: Bipolar Disorder and Bone Health

Part A: Systematic review
3.1.1 Manuscript II
Chapter 4: Anticonvulsants and Bone Health64
Part B: Epidemiological studies65
4.1.1 Manuscript III
4.1.2 Manuscript IV
Part C: Bone cell in vitro studies
4.1.3 Manuscript V
Chapter 5: Discussion and Conclusion128
5.1 Discussion
5.1.1 Strengths and Limitations
5.1.2 Future directions
5.2 Conclusions
References

## Acknowledgments

Completing a PhD has been one of the best decisions of my life. This journey has transformed my life professionally and personally, for which I will be forever grateful. I would like to extend my heartfelt thanks to my supervisors, A/Prof Lana Williams, Dr. Jason Hodge, Dr. Rasika Samarasinghe and Professors Julie Pasco and Michael Berk for their belief in me, their generosity in sharing their experience, and for always being accessible for feedback and moral support.

My sincere thanks to Prof Sharon Brennan-Olsen for her unwavering support and valuable feedback through conducting and writing up the systematic review. My thanks also to Mrs. Amanda Stuart for her support in conducting statistical analyses, and her feedback while writing my manuscripts. My thanks also to Dr. Fiona Collier for her input and valuable advice on data analysis for the basic research arm of this project.

My thanks to Liz, Kanika, Danielle, Minh, Cathy, Ash and Millie for their help during my involvement in keeping an inventory of biological samples collected for the Geelong Osteoporosis Study (GOS) and the Bipolar Health and Lifestyle Study. Thanks also to Chiara and Monica for their help during the analysis of GOS baseline serum samples. Thanks also to Dr. Kara Holloway-Kew and Dr. Sarah Hosking for never hesitating to help me learn and understand the statistical principles used in this thesis.

My thanks to the NHMRC for the grant attached to my project, to Deakin University for my scholarship and conference funding and to the staff collecting the data that was included in this work. Many thanks also to Deakin University and Barwon Health for ethics approvals, various training programmes, opportunities to present my work, serve on several committees and be a peer mentor. I am also deeply grateful to Professors Julie Pasco and Michael Berk for the

opportunity to meet several other visiting experts in the field. These experiences have been valuable learning opportunities while also helping me expand my network.

My humble thanks to my mother, whose encouragement and sacrifices have made each step in my career advancement possible and meaningful. Warmest thanks to Pamela for always choosing to see the best in me, Shayini for all the great conversations and to Hajara for being an inspiration. Finally, a big thank you to my therapists, Rashawnda and Adeola, mentors, Anand and Zinwa, my literary hero, Brené Brown, and my network of friends, colleagues and everyone at Kitchener House (residences) who have made this journey positive and rewarding.

## **Manuscripts**

### i. Included in this thesis

- Chandrasekaran V, Brennan-Olsen SL, Stuart AL, Pasco JA, Berk M, Hodge JM and Williams LJ. Association between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health: a metaanalysis and systematic review protocol. *BMJ Open.* 2017;7:e013981. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2016-013981
- Chandrasekaran V, Brennan-Olsen SL, Stuart AL, Pasco JA, Berk M, Hodge JM and Williams LJ. Association between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health: a metaanalysis and systematic review. *J Affect Disord*. 2019 Apr 15;249:262-269. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2019.02.013. Epub 2019 Feb 6.
- Chandrasekaran V, Pasco JA, Stuart AL, Brennan-Olsen SL, Berk M, Hodge JM, Samarasinghe RM and Williams LJ. Anticonvulsant use and bone health in a population-based study of men and women: cross-sectional data from the Geelong Osteoporosis Study. *BMC Musculoskelet Disord*. 2021 Feb 11;22(1):172. doi: 10.1186/s12891-021-04042-w.
- Chandrasekaran V, Stuart AL, Pasco JA, Brennan-Olsen SL, Berk M, Hodge JM, Samarasinghe RM and Williams LJ. Anticonvulsant use and fracture: a case-control study. [Accepted at J Musculoskelet Neuronal Interact on 14/02/2021]
- Chandrasekaran V, Hodge JM, Samarasinghe RM, Pasco JA, Berk M and Williams LJ. Comparison of the effects of anticonvulsants on osteoclast and osteoblast formation and function. [Submitted to Biological Psychiatry]

## ii. Other publications

- Williams LJ, Berk M, Hodge JM, Kotowicz MA, Stuart AL, Chandrasekaran V, Cleminson JR, Pasco JA. Selective Serotonin Reuptake Inhibitors (SSRIs) and markers of bone turnover in men. *Calcif Tissue Int.* 2018. doi: 10.1007/s00223-018-0398-0
- Williams LJ, Stuart AL, Berk M, Brennan-Olsen SL, Hodge JM, Cowdery S, Chandrasekaran V, Pasco JA. Bone health in bipolar disorder: a study protocol for a case–control study in Australia. *BMJ Open*. 2020;0:e032821. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2019-032821
- Aslam H, Marx W, Rocks T, Loughman A, Chandrasekaran V, Ruusunen A, Dawson SL, West M, Mullarkey E, Pasco JA, Jacka F. The Effect of dairy and dairy derivatives on gut microbiota: a systematic literature review. *Gut Microbes*. 2020 Nov 9;12(1):1799533

# Conference Presentations

### i. National

- Chandrasekaran V, Hodge JM, Samarasinghe RM, Stuart AL, Pasco JA, Berk M, Brennan-Olsen SL, Williams LJ. Comparison of anticonvulsants on osteoclast and osteoblast formation and function (SMHR 2019).
- Chandrasekaran V, Brennan-Olsen SL, Stuart AL, et al. Association between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health: a meta-analysis and systematic review (ANZBMS 2018).
- Chandrasekaran V, Brennan-Olsen SL, Stuart AL, et al. Association between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health: a meta-analysis and systematic review protocol. (SMHR 2017)
- Williams LJ, Stuart AL, Quirk SE, Pasco JA, Brennan-Olsen SL, Hodge JM, Chandrasekaran V, Berk M. Personality disorder and physical health comorbidities: A link with bone health? Submitted to: Conference (SMHR 2016)

### ii. International

- Chandrasekaran V, Hodge JM, Samarasinghe RM, Stuart AL, Pasco JA, Berk M, Brennan-Olsen SL, Williams LJ. Comparison of anticonvulsants on osteoclast formation and function. 14th World Congress of Biological Psychiatry (WFSBP), Vancouver, Canada, 2-6 June 2019.
- Chandrasekaran V, Brennan-Olsen SL, Stuart AL, et al. Association between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health: a meta-analysis and systematic review. The 21st Annual ISBD Conference, Sydney, Australia, 20-23 March 2019.

- 3. Chandrasekaran V, Stuart AL, Pasco JA, Berk M, Hodge JM, Brennan-Olsen SL, Williams LJ. Quantitative Heel Ultrasound (QUS) and anticonvulsant use in a population-based study. IOF Regional 7th Asia-Pacific Osteoporosis Conference, Sydney, Australia, 30 November-1 December 2018
- Chandrasekaran V, Brennan-Olsen SL, Stuart AL, et al. Association between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health: a meta-analysis and systematic review. 2018 ANZBMS Conference, Queenstown, New Zealand, 2-5 September 2018.
- Chandrasekaran V, Brennan-Olsen SL, Stuart AL, et al. Associations between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health: a systematic review. World Psychiatric Association (WPA) Thematic Congress, Melbourne, Australia, 25-28 February 2018. (e-Poster Discussion Presentation)
- Chandrasekaran V, Brennan-Olsen SL, Stuart AL, et al. Association between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health: a meta-analysis and systematic review protocol. Australian Society for Bipolar and Depressive Disorders Ltd (ASBDD), Melbourne, Australia, 15-17 September 2017.
- Williams LJ, Stuart AL, Quirk SE, Berk M, Brennan-Olsen SL, Hodge JM, Chandrasekaran V, Cleminson J, Pasco JA. Personality disorders and bone: Data from the Geelong Osteoporosis Study (GOS). World Congress on Osteoporosis, Osteoarthritis and Musculoskeletal Diseases (WCO-IOF- ESCEO-2017), Florence, Italy, 23-26 March 2017.
- Davis J, Stuart AL, Jacka FN, Chandrasekaran V, Pasco JA. Feasibility of participants providing stool samples when displaying anxiety or depressive symptoms. International Federation of Psychiatric Epidemiology (IFPE), Melbourne, Australia, 17-20 October 2017.

## Abstract

Bipolar disorder is a severe and recurrent mental illness associated with mental and physical health comorbidities such as anxiety and substance use disorders, cardiovascular disease, diabetes, osteoarthritis and metabolic disease. Another potential comorbidity is poor bone health. Given a relationship between unipolar depression and bone health exists, whether or not this extends to bipolar disorder, as well as corresponding mood stabilising treatments such as anticonvulsants, is yet to be thoroughly examined. This mixed-methods, thesis by publication identified evidence at both a clinical and cellular level, regarding the interplay between bipolar disorder, anticonvulsant use and bone health.

This mixed-methods project was divided into three parts incorporating a systematic review (Part A), epidemiological studies (Part B) and bone cell *in vitro* studies (Part C).

*Part A:* Manuscript I outlines the systematic review methodology utilised and Manuscript II identified, evaluated and discussed the literature investigating the link between bipolar disorder and bone health in adults aged  $\geq 18$ . An e-search of medical and social science databases identified three cohort studies (n=344,497), which met the predetermined criteria, out of the 1,409 articles screened. Bipolar disorder was associated with a 20-80% higher fracture risk, and increased fracture incidence (21.4 vs 10.8 per 1,000 person years in those with and without bipolar disorder, respectively). Fracture-free survival time in those with bipolar disorder worsened with advancing age and was reduced by 10-30% in women compared to men.

*Part B*: Manuscript III was a cross-sectional study conducted to investigate the association between anticonvulsant use and bone mineral density (BMD; measured using dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry) and bone quality (measured using quantitative heel ultrasound, QUS), using data from men (n=926; 24-73 years) and women (n=1070; 21-94 years) participating in

the Geelong Osteoporosis Study. Men taking anticonvulsants had lower adjusted mean BMD at the spine and hip; and all QUS parameters (BUA, SOS, SI) were lower compared to nonusers. In women, anticonvulsant use was associated with lower adjusted mean BMD at the hip, and the QUS parameter, BUA.

Manuscript IV was a case-control study investigating the relationship between anticonvulsant use and fracture in 1,458 participants (51.8% women) who had sustained a radiologically confirmed fracture compared to 1,796 participants (46.5% women) who had not sustained a fracture. Findings suggested that men and women taking anticonvulsants had an increased fracture risk compared to non-users independent of demographic, lifestyle and medication related factors.

*Part C*: Manuscript V reported the effects of specific anticonvulsants on osteoclast (OC) and osteoblast (OB) formation and function, using human bone cell models. OC and OB were cultured in the presence or absence of four anticonvulsants [valproic acid (VPA), carbamazepine (CBZ), lamotrigine (LMT) and (GBP)] for 14-21 days. VPA promoted OC fusion at high concentrations (100µM) compared to CBZ and LMT, which inhibited all OC parameters at this concentration, whereas GBP had no impact up to supraphysiological concentrations (1mM). All four drugs dose-dependently inhibited early OB differentiation (ALP), but with order of potency: VPA>CBZ>LMT followed by GBP, which was 100-fold less potent. Only VPA demonstrated capacity to inhibit extracellular matrix mineralisation by OB.

In conclusion, individuals with bipolar disorder have an increased risk of fracture, independent of age, sex, comorbidities and medication use. Furthermore, anticonvulsant use is associated with lower bone quantity and quality, for men and possibly women, and a higher fracture risk, independent of demographic, lifestyle, medical and other medication related factors. In the laboratory, intra-class differences on bone cell formation and function were evident, with VPA being the most potent, producing larger, more active OC and inhibiting OB formation within the therapeutic range. While further exploration of the mechanisms of action, risk and treatment factors is needed, our findings suggest that monitoring bone health among individuals with bipolar disorder and also users of anticonvulsants is warranted.

# List of Figures

Figure 1:	(a) – Bone cells involved in remodelling	19
	(b) – A schematic view of bone remodelling	.19
Figure 2:	Human OC formation and mineralisation.	.45
Figure 3:	Human OB formation and mineralisation.	.46

# Abbreviations

25(OH)D	25-hydroxy vitamin D
5-HTR	Serotonin Receptor
5-HTT	Serotonin Transporter
ABS	Australian Bureau of Statistics
ADOPT	Antiepileptic Drug and Osteoporosis Prevention Trial
ALP	Alkaline Phosphatase
ALZ	Alizarin Red
ANOVA	Analysis of Covariance
ANZBMS	Australian and New Zealand Bone and Mineral Society
ASBDD	Australian Society for Bipolar and Depressive Disorders Ltd
BDRS	Bipolar Depression Rating Scale
Bipolar CHOICE	Clinical Health Outcomes Initiative in Comparative Effectiveness for Bipolar Disorder
Bipolar CHOICE	Clinical Health Outcomes Initiative in Comparative Effectiveness for Bipolar Disorder Bone Mineral Density
Bipolar CHOICE BMD BMI	Clinical Health Outcomes Initiative in Comparative Effectiveness for Bipolar Disorder Bone Mineral Density Body Mass Index
BIPOIAT CHOICE BMD BMI BMP	Clinical Health Outcomes Initiative in Comparative Effectiveness for Bipolar Disorder Bone Mineral Density Body Mass Index Bone Morphogenetic Protein
BIPOLAR CHOICE BMD BMI BMP BRU	Clinical Health Outcomes Initiative in Comparative Effectiveness for Bipolar Disorder Bone Mineral Density Body Mass Index Bone Morphogenetic Protein Bone Remodelling Unit
BIPOLAR CHOICE BMD BMI BMP BRU BSD	Clinical Health Outcomes Initiative in Comparative Effectiveness for Bipolar Disorder Bone Mineral Density Body Mass Index Bone Morphogenetic Protein Bone Remodelling Unit Barwon Statistical Division
BIPOLAR CHOICE BMD BMI BMP BRU BSD BUA	Clinical Health Outcomes Initiative in Comparative Effectiveness for Bipolar Disorder Bone Mineral Density Body Mass Index Bone Morphogenetic Protein Bone Remodelling Unit Barwon Statistical Division Broadband Ultrasound Attenuation
BIPOLAR CHOICE BMD BMI BMP BRU BSD BUA CA1	Clinical Health Outcomes Initiative in Comparative Effectiveness for Bipolar Disorder Bone Mineral Density Body Mass Index Bone Morphogenetic Protein Bone Remodelling Unit Barwon Statistical Division Broadband Ultrasound Attenuation Cornu Ammonis 1
BIPOLAR CHOICE BMD BMI BMP BRU BSD BUA CA1 CAD	Clinical Health Outcomes Initiative in Comparative Effectiveness for Bipolar Disorder Bone Mineral Density Body Mass Index Bone Morphogenetic Protein Bone Remodelling Unit Barwon Statistical Division Broadband Ultrasound Attenuation Cornu Ammonis 1 Coronary Artery Disease
BIPOIAR CHOICE BMD BMI BMP BRU BSD BUA CA1 CAD CAMP	Clinical Health Outcomes Initiative in Comparative Effectiveness for Bipolar Disorder Bone Mineral Density Body Mass Index Bone Morphogenetic Protein Bone Remodelling Unit Barwon Statistical Division Broadband Ultrasound Attenuation Cornu Ammonis 1 Coronary Artery Disease Adenosine Monophosphate
BIPOIAR CHOICE BMD BMI BMP BRU BRU BSD BUA CA1 CAD cAMP CBMC	Clinical Health Outcomes Initiative in Comparative Effectiveness for Bipolar Disorder Bone Mineral Density Body Mass Index Bone Morphogenetic Protein Bone Remodelling Unit Barwon Statistical Division Broadband Ultrasound Attenuation Cornu Ammonis 1 Coronary Artery Disease Adenosine Monophosphate Cord Blood Mononuclear Cells
BIPOIAR CHOICE BMD BMI BMP BRU BRU BSD BUA CA1 CA1 CAD CAD CBMC CBMC	Clinical Health Outcomes Initiative in Comparative Effectiveness for Bipolar Disorder Bone Mineral Density Body Mass Index Bone Morphogenetic Protein Bone Remodelling Unit Barwon Statistical Division Broadband Ultrasound Attenuation Cornu Ammonis 1 Coronary Artery Disease Adenosine Monophosphate Cord Blood Mononuclear Cells Carbamazepine

CI	Confidence Interval
CINAHL	Cumulative Index to Nursing and Allied Health Literature
CFU-GM	Colony-Forming Unit-Granulocyte and Monocyte
COL1A1	Collagen type 1 alpha 1 chain
CPC	Cetylperidinium Chloride
CRC	Cooperative Research Centres
CRH	Corticotropin Releasing Hormone
CRP	C-Reactive Protein
CSF1R	Colony-Stimulating Factor 1 Receptor (MCSF Receptor)
СТх	C-terminal telopeptide of type 1 collagen
CTSK	Cathepsin K
D2	Dopamine Receptor 2
DC-STAMP	Dendritic Cell–Specific Transmembrane Protein
DDD	Defined Daily Dosage
DDD DMF	Defined Daily Dosage Dimethylformamide
DDD DMF DNA	Defined Daily Dosage Dimethylformamide Deoxyribonucleic acid
DDD DMF DNA DMEM	Defined Daily Dosage Dimethylformamide Deoxyribonucleic acid Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium
DDD DMF DNA DMEM DMSO	Defined Daily Dosage Dimethylformamide Deoxyribonucleic acid Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium Dimethyl Sulphoxide
DDD DMF DNA DMEM DMSO DPX-L	Defined Daily Dosage Dimethylformamide Deoxyribonucleic acid Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium Dimethyl Sulphoxide Pencil-beam DXA densitometer
DDD DMF DNA DMEM DMSO DPX-L DSM	<ul> <li>Defined Daily Dosage</li> <li>Dimethylformamide</li> <li>Deoxyribonucleic acid</li> <li>Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium</li> <li>Dimethyl Sulphoxide</li> <li>Pencil-beam DXA densitometer</li> <li>Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders</li> </ul>
DDD DMF DNA DMEM DMEM DMSO DPX-L DSM DSM-IV	<ul> <li>Defined Daily Dosage</li> <li>Dimethylformamide</li> <li>Deoxyribonucleic acid</li> <li>Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium</li> <li>Dimethyl Sulphoxide</li> <li>Pencil-beam DXA densitometer</li> <li>Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders</li> <li>DSM, Fourth Edition</li> </ul>
DDD DMF DNA DMEM DMSO DMSO DPX-L DSM DSM-IV DSM-5	<ul> <li>Defined Daily Dosage</li> <li>Dimethylformamide</li> <li>Deoxyribonucleic acid</li> <li>Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium</li> <li>Dimethyl Sulphoxide</li> <li>Pencil-beam DXA densitometer</li> <li>Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders</li> <li>DSM, Fourth Edition</li> <li>DSM, Fifth Edition</li> </ul>
DDD DMF DNA DNA DMEM DMSO DMSO DPX-L DSM DSM-IV DSM-IV DSM-5 DXA	<ul> <li>Defined Daily Dosage</li> <li>Dimethylformamide</li> <li>Deoxyribonucleic acid</li> <li>Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium</li> <li>Dimethyl Sulphoxide</li> <li>Pencil-beam DXA densitometer</li> <li>Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders</li> <li>DSM, Fourth Edition</li> <li>DSM, Fifth Edition</li> <li>Dual-energy X-ray Absorptiometry</li> </ul>
DDD DMF DNA DNA DMEM DMSO DMSO DPX-L DSM DSM-IV DSM-IV DSM-5 DXA ECT	Defined Daily DosageDimethylformamideDeoxyribonucleic acidDulbecco's Modified Eagle's MediumDimethyl SulphoxidePencil-beam DXA densitometerDiagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental DisordersDSM, Fourth EditionDSM, Fifth EditionDual-energy X-ray AbsorptiometryElectroconvulsive Therapy
DDD DMF DNA DNA DMEM DMSO DMSO DMSO DMSO DSM-1 DSM-1 DSM-1 DSM-5 DSM-5 DXA DSM-5 DXA ECT ELISA	Defined Daily DosageDimethylformamideDeoxyribonucleic acidDulbecco's Modified Eagle's MediumDimethyl SulphoxidePencil-beam DXA densitometerDiagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental DisordersDSM, Fourth EditionDSM, Fifth EditionDual-energy X-ray AbsorptiometryElectroconvulsive TherapyEnzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay

FDA	Food and Drug Administration
GABA	Gamma-aminobutyric acid
GAPDH	Glyceraldehyde 3-Phosphate Dehydrogenase
GBP	Gabapentin
GOS	Geelong Osteoporosis Study
GH	Growth Hormone
GPCRs	G-protein Coupled Receptors
hOSM	human Oncostatin M
HPA axis	Hypothalamic–Pituitary–Adrenal axis
HR	Hazards Ratio
ICD	International Classification of Diseases
IFPE	International Federation of Psychiatric Epidemiology
IGF-1	Insulin-like Growth Factor-1
IL	Interleukin
IL IL-1β	Interleukin Interleukin-1 β
IL IL-1β IL-1RA	Interleukin Interleukin-1 β Interleukin-1 Receptor Antagonist
IL IL-1β IL-1RA IOF	Interleukin Interleukin-1 β Interleukin-1 Receptor Antagonist International Osteoporosis Foundation
IL IL-1β IL-1RA IOF IRR	Interleukin Interleukin-1 β Interleukin-1 Receptor Antagonist International Osteoporosis Foundation Incidence Rate Ratio
IL IL-1β IL-1RA IOF IRR IRSAD	Interleukin Interleukin-1 β Interleukin-1 Receptor Antagonist International Osteoporosis Foundation Incidence Rate Ratio Index of Relative Socioeconomic Advantage and Disadvantage
IL IL-1β IL-1RA IOF IRR IRSAD ISBD	Interleukin I β Interleukin-1 β Interleukin-1 Receptor Antagonist International Osteoporosis Foundation Incidence Rate Ratio Index of Relative Socioeconomic Advantage and Disadvantage International Society for Bipolar Disorder
IL IL-1β IL-1RA IOF IRR IRSAD ISBD LMT	Interleukin Interleukin-1β Interleukin-1 Receptor Antagonist International Osteoporosis Foundation Incidence Rate Ratio Index of Relative Socioeconomic Advantage and Disadvantage International Society for Bipolar Disorder Lamotrigine
IL IL-1β IL-1RA IOF IRR IRSAD ISBD LMT LPO	Interleukin Iβ Interleukin-1β Interleukin-1 Receptor Antagonist International Osteoporosis Foundation Incidence Rate Ratio Index of Relative Socioeconomic Advantage and Disadvantage International Society for Bipolar Disorder Lamotrigine
IL IL-1β IL-1RA IOF IRR IRSAD ISBD LMT LPO MAO	Interleukin Interleukin-1 β Interleukin-1 Receptor Antagonist International Osteoporosis Foundation Incidence Rate Ratio Index of Relative Socioeconomic Advantage and Disadvantage International Society for Bipolar Disorder Lamotrigine Ipid peroxidase
IL IL-1β IL-1RA IOF IRR IRSAD ISBD LMT LPO MAO	Interleukin I β Interleukin-1 β Interleukin-1 Receptor Antagonist International Osteoporosis Foundation Incidence Rate Ratio Index of Relative Socioeconomic Advantage and Disadvantage International Society for Bipolar Disorder Lamotrigine Iipid peroxidase Monoamine Oxidase Inhibitors
IL IL-1β IL-1RA IOF IRR IRSAD IRSAD ISBD LMT LPO MAO MAOI MBF	Interleukin I β Interleukin-1 β Interleukin-1 Receptor Antagonist International Osteoporosis Foundation Incidence Rate Ratio Index of Relative Socioeconomic Advantage and Disadvantage International Society for Bipolar Disorder Lamotrigine Ipid peroxidase Monoamine Oxidase Inhibitors Medical Benefits Fund of Australia
IL IL-1β IL-1RA IOF IRR IRSAD IRSAD ISBD LMT LPO MAO MAO MAO I MAO I MAO I MAO I MAO I	Interleukin 1 β Interleukin-1 β Interleukin-1 Receptor Antagonist International Osteoporosis Foundation Incidence Rate Ratio Incidence Rate Ratio Index of Relative Socioeconomic Advantage and Disadvantage International Society for Bipolar Disorder International Society for Bipolar Disorder Iamotrigine Index of Relative Socioeconomic Advantage and Disadvantage International Society for Bipolar Disorder International Society for Bipolar Disorder Intern

MDD	Major Depressive Disorder
MDE	Major Depressive Episodes
MEM	Minimum Essential Medium
MeSH®	Medical Subject Headings
mtDNA	Mitochondrial DNA
mRNA	messenger RNA
MSC	Mesenchymal Stem Cells
NHIRD	National Health Insurance Research Database
NHMRC	The National Health and Medical Research Council
NIH	National Institutes of Health
NFATc1	Nuclear Factor of Activated T Cells 1
NF-ĸB	Nuclear Factor kappa B1
NO	Nitric Oxide
NTD	New Taiwanese Dollar
O <sub>2</sub> ·	Superoxide
OB	Osteoblast
OC	Osteoclast
OC-STAMP	Osteoclast Stimulatory Transmembrane Protein
OD	Optical Density
OPG	Osteoprotegerin
OR	Odds Ratio
OSBARD	Other Specified Bipolar and Related Disorders
PBS	Phosphate Buffered Saline
PCR	Polymerase Chain Reaction
PIP2	Phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate
pNP	p-nitrophenyl

pNPP	p-nitrophenylphosphate
PRISMA	Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses
PRISMA-P	PRISMA Protocols
PROSPERO	International Prospective Register of Systematic Reviews
PROFRAC	PRedictors and Outcomes of incident FRACtures
PTH	Parathyroid Hormone
ру	Person Years
qRT-PCR	Real Time PCR, or quantitative PCR
QUS	Quantitative Heel Ultrasound
QUOROM	Quality of Reporting of Meta-analyses
RANK	Receptor Activator of Nuclear Factor K B
RANKL	Receptor Activator of Nuclear Factor K B Ligand
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
RNS	Reactive Nitrogen Species
ROS	Reactive Oxygen Species
SCID-I/NP	Structured Clinical Interview for DSM, fourth edition, text revision research version, Non-patient edition
SEIFA	Socio-Economic Index For Areas
SES	Socioeconomic Status
SI	Stiffness Index
sIL-2R	Soluble Interleukin-2 Receptor
SIU	Standard International Units
SMHR	Society for Mental Health Research
SOS	Speed of Sound
SSRI	Selective Serotonin Reuptake Inhibitors
TAFE	Technical and Further Education

TBARS	Thiobarbituric Acid Reactive Substances
TNF-α	Tumour Necrosis Factor-α
TPH1	Tryptophan Hydroxylase 1
TRAP	Tartrate-Resistant Acid Phosphatase
UV	Ultraviolet
VPA	Valproic Acid
WCO-IOF- ESCEO	World Congress on Osteoporosis, Osteoarthritis and Musculoskeletal Diseases
WFSBP	World Congress of Biological Psychiatry
WHO	World Health Organisation
WPA	World Psychiatric Association
Wnt	Wingless-related integration site

# Introduction

Bipolar disorder is a severe, recurrent mental illness affecting approximately 60 million people worldwide (1), with an estimated annual cost of \$7.39 billion in Australia (2). Psychological as well as physical health comorbidities such as cardiovascular disease, diabetes, osteoarthritis and metabolic disease are common in bipolar disorder (3); impacting healthy functioning and often requiring lifelong treatment (3, 4).

One potential comorbidity, previously studied in unipolar depression, is an increased loss of bone. Poor bone health, namely osteoporosis and osteopenia, affects an excess of 7.5 million Australians (5), with the treatment of osteoporosis and associated fractures costing \$2.75 billion per year (6). Common risk factors such as lifestyle, certain medication use and biological phenomena such as increases in systemic inflammation possibly link bipolar disorder and osteoporosis, but there is a notably small evidence base studying this association (7).

Current bipolar disorder treatment aims to attain mood stabilisation, which may be achieved through polypharmacy. Complex polypharmacy also varies across different mood states and the symptoms presented by each individual (8). Medications such as antidepressant and antipsychotic medication are sometimes prescribed concurrently and may compound the noxious effects seen on bone health (9, 10). Anticonvulsants, or antiepileptic drugs have been studied extensively in the context of epilepsy, but are steadily gaining utility in the treatment of bipolar disorder due to broad spectrum effects (11), and may also affect the progression of osteoporosis (12-14).

Considering the complexity of bipolar disorder treatment, and the burdens associated with potentially increased fracture risk, further exploration on the exact nature of this association is warranted.

### **Overview** of the thesis

This mixed-methods project seeks to identify evidence at both a clinical and cellular level regarding the interplay between bipolar disorder, anticonvulsants and bone health. A systematic review has been conducted to consolidate and evaluate existing research investigating the association between bipolar disorder and bone health. The epidemiological and laboratory arms of this project went onto investigate the effect of one potential mediating factor, namely, anticonvulsant use on bone health.

Chapter Two describes the nature, prevalence and aetiology of bipolar disorder, associated treatment options and medical comorbidity, and then continues on to describe the biology of bone and nature of osteoporosis. An examination of the available literature investigating mood disorders, psychotropic use and bone is then presented, leading into the specific aims and hypotheses of this thesis.

Chapter Three describes the methodology of this thesis separated into three parts. Part A consists of a published protocol (Manuscript I) describing the methods followed for the systematic review of the literature regarding the association between bipolar disorder and bone health. Part B describes the study designs, participants, data collection, statistical analyses and ethical considerations of the epidemiological studies. Part C describes the methods used in conducting the *in vitro* study to investigate the effects of specific anticonvulsants on the formation and function of OC and OB, and the corresponding analyses.

Chapter Four aims to collate, evaluate, and discuss the literature examining the link between bipolar disorder and bone health (Manuscript II).

Chapter Five explores associations between anticonvulsants and bone health in two parts, utilising data from the GOS in Manuscript III, and PROFRAC study in Manuscript IV. Part C

of Chapter Five also explores the effects of anticonvulsants on human OC and OB formation and function *in vitro* (Manuscript V).

Chapters Six summarises and discusses the key findings of the thesis. Strengths and limitations and future directions are also presented. In a final section, the conclusions drawn from this thesis are presented.

# Chapter 1: Literature Review

### 1.1 Bipolar disorder

Bipolar disorder is a severe mental illness characterised by fluctuating manic or hypomanic and depressive mood episodes (15), with the potential for recurrence, psychosis and suicide (16). Affecting approximately 2.4% of the population (17) and ranked the sixth leading cause of disability in the world amongst individuals aged 15-44 years (18), bipolar disorder is associated with significant emotional, social and financial burdens (19, 20). Although there is some debate as to whether bipolar symptoms appear during childhood, age of symptom onset is generally during adolescence. However, it is not uncommon for bipolar disorder to go undiagnosed until adulthood since the appearance of manic symptoms is an important requirement for the diagnosis of bipolar disorder. Bipolar disorder is often misdiagnosed as unipolar depression up to 47% of the time (21), and the rate of conversion from unipolar depression to bipolar disorder over the individual's lifespan is estimated to be 10-20% (22, 23). Two possible explanations for this discrepancy are the delay in the appearance of manic symptoms and that current methods for diagnosis mainly involve a clinical interview, which, in the absence of biological markers is criticised as lacking objectivity (24).

### 1.1.1 Definition of bipolar disorder

The most widely acknowledged definition of bipolar disorder is outlined in the *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders* (DSM) (25). A diagnosis is made based on the nature of the episodes experienced by the individual. Major depressive episodes (MDEs) are more often seen in the course of bipolar disorder than mania (21). The DSM-5 defines an MDE as the presence of five of nine diagnostic symptoms with a minimum duration of 2 weeks, and a change from previous functioning. Symptoms include persistent depressed mood, markedly diminished interest or pleasure towards day-to-day activities, significant, unintentional changes in weight and sleep patterns, psychomotor agitation or retardation and low energy. Other symptoms include feelings of worthlessness, indecisiveness, inappropriate guilt, a diminished ability to focus, and recurrent thoughts of death and recurrent suicidal ideation. These changes can only be classified as an MDE if they are not linked to grief, a medical condition or substance use (26, 27). A diagnosis of major depressive disorder (MDD) tends to be given (also termed unipolar depression throughout) until the individual experiences a manic episode (25).

Mania is described in the DSM-5 as the presence of at least three of the following diagnostic symptoms to a significant degree, or four, if the mood is only irritable; and a change from previous functioning. Mania constitutes persistently elevated mood and high energy, characterised by impulsivity, euphoria, grandiosity, a flight of ideas, decreased need for sleep, increased verbosity and irritability, as reported or observed. Other symptoms include an increase in goal directed activity or psychomotor agitation. Diagnostic criteria for mania and hypomania have become more specific with the release of the DSM-5, requiring the individual to have increased energy/activity in addition to elated or irritable mood (25). The appearance of hypomania along with an MDE qualifies as a diagnosis of bipolar II disorder (26, 27). Hypomania refers to distinct periods of 4 or more days with mania-like symptoms, as observed or reported (26), but of insufficient severity to meet criteria for full-fledged mania (28, 29).

Cyclothymic disorder is a chronic, fluctuating mood disturbance, consisting mainly of several periods of hypomanic symptoms and numerous periods of depressive symptoms. However, the number, severity, duration or pervasiveness of the symptoms are of insufficient number to be classified as bipolar I disorder or bipolar II disorder (27).

Some substances of abuse and other prescription drugs can give rise to manic behaviour, and this phenomenon can be classified accordingly (30). When symptoms are distinctly bipolarlike and cannot be linked to a medical condition or substance use, but not enough to be classified as bipolar type I, type II, or cyclothymic disorder it is classified as other specified bipolar and related disorders (OSBARD). Characteristic symptoms of bipolar and related disorders that do not meet full criteria for any of the above disorders are classified as 'unspecified bipolar and related disorder'.

### 1.1.2 Prevalence of bipolar disorder

Prevalence estimates for bipolar disorder have been reported to be between 0.5 and 5% (31). The World Mental Health Survey Initiative (2011) carried out face-to-face, household surveys, interviewing 61,392 community dwelling adults living in 11 countries across Europe, Asia and the Americas. The lifetime prevalence of bipolar spectrum disorder (incorporating bipolar I, bipolar II and subthreshold bipolar disorder) was reported to be 2.4% (17). The National Comorbidity Survey (2007) found the lifetime prevalence to be 1% for bipolar I disorder, 1.2% for bipolar II disorder and 2-3% for bipolar disorder not otherwise specified (DSM-IV criteria), from surveys administered throughout North America (32). The National Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing (2007) found that the 12-month prevalence of bipolar disorder in Australia was 1.8% (95% CI 1.2-2.4) in men, 1.7% (95% CI 1.3-2.2) in women and 1.8% (95% CI 1.4-2.2) overall (33).

### 1.1.3 Aetiology

### 1.1.3.1 Genetic basis and heritability

Bipolar disorder is thought to result from the interplay of multiple genes versus the effects of one dysfunctional gene (34, 35). Genome wide association studies have implicated 88 different alleles (>40 genes) that could be responsible for the pathophysiology of bipolar disorder, although many individual studies were not replicated (35, 36). Twin and familial studies have established that bipolar disorder is highly heritable, with genetic influences explaining 60-85% of risk (37). Yet, incomplete concordance between monozygotic twins suggests that

environmental and epigenetic factors may also have a role to play in the aetiology of bipolar disorder (34).

#### 1.1.3.2 Inflammation

Inflammation is an acute, localised, protective pathophysiological response to tissue damage or injury, and is one of the most commonly discussed theories to explain bipolar disorder (15, 38-41). Studies suggest that there is the involvement of chronic, mild inflammation in the brain and the periphery in the progression of bipolar disorder. Elevated cytokine levels, or neuroinflammation, has been associated with both mania and depression (42), although different subsets of cytokines have been shown to be activated at different phases (43-47).

Biomarkers of inflammation identified to have significance in bipolar disorder are interleukin-6 (IL-6), interleukin-1 $\beta$  (IL-1 $\beta$ ), tumour necrosis factor- $\alpha$  (TNF- $\alpha$ ), soluble interleukin-2 receptor (sIL-2R), and interleukin-1 receptor antagonist (IL-1RA) (48, 49). Goldsmith et al (2016) conducted a meta-analysis of cytokine network alterations in psychiatric patients, and found that IL-6, TNF- $\alpha$ , sIL-2R and IL-1RA were elevated in acute mania; and IL-6, IL-1 $\beta$  and sIL-2R were significantly elevated in euthymic (but not depressed) patients (49). However, inflammation appears to persist in periods of euthymia as well, possibly leading to neuroprogression and the cognitive decline associated with chronic bipolar disorder (43-47).

Chronic neuroinflammation results in increased production of free radicals, decreased mitochondrial function, lipid peroxidation and excitotoxicity. All these stressors may lead to increased glutamatergic transmission and a resulting influx of intracellular calcium, which may then result in a potential neurodegenerative effect due to neurotoxicity (15). This effect could lead to progressive atrophy of the brain mass, and the subsequent ventricular enlargement, explained later in this section (35).

### 1.1.3.3 Oxidative stress

Reactive oxygen species (ROS) and reactive nitrogen species (RNS) are known to be intrinsically beneficial, due to their vital role in cell signalling and homeostatic processes; and they are products of a healthy metabolism. Often arising from the electron transport chain, which occurs in the inner mitochondrial membrane, energy generation sometimes results in the production of ROS ( $O_2$ · or NO·) (50). While being beneficial in small concentrations, the overproduction of ROS/RNS have a systemic degenerative effect, affecting multiple organs. Often implicated in ageing, oxidative stress is thought to begin due to the leakage of ROS, and the subsequent mitochondrial dysfunction, resulting in decreased energy generation (15) and cytotoxic damage (50). Oxidative stress is also closely linked with neuropsychiatric symptoms (15, 50, 51), owing to the high metabolic status of the brain, and its acute sensitivity to redox status (52).

Oxidative stress biomarkers linked with bipolar disorder are thiobarbituric acid reactive substances (TBARS), nitric oxide (NO $\cdot$ ) and lipid peroxidase (LPO) (48). Meta-analyses have found that individuals with a bipolar diagnosis have significantly elevated levels of TBARS, NO $\cdot$  and LPO compared to healthy controls (52, 53); in particular, TBARS is elevated in mania (48).

#### 1.1.3.4 Mitochondrial dysfunction

Approximately 16-21% of those with mitochondrial diseases have also been shown to have a bipolar diagnosis (54-56), which is 20 times higher than the general population (57). Mutations in mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) have been implicated in bipolar disorder due to altered intracellular calcium levels. The basis of this research was a result of another study, conducted in 1992, which suggested that the accumulation of partially deleted mtDNA in the brain, rather than in the muscles causes recurrent MDEs (58). This line of research spawned several other

studies examining the selective expression of mitochondria-related genes in brains, postmortem. Collectively, these studies suggest that mitochondrial dysfunction may contribute to the neuroprogression of bipolar disorder (59-61).

#### 1.1.3.5 Neural circuitry

Histopathological studies have shown that there are subtle, yet observable changes in the brain of individuals with bipolar disorder, such as a general decrease in neuronal density and size in the anterior cingulate cortex (62), decreased glial density in prefrontal cortical areas (63), and smaller pyramidal cells in the CA1 region of the hippocampus (64). Abnormal myelination is also observed in the prefrontal deep white matter of those with bipolar disorder (65). Interestingly, a more pronounced decrease in the glia/neuron ratio and the glial density in the amygdala was observed amongst the patients who were not treated with lithium or valproate (66). This neuroprotective effect was also observed in neuroimaging studies, where patients treated with lithium had larger amygdalae and hippocampi compared to individuals not treated with lithium and healthy volunteers (67). Furthermore, increased severity, decreased responsiveness to therapy, cognitive impairment and a progressive loss of grey matter; and thereby ventricular enlargement, has been associated with the chronicity of bipolar disorder (15).

### 1.1.4 Treatment

While a single treatment that can treat all phases and presentations of bipolar disorder would be ideal, and many patients do respond to lithium in this way, combination therapy is often necessary in order to achieve remission (68). In a large prospective cohort study (n=2712), Golden et al (2017) found that bipolar I-depressed patients were most likely to receive the most complex treatment regiments, compared to bipolar-I manic, bipolar-I mixed or bipolar-II patients (8). Prophylaxis, relapse prevention, side-effects and tolerability all become important considerations in order to improve adherence to treatment (68, 69). Based on the symptoms presented, a gamut of antipsychotics, mood stabilisers, anticonvulsants, antidepressants, and anxiolytics are usually used to treat the individual (22, 70).

### 1.1.4.1 Lithium

One of the earliest breakthroughs in bipolar disorder treatment was the discovery of the therapeutic potential of lithium, mainly in being a non-sedating replacement to existing therapeutics (70, 71). One implicated mechanism of action is that lithium displaces magnesium, an important cofactor involved in promoting signal transduction in a number of signalling pathways (71). Although lithium has remained the treatment of choice since its discovery, due to its sustained efficacy, particularly in the treatment of depressed and mixed states in bipolar I disorder (8, 72), its protective effects (73-75) and relatively benign side effect profile, other therapies are necessary in order to treat the 20-40% of individuals who are lithium-resistant (70, 76-78).

### 1.1.4.2 Antidepressants

Since mania only constitutes approximately 12% of the life of an individual with bipolar disorder, there is a higher propensity for clinicians to focus on antidepressant treatments (22). Drugs such as Isoniazid and Iproniazid were serendipitously discovered to have psychostimulatory effects on the brain through the inhibition of the enzyme monoamine oxidase (MAO) (79, 80). However, as with many early psychotropic agents, monoamine oxidase inhibitors (MAOIs) had serious side effect profiles, such as hypertension and intracranial haemorrhages, hepatotoxicity, neurotoxicity and some cholinergic effects (79). Although MAOIs are still used in treatment, they are only used in cases where the patient has shown an intolerance to other drugs or when electroconvulsive therapy (ECT) is contraindicated (79).

Tricyclic agents were similarly introduced, purported to target the same pathway while being relatively less toxic and more efficacious when compared to MAOIs (81). While highly efficacious in treating depressive symptoms (82), tricyclic agents are also known to have several harmful off-target effects, such as adrenergic, histaminergic and cholinergic effects (83) and in the context of bipolar disorder can drive switching into mania, rapid cycling and mixed states.

Selective Serotonin Reuptake Inhibitors (SSRIs) have gained popularity in clinical practice as a first-choice antidepressant, due to their efficacy and targeting the relatively benign serotonergic pathway (80, 82). However, several studies have shown that treatment with antidepressants, in the absence of an anti-manic agent can evoke a switch to (hypo)mania, and induce rapid cycling (22, 35, 70) and have uncertain benefits. Antipsychotics and mood stabilisers, such as anticonvulsants are sometimes prescribed in combination with antidepressants in bipolar disorder treatment (84).

### 1.1.4.3 Antipsychotics

Antipsychotics target the dopamine and serotonin neurotransmitter systems (85). First generation antipsychotics, called 'typical' antipsychotics act on the dopaminergic system, but the high risk of extrapyramidal symptoms (86) and potential neurotoxicity from combined treatments (85) necessitated the development of modern, 'atypical' antipsychotics. Atypical antipsychotics act on both the serotonergic signalling system and the dopaminergic system (87).

Most studies agree that monotherapy is not consistently successful (11, 77, 88, 89). Cipriani et al. (2011) suggests that treatment with antipsychotics is significantly more effective for the treatment of mania compared to other pharmacological treatments tested, such as mood
stabilisers, while Glue et al. (2015) suggests a combination of antipsychotics and mood stabilisers is most effective (88, 90).

# **1.1.4.4 Anticonvulsants**

Anticonvulsants were fortuitously discovered to have utility in the treatment of non-epileptic diseases (91, 92), particularly manic states; which was supported by early observations that ECT was highly efficacious (80% antimanic response) in the treatment of mania, potentially due to its anticonvulsive effect (11, 78, 93).

Potassium bromide was the first known anticonvulsive agent, which was followed by phenobarbital and phenytoin, between 1857 and 1938 (94). The discovery of first-generation anticonvulsants, such as carbamazepine (CBZ) (95, 96), valpromide and valproic acid (VPA) (91, 92, 97), followed over the next few decades; which were shown to treat disorders such as epilepsy by reversing their neuroexcitatory effects.

Post et al. (1986) hypothesised that the conceptualisation of mood disorder as convulsive equivalents may explain the efficacy of some anticonvulsants in that, they decrease the kindling effects that trigger subsequent episodes (97-100). Since anticonvulsants including CBZ and VPA have been included in the gamut of bipolar disorder treatments, their antimanic properties became apparent following preliminary evidence showing them to better mood stabilisers compared to existing agents (78). The need for improved drugs in terms of both, safety and efficacy then made way for newer compounds, such as lamotrigine (LMT) and gabapentin (GBP).

A number of studies suggest mechanisms vary for the different anticonvulsants, although the mechanism of action in bipolar disorder treatment is yet to be elucidated (101-103). Current overarching theories support that anticonvulsants have agonistic effects on the glutamatergic

and GABAergic neuronal pathways (104), and/or calcium, sodium and potassium voltagegated channels, thereby reversing their neuroexcitatory effects (78). An earlier review mentioned voltage-clamp experiments carried out in mammalian and amphibian systems, where phenytoin and CBZ were found to have a dampening effect on high frequency repetitive firing of action potential (105). This effect maintained signal duration and amplitude by enhancing sodium channel inactivation (105). Although fewer voltage-clamp experiments have been conducted to study the mechanism of action of VPA, it is thought to have a similar effect, indicating that this could be an important target for bipolar disorder treatment (101).

This differential interaction of anticonvulsants with intracellular signalling pathways, and the resulting effects may interfere with other common pathways, leading to comorbid conditions (101). For example, a disturbed calcium homeostasis can affect a number of systems such as the central nervous system and the musculoskeletal systems, among others (106). Furthermore, newer agents, classified as second-generation anticonvulsants were introduced due to their improved specificity (107, 108).

Prescription patterns of anticonvulsants in the treatment of bipolar disorder vary, with one recent study (n=992) reporting that 66.5% of their participants with bipolar disorder took anticonvulsants (109), and an earlier study (n=450) reporting 86%, very often in combination with other medications (110, 111). While several anticonvulsants have been considered for bipolar disorder treatment (101, 107, 112), treatments such as CBZ (113), LMT and VPA (114, 115) have been reported to have the best mood stabilising effects. In particular, LMT is thought to have the best antidepressant efficacy data.

Wang et al (2003) suggested that VPA is most effective in patients unexposed to antidepressants or stimulants. However, divalproex is better tolerated than valproate (108). They also suggested that CBZ is effective in treating non-classical bipolar disorder, and is more

tolerated in manic patients compared to depressed or euthymic individuals. Due to complexity of use such as drug-drug interactions, it is preferred as an alternative than first-line intervention (108). Numerous studies suggest that newer agents, GBP and LMT are comparatively benign, although limited in efficacy and have utility in maintenance therapy or in bipolar II disorder treatment (13, 108, 116, 117).

# **1.1.5 Medical comorbidity**

A World Health Organisation (WHO) study on the global burden of neuropsychiatric illnesses established that bipolar disorder is one of the foremost global health burdens, responsible for more disability-adjusted life years compared to other major neurological conditions and all forms of cancer due to its recurrent, lifelong nature (17, 118, 119). Although this mortality may also be attributable to prescribed psychotropic medications, substance use, unemployment, suicide, and an unhealthy lifestyle (120), it is estimated that the effects of medical comorbidities lead to ~60% increased likelihood of premature death (121).

The Clinical Health Outcomes Initiative in Comparative Effectiveness for Bipolar Disorder (Bipolar CHOICE) study reported that 96.3% of participants had at least one other comorbid medical illness (122). Bipolar disorder has been associated with a number of comorbid medical conditions, such as gastric ulcers, cardiovascular disease, chronic kidney disease and rheumatoid arthritis (123, 124), with a more severe illness course associated with a higher medical illness burden (3). Other comorbid physiological conditions previously associated include the metabolic syndrome, migraine, diabetes, obesity and hepatitis C virus infections (125). These factors contribute to an increase in the medical illness burden and economic burden of the disease. More recently, another possible comorbidity that has been investigated is poor bone health.

# 1.2 Bone health

Bone is a multicellular organ (Figure 1a) involved in a constant, dynamic process of renewal, called bone remodelling, mediated by cells specialised in bone formation and resorption. The bone marrow microenvironment is actively involved in the renewal of cells in the immune and circulatory system (126).

# 1.2.1 Bone cells

#### 1.2.1.1 Osteoclasts (OC)

OC function to resorb bone and are terminally differentiated, multinucleate cells that arise from the mononuclear fraction of the haematopoietic stem cell lineage (127). OC precursors migrate from the bone marrow to sites of bone resorption, where they further differentiate and fuse, to form large, actively resorbing cells that remove the mineralised bone matrix. Excess calcium is deposited and stored on the bone, therefore, resorption also liberates minerals such as calcium, into the blood stream (128, 129).

Cytokines essential for osteoclastogenesis to occur include macrophage colony stimulating factor (M-CSF) and receptor activator of nuclear factor  $\kappa$ B ligand (RANKL), both of which are secreted by OB, osteocytes and stromal cells (128). Osteoprotegerin (OPG) is a soluble decoy receptor that binds RANKL and the balance between RANKL and OPG regulates OC activity.

# 1.2.1.2 Osteoblasts (OB)

OB make up under 4-6% of the total number of bone surface cells in adult bone and are responsible for bone formation. They are cuboidal, alkaline phosphatase (ALP) positive cells that serve a crucial role in bone matrix mineralisation (128, 130). OB are derived from mesenchymal stem cells (MSC), and their differentiation is controlled by bone morphogenetic

protein (BMP), small doses of parathyroid hormone (PTH) and involves Wingless-related integration site (Wnt) intracellular signalling pathway, which is essential to bone development and maintenance (128, 131).

Bone matrix synthesis by OB occurs in two stages – the deposition of the organic matrix, followed by its mineralisation (128). Once mineralisation is complete, OB can either be buried within the matrix as osteocytes, transformed into inactive surface bone lining cells, or undergo apoptosis (128, 132).

# **1.2.2 Bone remodelling**

Bone remodelling refers to the process whereby bone strength and integrity are maintained by constant renewal and consists of four main phases – resorption, reversal, formation and resting (Figure 1b) (129). OC and OB work together to repair injury in response to chemical and mechanical stressors that cause the erosion of bone. The RANKL/RANK/OPG pathway plays a vital role in the formation and survival of OC and OB (133). RANKL plays a key role in the activation, function and survival of OC. RANKL is expressed by OB, and binds to its receptor, RANK, which is expressed on the membrane of OC precursors. RANK signalling promotes cell fusion, culminating in giant, multinucleated OC (Figure 1a,b). OC, OB and lining cells form a temporary anatomical structure at a resorption site called a bone remodelling unit (BRU) (Figure 1b) (134). Individual OC resorb bone by creating a contained, acidic microenvironment, called a 'sealed zone' (128).



Source: Fauci AS, Kasper DL, Braunwald E, Hauser SL, Longo DL, Jameson JL, Loscalzo J: *Harrison's Principles of Internal Medicine*, 17th Edition: http://www.accessmedicine.com Copyright © The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc. All rights reserved.

**(b)** 

**Figure 1** (a) Bone cells involved in remodelling. (b) A schematic view of bone remodelling. Binding of the RANK ligand to its receptor RANK on OC precursors promotes activation, upon which OC precursors fuse to form giant, multinucleate, bone-resorbing OC that attach to the site of bone damage and secrete enzymes that dissolve bone. This activity leaves behind 'resorption pits'. Macrophage cells clear the cell debris, and osteocytes signal lining cells to turn into active OB and move towards a resorption pit. Activated OB form the osteoid, which mineralises over the next few months, due to calcium deposition. Mature OB then undergo apoptosis or get buried under bone matrix to form osteocytes (135, 136). The ruffled border is a unique adaptation of the OC, which transports proteolytic enzymes and protons into the resorption compartment in order to dissolve hydroxyapatite that results from the proteolytic cleavage of bone matrix (137). Once resorption is complete, osteal macrophages and lining cells clear all the cell debris (138), OC undergo apoptosis and resorption stops. Simultaneously, OC stimulate the differentiation of the OB precursors, in order to activate bone formation (139). This phase is called 'reversal' or 'coupling' because it connects the resorption phase to the formation phase (131). The next phase involves the deposition and mineralisation of the new bone matrix, called osteoid, which consists of 88% type I collagen, 10% non-collagenous proteins and 1-2% of lipids and glycosaminoglycans (see Figure 1b). Remodelling terminates at the site once the resorbed bone is completely replaced (129).

# 1.2.3 Bone loss

Bone remodelling is tightly regulated by ALP, an enzyme which assists in bone mineralisation to determine the BMD of an individual (140). Measuring BMD enables the detection of poor bone health. If a mutation occurs in any of the key genes involved in the regulation of this process, diseases/conditions can result. When bone resorption is defective, conditions resulting from elevated BMD occur, such as osteopetrosis or osteosclerosis (129). Alternatively, age-related oestrogen withdrawal in postmenopausal women, and changes in ROS, PTH and IGF-1 levels in men lead to a decrease in BMD (129, 141).

According to the WHO, osteopenia is defined by bone densitometry as a T score -1 to -2.5, a T score of -2.5 and below the young adult mean BMD is indicative of osteoporosis, with severe osteoporosis also having to include a history of fracture (142).

Osteoporosis is a multifactorial and progressive condition; age-related factors, genetic predisposition, muscular degeneration, hormonal and inflammatory conditions are known to accelerate osteodegeneration (129). Further, modifiable factors such as poor nutrition, low

body weight, substance use, smoking and lack of exercise, biological factors such as excess production of bone resorption factors and certain medical conditions and medications, such as asthma or diabetes are known to contribute to accelerated bone loss (6, 141, 143, 144).

# 1.3 Mood disorders and bone

# 1.3.1 Unipolar depression and bone

A growing body of research suggests a possible association between unipolar depression and osteoporosis (145-149). Cizza et al (2010) performed a meta-analysis, and found that 76% of eligible articles supported an inverse association between depression and bone health, concluding that individuals with MDD had lower BMD of the femoral neck, total femur and spine (148). Schweiger et al (2016) had similar findings, suggesting that further exploration into potential mediating factors is warranted (149). In a more recent meta-analysis, Qiu et al (2018) added that a diagnosis of MDD is associated with a 1.24 times higher risk of fracture (147).

Aloumanis et al (2013) suggested that a diagnosis of depression may lead to poor bone health due to factors such as dietary and metabolic imbalances, physical inactivity, alcohol use, cigarette smoking, and substance use (146). However, the association between depression and osteoporosis is thought to be bidirectional. For instance, a diagnosis of osteoporosis may also be associated with factors that may lead to depression, such as impaired physical ability, chronic pain, isolation, decreased self-esteem and quality of life (146).

It seems bone mass remains negatively correlated with depressive symptoms, even when known risk factors have been considered (122, 150), however, it is important to observe pathophysiological factors involved, to better understand this association. Numerous endocrine factors have been proposed to explain the relationship between depression and osteoporosis (146). Of these, most commonly implicated is the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis (HPA axis), leading to varying degrees of cortisol suppression (151, 152), oestrogen withdrawal (149) and hyperprolactinemia (153, 154). Inflammatory factors are commonly implicated in both depression and osteoporosis, another potential explanatory mechanism linking depression and bone loss. Furthermore, hyperprolactinemia may also be a potential mediator of the link between depression and poor bone health (155-157).

In a meta-analysis of cohort studies, Wu et al (2010) found fracture risk was greater in individuals with depression, which may be mediated by antidepressant use (145). Whether psychotropic medications affect bone loss independent of the effects of the illness has been debated (106), with one meta-analysis (158) and two smaller studies (159, 160) suggesting that antidepressant use was not associated with decreased bone mass, however, evidence supporting a relationship between antidepressant use and increased bone loss is far more abundant (148).

# 1.3.2 Bipolar disorder and bone health

In contrast to the growing body of research investigating the association between unipolar depression and bone, there are relatively far fewer studies investigating the association between bipolar disorder, per se and bone health.

Mezuk et al. (2010) conducted a large prospective cohort study (n=67,387, <5% female, aged  $\geq$ 50), whereby they identified that a bipolar disorder diagnosis was linked to a 20% increased fracture risk, independent of the use of anticonvulsants (12). Similarly, Hsu et al. (2016) conducted a nationwide cohort study in Taiwan (n=236,355, >60% female, aged  $\geq$ 16), and found that bipolar disorder was a risk factor for fractures, irrespective of comorbidities (161). Su et al. (2017) conducted a more recent study (n=40,755, >60% female, aged $\geq$ 16) utilising the same administrative database, and had similar findings. They found that bipolar disorder was a sociated with a 5.9% higher risk of fracture when compared to matched controls.

However, they also found that this effect was not compounded by the use of antipsychotics or mood stabilizers (93).

Cui et al (2019) recently conducted Mendelian randomization analysis to explore causal interfaces between bipolar disorder and BMD, and had findings that were at odds with existing works suggesting an association between bipolar disorder and fracture. Their findings did not support a causal relationship between bipolar disorder and BMD status (162). Given no further work is available, exploration is warranted.

# 1.4 Psychotropic use and bone

The three classes of medications commonly prescribed to treat bipolar disorder, antidepressants, antipsychotics and anticonvulsants have been shown to be individually noxious to bone (155).

# 1.4.1 Antidepressants and bone

A number of epidemiological studies to date have now shown antidepressants to have a deleterious effect on bone, with an increased risk of both osteoporosis and fracture (145, 146, 163-165). A large Danish case-control study (n=498,617) found that antidepressants dose-dependently increased fracture risk, and that SSRIs may be associated with a higher fracture risk than tricyclic agents (9, 166, 167). Interestingly, this pattern was found to diminish upon discontinuation (9).

Considering recent findings that peripheral serotonergic receptors exist on bone cells and the common use of SSRIs in practice, which target the serotonergic system; the focus of most studies remains on the serotonergic system (9). Serotonergic receptors are now known to also be found in the gastrointestinal and cardiovascular systems (9). OC, OB and osteocytes also express serotonin receptors, with serotonin also shown to affect bone metabolism (168). Since

serotonin does not cross the blood-brain barrier, central (5%) and peripheral serotonin (95%) are functionally distinct (9) and interestingly appear to have opposite effects on bone mass (169). Hodge et al. (2013) analysed bone cells for the expression of serotonergic receptor expression, and studied the effects of 5 SSRIs on human OC and OB *in vitro* (170). They found that the serotonin receptor 2A (5-HTR2A) was expressed only in OB, 5-HTR2B expression increased from precursor to mature OC; and tryptophan hydroxylase 1 (TPH1), transporter (5-HTT), and 5-HTR1B were expressed by both. They also found that four of the five SSRIs tested inhibited OC formation and resorption dose dependently and inhibited ALP and bone mineralisation by the OB, but only at the highest dose ( $30\mu$ M). Citalopram was the least potent (170).

A number of *in vivo* animal studies have also been conducted adding to the evidence base. Battaglino et al. (2006) found fluoxetine treatment leads to a nett gain in trabecular bone mass unless in an oestrogen deficient state, in which case, it does not prevent bone loss (171). Some studies in rodents also suggest potential contenders for fracture healing through increases in endosteal and trabecular bone, such as long-term serotonin administration (172), and phosphodiesterase inhibitors (173). Gold et al. (2015) found that chronic administration antidepressants in male Sprague Dawley rats resulted in impaired bone strength (122).

# 1.4.2 Antipsychotics and bone

Antipsychotics are a mainstay in neuropsychiatric treatment and act by post-synaptic blockade of primarily dopaminergic, and serotonergic receptors in the brain (174). First generation agents, haloperidol, chlorpromazine and trifluoperazine, were the most commonly issued typical antipsychotics and of the newer, second generation or atypical agents, olanzapine, risperidone, aripiprazole and quetiapine were the most commonly prescribed (175, 176). Antipsychotic use has generally been associated with an increased risk of fracture (177-182); with a recent meta-analysis reporting a 1.5-fold increase in fracture risk attributable to antipsychotic use (10). Wang et al (2014) treated patients (n=120) with a new schizophrenia diagnosis, and found BMD to be significantly lower in patients treated with clozapine, quetiapine or aripiprazole compared to healthy controls, with this occurring within 12 months of commencing treatment (183). A large Swedish study identified adults with two consecutive prescriptions of risperidone (n=38,211), other atypical antipsychotics (n=60,691), or typical antipsychotics (n=17,445) within three months, aiming to estimate the likelihood of developing osteoporosis-related fractures. Their findings showed that first generation antipsychotics pose a higher risk of fracture in comparison to second generation antipsychotics (184).

Dopamine receptor 2 (D2) receptor binding was thought to elevate prolactin levels (185), initially associated with an increased risk of osteoporosis (178, 186, 187). Although there is some evidence suggesting that prolactin has a direct effect on human OB (188), this antipsychotic-induced bone loss attributed to hyperprolactinemia was later believed to be due to a potential effect of hypogonadism-mediated sex hormone withdrawal (156).

Studies relating to the molecular mechanisms that potentially underlie the association between antipsychotics and bone loss are also limited. Costa et al. (2011) performed rodent studies, studying the effects of clozapine and haloperidol in rats. They found that *in vivo*, clozapine caused a 15% decrease in BMD within 42 days of commencing treatment. Clozapine decreased OB differentiation, OB mitogenesis and OC differentiation dose-dependently *in vitro*, whereas haloperidol did not seem to affect rats *in vivo*, or rat cells *in vitro* (189). Motyl et al. (2012) studied the effects of risperidone in mice and reported that it significantly increased the number of OC in culture, but OB differentiation remained unchanged (190). In a mammalian study conducted on 9-24-month-old pigtail macaques, quetiapine and risperidone had very little effect on body weight or bone growth rates (191).

# 1.4.3 Anticonvulsants and bone

Anticonvulsant use, and effects on bone health have been of interest due to their widespread utility in treating chronic illnesses such as epilepsy. In a sample of 71 patients taking anticonvulsants for over 6 months, at least 50% developed clinical or subclinical bone disorders (192, 193). Similarly, in a small study of nineteen pre-menopausal women on long term combination treatment with VPA and atypical antipsychotics revealed that 47% of women had osteopenia or osteoporosis linked with long term psychotropic use (194).

Anticonvulsant use has also been implicated in several off-target effects such as hepatotoxicity, cognitive decline, metabolic disturbances, movement and behavioural disorders and likely bone abnormalities (195). A review conducted by Lee et al (2010) on epidemiological studies investigating the effects of anticonvulsant use on BMD and fracture found that anticonvulsant use increases fracture risk by 1.2-2.4 times, and that Cytochrome P450-inducing anticonvulsants upregulate enzymes involved in vitamin D metabolism, leading to a more pronounced deleterious effect (14). These enzymes convert 25-hydroxy vitamin D (25(OH) vitamin D) into inactive metabolites that lead to calcium resorption with consecutive secondary hyperparathyroidism (195). This unavailability of vitamin D is thought to compound bone loss.

Existing pre-clinical studies explaining the association between anticonvulsants and bone loss are limited. VPA is the best studied anticonvulsant, due to its wide usage and it has been associated with decreased BMD of the lumbar spine and femoral neck and increased serum ALP and PTH levels (196, 197). Humphrey et al. (2013) found that treatment with VPA significantly decreased the concentration of two important bone proteins, osteonectin and type 1 collagen, while leaving over a thousand other proteins unaffected, in an OB-like cell line (102, 198). In an earlier study, Feldkamp et al. (2000) recognised that phenytoin and CBZ had direct effects on OB-like cells, likely leading to the observed decreases in BMD (199). Further,

anticonvulsants are thought to have differential effects due to the drugs having different molecular targets (200).

Other implicated mechanisms that have been proposed to contribute to this association are interference with vitamin K metabolism, inhibition of calcitonin secretion, PTH resistance, and impaired calcium absorption (201, 202). While anticonvulsant use and bone health has been predominantly investigated in paediatric or geriatric populations with epilepsy, anticonvulsant users tend to be of all ages and have a vast array of clinical indications, including off-label use (203, 204).

# 1.5 Aims and hypotheses

Given that a relationship exists between unipolar depression, antidepressants and poor bone health, it is therefore possible that a similar relationship exists between bipolar disorder, mood stabilising treatments, such as anticonvulsants and bone. Such associations are yet to be thoroughly examined. This mixed-methods project will seek to identify evidence at both a clinical and cellular level, regarding the interplay between bipolar disorder, anticonvulsant use and bone health.

Specifically, the aims of this thesis by publication are to:

- investigate the association between bipolar disorder, anticonvulsant use and bone health in human studies (Manuscripts II, III and IV)
- determine the cellular and molecular effects of specific anticonvulsants on an *in vitro* human bone cell model (Manuscript V)

It is hypothesised that:

 both bipolar disorder and anticonvulsants are associated with increased bone fragility • anticonvulsants regulate bone cell formation and function.

# Chapter 2: Methods

# Part A: Systematic review

# 2.1.1 Manuscript I

**Chandrasekaran V,** Brennan-Olsen SL, Stuart AL, Pasco JA, Berk M, Hodge JM and Williams LJ. Association between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health: a meta-analysis and systematic review protocol. *BMJ Open.* 2017;7:e013981. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2016-013981

# **AUTHORSHIP STATEMENT**

# 1. Details of publication and executive author

Title of Publication		Publication details
Association between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health: a meta-analysis and systematic review protocol		<i>BMJ Open</i> . 2017 Feb 28;7(2):e013981.
Name of executive author	School/Institute/Division if based at Deakin; Organisation and address if non-Deakin	Email or phone
Vinoomika Chandrasekaran	IMPACT SRC, School of Medicine	veena.c@deakin.edu.au

# 2. Inclusion of publication in a thesis

Is it intended to include this publication in a higher degree by research (HDR) thesis?	Yes	If Yes, please complete Section 3
		If No, go straight to Section 4.

# 3. HDR thesis author's declaration

Name of HDR thesis author if different from above. (If the same, write "as above")	School/Institute/Division if based at Deakin	Thesis title
As above	IMPACT SRC, School of Medicine	Bipolar Disorder, Associated Treatments and Bone Health

If there are multiple authors, give a full description of HDR thesis author's contribution to the publication (for example, how much did you contribute to the conception of the project, the design of methodology or experimental protocol, data collection, analysis, drafting the manuscript, revising it critically for important intellectual content, etc.)

Under the guidance of my HDR supervisors, I conceptualised the systematic review methodology and developing a search strategy. I drafted the initial manuscript and contributed to edits and approved final version.

I declare that the above is an accurate description	Signature	20/02/2019	
of my contribution to this paper, and the	and date		
contributions of other authors are as described		Signature Redacted by Library	
below.			

Т

Т

Name and affiliation of author	Contribution(s) (for example, conception of the project, design of methodology or experimental protocol, data collection, analysis, drafting the manuscript, revising it critically for important intellectual content, etc.)
Sharon L Brennan-Olsen, University of Melbourne	Conceptualised the research question, revised the search strategy and methodology, edited, revised and approved the manuscript.
Amanda L Stuart, Deakin University	Revised, edited, and approved the methodological process and the manuscript.
Julie A Pasco, Deakin University	Revised, edited, and approved the methodological process and the manuscript.
Michael Berk, Deakin University	Revised, edited, and approved the methodological process and the manuscript.
Jason M Hodge, Deakin University	Revised, edited, and approved the methodological process and the manuscript.

# 4. Description of all author contributions

Г

Lana J Williams, Deakin	Conceptualised the research question, revised the search
University	strategy and methodology, edited, revised and approved the
	manuscript.

# 5. Author Declarations

I agree to be named as one of the authors of this work, and confirm:

- i. that I have met the authorship criteria set out in the Deakin University Research Conduct Policy,
- ii. that there are no other authors according to these criteria,
- iii. that the description in Section 4 of my contribution(s) to this publication is accurate,
- iv. that the data on which these findings are based are stored as set out in Section 7 below.

If this work is to form part of an HDR thesis as described in Sections 2 and 3, I further

v. consent to the incorporation of the publication into the candidate's HDR thesis submitted to Deakin University and, if the higher degree is awarded, the subsequent publication of the thesis by the university (subject to relevant Copyright provisions).

Name of author	Signature*	Date
Sharon L Brennan-Olsen		21 <sup>st</sup> February 2019
Amanda L Stuart	signatures Redacted	20th February 2019
Julie A Pasco	Sign by Libit	21 <sup>st</sup> February 2019
Michael Berk		21 <sup>st</sup> February 2019



# 6. Other contributor declarations

I agree to be named as a non-author contributor to this work.

Name and affiliation of contributor	Contribution	Signature* and date
N/A		

\* If an author or contributor is unavailable or otherwise unable to sign the statement of authorship, the Head of Academic Unit may sign on their behalf, noting the reason for their unavailability, provided there is no evidence to suggest that the person would object to being named as author

# 7. Data storage

The original data for this project are stored in the following locations. (The locations must be within an appropriate institutional setting. If the executive author is a Deakin staff member and data are stored outside Deakin University, permission for this must be given by the Head of Academic Unit within which the executive author is based.)

Data format	Storage Location	Date lodged	Name of custodian if other than the executive author
No data presented, protocol only.			

# **BMJ Open** Association between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health: a meta-analysis and systematic review protocol

Vinoomika Chandrasekaran,<sup>1</sup> Sharon L Brennan-Olsen,<sup>1,2,3,4</sup> Amanda L Stuart,<sup>1</sup> Julie A Pasco,<sup>1,2</sup> Michael Berk,<sup>1,5,6,7,8</sup> Jason M Hodge,<sup>1,8</sup> Lana J Williams<sup>1</sup>

#### ABSTRACT

**To cite:** Chandrasekaran V, Brennan-Olsen SL, Stuart AL, *et al.* Association between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health: a metaanalysis and systematic review protocol. *BMJ Open* 2017;**7**:e013981. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2016-013981

 Prepublication history for this paper is available online. To view these files please visit the journal online (http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/ bmjopen-2016-013981).

Received 23 August 2016 Revised 29 November 2016 Accepted 20 December 2016



associated with psychological and/or physiological comorbidities. Osteoporosis is one such comorbidity, a disease of bone that is asymptomatic until a fracture occurs. This systematic review attempts to capture, collate, assess and discuss the literature investigating the association between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health.

**Methods and analysis:** We aim to identify articles that investigate the association between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health in adults by systematically searching the MEDLINE, PubMed, OVID and CINAHL databases. Two independent reviewers will determine eligibility of studies according to predetermined criteria, and methodological quality will be assessed using a previously published scoring system. A meta-analysis will be conducted, and statistical methods will be used to identify and control for heterogeneity, if possible. If numerical syntheses are prevented due to statistical heterogeneity, a best evidence synthesis will be conducted to assess the level of evidence for associations between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health.

Ethics and dissemination: Ethical permission will not be required for this systematic review since only published data will be used. This protocol will be registered with PROSPERO. Findings of the review will be published in a peer-reviewed scientific journal, and will be presented to clinical and population health audiences at national and international conferences.



#### INTRODUCTION

Bipolar spectrum disorder, a mental disorder characterised by biphasic fluctuations in mood, is a severe, chronic, episodic illness, which generally necessitates pharmacotherapy and/or psychotherapy. It is estimated to affect  $\sim 2.4\%$  of the population<sup>1</sup> and has been ranked the sixth leading cause of disability in the world, among individuals aged

#### Strengths and limitations of this study

- This systematic review will explore a novel and covert clinical area.
- It will comprehensively assess existing literature that investigates associations between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health.
- Potential confounders and/or mediators of the relationship will be identified.
- Two authors will independently confirm study selection, and undertake data extraction and methodological assessment.
- A potential limitation of this review may be the paucity of data available due to this being a nascent area of enquiry, and that there may be much heterogeneity in available studies.

15–44 years.<sup>2</sup> The related direct and indirect costs associated with bipolar spectrum disorder are substantial.<sup>3</sup> <sup>4</sup> The burden of bipolar spectrum disorder is experienced on many levels—by the sufferer, their immediate family and friends and also by the healthcare system. Symptom burden and disease course is often worsened in the presence of psychological and/or physiological comorbidities.<sup>5</sup> <sup>6</sup>

Psychiatric disorders, including bipolar spectrum disorder, have been associated with early mortality, with  $\sim 60\%$  of this excess mortality due to chronic physical illness.<sup>7</sup> A particularly common comorbidity of unipolar depression is osteoporosis.<sup>8</sup> <sup>9</sup> Yet it is normatively overlooked, due to being asymptomatic until fracture occurs. Osteoporosis is a global public health issue, estimated to affect nearly 49 million individuals in industrialised countries, with this on the rise as a consequence of the ageing population.<sup>10</sup> <sup>11</sup> The rising global economic burden related to the direct and indirect costs of medical care and rehabilitation of individuals with osteoporotic fractures is concerning.<sup>12 13</sup> Both clinically diagnosed unipolar depression and depressive symptoms have been shown to be

For numbered affiliations see end of article.

**Correspondence** to

Associate Professor Lana J Williams; lanaw@barwonhealth.org.au associated with deficits in bone mineral density (BMD), bone loss over time and increased fracture risk in men and women.<sup>9</sup> <sup>14</sup> <sup>15</sup> Furthermore, antidepressants, in particular, selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors used in treatment of depression, have also been shown to be noxious to bone.<sup>16</sup> Other psychotropic medication, namely antipsychotics and anticonvulsants, have also been shown to have a deleterious effect on bone.<sup>17–19</sup> A recent research synthesis with meta-analyses concluded that depression should be considered a serious risk factor for osteoporosis, based on aggregated data showing BMD among individuals with depression to be up to 7.3% lower.<sup>15</sup> <sup>20</sup> Another meta-analysis reported depression to be associated with up to a 52% increased risk of fracture.<sup>21</sup> Whether this is true for bipolar spectrum disorder per se is yet to be determined.

Considering the previous research discussing the probable association between unipolar depression and bone, this review would essentially provide a starting point for similar investigations in bipolar spectrum disorder. This review will analyse the existing data, and this information may provide a clearer background into bone fragility associated with bipolar spectrum disorder, enabling the details of this association to be further explored.

#### **Objectives**

This systematic review will:

- 1. Identify published studies that investigate the association between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health, including BMD and fracture;
- 2. Evaluate the quality of the methodology used in each of the studies eligible for inclusion in this review;
- 3. Collate the evidence, including identifying any potential confounding and/or mediating factors in the association between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health;
- Perform sensitivity analyses to account for differences between (a) self-reported and diagnosed bipolar spectrum disorder, (b) diagnostic criteria between versions of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual (DSM) and/or International Classification of Diseases (ICD) and (c) bipolar disorders I and II;
- 5. Provide a comprehensive synthesis of the findings using previously published methodology.

#### **METHODS**

#### Criteria for considering studies for this review

Articles resulting from cross-sectional, case–control and/ or longitudinal studies of bone health (defined as BMD, bone quality, osteoporosis and/or fracture), in adult populations ( $\geq$ 18 years) with bipolar spectrum disorder (defined by self-report, medical records or diagnoses based on any version of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders or International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems criteria), inclusive of any sex or nationality, and published in any year, will be considered as eligible for this review.

Grey literature, case studies, theses and conference presentations will be excluded. Baseline data from randomised control trials will be included and treated as cross-sectional analyses.

#### Search strategy and data extraction

In order to identify the relevant literature, we will undertake an electronic search strategy to investigate research databases from the disciplines of medical, health and the social sciences (PubMed, OVID, CINAHL, MEDLINE). The following medical subject headings will be applied: "bipolar disorder" AND ("bone" OR "osteoporosis" OR "fracture" OR "bone density"), to identify publications that match our eligibility criteria. For our search strategy, we will also include the key word term of 'bipolar spectrum disorder'.

No limits will be applied with regard to year of publication. For each database, where appropriate, relevant truncation will be applied. One reviewer will apply the search strategy and identify eligible literature for inclusion by cross-checking with the predetermined eligibility criteria. Two further reviewers will confirm the eligibility of those identified articles. Professional assistance would be sought to interpret articles written in languages other than English, in order to confirm their relevance to the eligibility criteria. Finally, the reference lists of eligible studies will be manually searched by two reviewers.<sup>22</sup>

#### Assessment of methodological quality of included articles

The methodological scoring system of Lievense  $et al^{23}$ will be employed to assess the methodological quality of included articles (tables 1 and 2). Based on those methodological assessment criteria, each eligible study will be scored, with each study given either a positive or negative score for each criterion. This process of scoring methodological quality reflects cohort studies as the most optimal study design, followed by case-control studies and, finally, cross-sectional study designs. Two reviewers will independently score the methodological quality of each study; should these scores differ, the reviewers will attempt to reconcile any differences, after which a third reviewer would provide final judgement, if necessary. Each study will be ranked according to their total score (%), and deemed as having higher methodological quality if scored above the median, as previously published.<sup>24</sup>

For the meta-analyses, we will determine the population with bipolar spectrum disorder to be our proxy 'treatment' group and apply Hunter-Schmidt's approach,<sup>25</sup> whereby a pooled within-group SD will be used. Effect size will be corrected for measurement error by dividing the effect size by the square root of the reliability coefficient of the dependent variable, whereby measurement error correction equals the effect size divided by the square root of r.

Table 1	Criteria list for assessment of study quality,
adapted	from Lievense <i>et al<sup>23</sup></i>

ltem	Criterion	C/CC/CS	
Study	Study population		
1	Uniform point (selection before disease	C/CC/CS	
	was present)		
2	Cases and controls drawn from the	CC	
3	Participation rate >80% for cases/	C/CC/CS	
Ũ	cohort	0,00,00	
4	Participation rate>80% for controls	CC	
Asses	ssment of risk factor		
5	Exposure assessment blinded	C/CC/CS	
6	Exposure measured identically for	CC	
	cases and controls		
7	Exposure assessed prior to the	C/CC/CS	
	outcome		
Asses	ssment of outcome		
8	Bone health assessed identically in	C/CC/CS	
	patients with bipolar spectrum disorder.		
9	Presence of osteoporosis assessed	C/CC/CS	
10	Osteoporosis identification assessed		
10	according to BMD measurements	0/00/00	
Study	design		
11	Prospective design used	C/CC	
12	Follow-up time >24 months	С	
13	Withdrawals <20%	С	
Analysis and data presentation			
14	Appropriate analysis techniques used	C/CC/CS	
15	Adjusted for at least age and sex	C/CC/CS	
BMD, bone mineral density; C, applicable to cohort studies; CC, applicable to case-control studies; CS, applicable to			

cross-sectional.

#### Presenting and reporting results

PRISMA guidelines<sup>26</sup> will be adhered to, with regard to the presentation of findings from this review, and this protocol adheres to the PRISMA-P guidelines.<sup>27</sup> Numbers and reasons pertaining to inclusion versus exclusion of papers in the context of the predetermined eligibility criteria will be presented in a QUOROM diagram.<sup>28</sup> Key information regarding factors involved in the association between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health will be identified; these factors may include, but will not be limited to, inflammatory markers, lifestyle behaviours, socioeconomic status, medications and substance use. Our findings will be useful to inform and reach a consensus as to the link between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health.

A meta-analysis is planned; however, if a numerical synthesis is not possible due to methodological heterogeneity, a 'best evidence synthesis' will be undertaken. A 'best evidence synthesis' would evaluate the level of evidence identified, ranging from no evidence to strong evidence (table 2), as previously published in the musculoskeletal field.<sup>24</sup>

We will also perform sensitivity analyses to account for differences between (1) self-reported and diagnosed **Table 2** Method for determining the level of evidence for best evidence synthesis, adapted from Lievense *et al*; replicated from Brennan *et al*<sup>24</sup>

Level of	Criteria for inclusion in best evidence
evidence	synthesis
Strong evidence	Generally consistent findings in:
	Multiple high-quality cohort studies
Moderate	Generally consistent findings in:
evidence	1 high-quality cohort study and >2
	high-quality case-control studies
	► >3 high-quality case-control studies
Limited	Generally consistent findings in:
evidence	A single cohort study
	1 or 2 case–control studies or
	<ul> <li>Multiple cross-sectional studies</li> </ul>
Conflicting	Inconsistent findings in >25% of the
evidence	trials
No evidence	No studies could be found

bipolar spectrum disorder, (2) diagnostic criteria between versions of the DSM and/or ICD and (3) bipolar disorders I and II.

#### **Dissemination**

This protocol will be registered with PROSPERO, an international database of health-related systematic review protocols. The findings of our systematic review will be published in a peer-reviewed scientific journal, and results will be shared at national and/or international conferences relevant to the field of bipolar spectrum disorder and/or bone health.

#### **Ethics**

Since only published data will be used in this systematic review, we do not require ethical permission. However, ethical and governance standards will be strictly adhered to, in matters of data management and in the presentation and discussion of our results.

#### Conclusion

To the best of our knowledge, this will be the first systematic review to identify and evaluate the existing evidence base regarding associations between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health; and determining the nature of this relationship has both public health and clinical implications. The findings of this review will contribute to existing literature investigating other psychiatric disorders and bone health, and will also provide an evidence base on which resource allocation and clinical and public health strategies aimed at reducing burden associated with both osteoporosis and bipolar spectrum disorder can be founded.

#### Author affiliations

<sup>1</sup>Deakin University, Geelong, Victoria, Australia

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Australian Institute for Musculoskeletal Science (AIMSS), The University of Melbourne and Western Health, St Albans, Australia

#### **Open Access**

<sup>4</sup>Institute for Health and Ageing, Australian Catholic University, Melbourne, Victoria, Australia

<sup>5</sup>Department of Psychiatry, University of Melbourne, Parkville, Victoria, Australia

<sup>6</sup>Florey Institute of Neuroscience and Mental Health, Parkville, Victoria, Australia

<sup>7</sup>Orygen the National Centre of Excellence in Youth Mental Health, Parkville, Victoria, Australia

<sup>8</sup>Barwon Health University Hospital, Geelong, Australia

**Contributors** All authors conceptualised the research question for this protocol and edited and revised the research question. VC, SLB-O and LJW developed the e-search strategy. All authors edited, revised and approved the methodological processes. VC, SLB-O and LJW drafted the manuscript, and all authors edited and contributed to the writing of this paper. All authors read and approved the final version, and guarantee the review.

**Funding** The study is supported by the National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC), Australia (1104438). VC is supported by a Deakin University Postgraduate Research Scholarship, SLB-O is supported by an NHMRC Career Development Fellowship (1107510), MB is supported by an NHMRC Senior Principal Research Fellowship (1059660) and LJW is supported by an NHMRC Career Development Fellowship (1064272).

Competing interests SLB-O has received speaker fees from Amgen, and Grant/Research support from the University of Melbourne, Deakin University, Arthritis Victoria, Arthritis Australia, Australian Association of Gerontology, and the City of Greater Geelong. JAP has received speaker fees from Amgen. Eli Lilly and Sanofi-Aventis and funding from the Geelong Region Medical Research Foundation, Barwon Health, Perpetual Trustees, The University of Melbourne, Deakin University, ANZ Charitable Trust, the American Society for Bone and Mineral Research, Amgen (Europe) GmBH, the BUPA Foundation, Osteoporosis Australia, Australia and New Zealand Bone and Mineral Society and the NHMRC. MB has received Grant/Research Support from the NIH, Simons Foundation, CRC for Mental Health, Stanley Medical Research Institute, MBF, NHMRC, Beyond Blue, Geelong Medical Research Foundation, Bristol Myers Squibb, Eli Lilly, Glaxo SmithKline, Organon, Novartis, Mavne Pharma, Servier and Astra Zeneca, and he has been a paid consultant for Astra Zeneca, Bristol Myers Squibb, Eli Lilly, Glaxo SmithKline, Janssen Cilag, Lundbeck and Pfizer and a paid speaker for Astra Zeneca, Bristol Myers Squibb, Eli Lilly, Glaxo SmithKline, Janssen Cilag, Lundbeck, Organon, Pfizer, Sanofi Synthelabo, Solvay and Wyeth. LJW has received Grant/Research support from Eli Lilly, Pfizer, The University of Melbourne, Deakin University and the NHMRC.

Provenance and peer review Not commissioned; externally peer reviewed.

**Open Access** This is an Open Access article distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work noncommercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http:// creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/

#### REFERENCES

- Merikangas KR, Jin R, He JP, *et al.* Prevalence and correlates of bipolar spectrum disorder in the world mental health survey initiative. *Arch Gen Psychiatry* 2011;68:241–51.
- Murray CL, Lopez AD. Summary: global burden of disease. In: Global burden of disease and injury series. Boston, MA, USA: The harvard school of public health, on behalf of the world health organization and the world bank, 1996:20–7.
- Laxman KE, Lovibond KS, Hassan MK. Impact of bipolar disorder in employed populations. Am J Manag Care 2008;14:757–64.

- 4. Fajutrao L, Locklear J, Priaulx J, *et al.* A systematic review of the evidence of the burden of bipolar disorder in Europe. *Clin Pract Epidemiol Ment Health* 2009;5:3–3.
- 5. Forty L, Ulanova A, Jones L, *et al.* Comorbid medical illness in bipolar disorder. *Br J Psychiatry* 2014;205:465–72.
- 6. Parker GB. Comorbidities in bipolar disorder: models and management. *Med J Aust* 2010;193:S18–20.
- Hert DE, Correll M, Bobes CU, et al. Physical illness in patients with severe mental disorders. I. Prevalence, impact of medications and disparities in healthcare. World Psychiatry 2011;10:52–77.
- Rizzoli R, Cooper C, Reginster JY, et al. Antidepressant medications and osteoporosis. *Bone* 2012;51:606–13.
- Aloumanis K, Mavroudis K. The "depressive" face of osteoporosis and the "osteoporotic" face of depression. *Hormones (Athens)* 2013;12:350–62.
- Wade SW, Strader C, Fitzpatrick LA, et al. Estimating prevalence of osteoporosis: examples from industrialized countries. Arch Osteoporos 2014;9:1–10.
- Estimating the prevalence of osteoporosis in Australia, AIHW, Ed. Australian institute of health and welfare. Canberra: ACT 2014:16–18.
- Blume SW, Curtis JR. Medical costs of osteoporosis in the elderly Medicare population. Osteoporos Int 2011;22:1835–44.
- Watts JJ, Abimanyi-Ochom J, Sanders KM. Osteoporosis costing all Australians A new burden of disease analysis—2012 to 2022. 2012. (04/08/2016). http://www.osteoporosis.org.au/sites/default/files/ files/Burden%20of%20Disease%20Analysis%202012-2022.pdf
- Fernandes BS, Hodge JM, Pasco JA, *et al.* Effects of depression and serotonergic antidepressants on bone: mechanisms and implications for the treatment of depression. *Drugs Ageing* 2016;33:21–5.
- Schweiger JU, Schweiger U, Hüppe M, et al. Bone density and depressive disorder: a meta-analysis. *Brain and Behavior* 2016;6: e00489.
- Bruyère O, Reginster JY. Osteoporosis in patients taking selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors: a focus on fracture outcome. *Endocrine* 2015;48:65–8.
- Yang J, Joe SH, Lee MS, et al. Effects of long-term combination treatment with valproate and atypical antipsychotics on bone mineral density and bone metabolism in premenopausal patients with bipolar disorder: a preliminary study. *Psychiatry Investig* 2011;8:256–61.
- Lee RH, Lyles KW, Colon-Émeric C. A review of the effect of anticonvulsant medications on bone mineral density and fracture risk. Am J Geriatr Pharmacother 2010;8:34–46.
- Mezuk B, Morden NE, Ganoczy D, *et al.* Anticonvulsant use, bipolar disorder, and risk of fracture among older adults in the Veterans health administration. *Am J Geriatr Psychiatry* 2010;18:245–55.
- Cizza G, Primma S, Coyle M, *et al.* Depression and osteoporosis: a research synthesis with meta-analysis. *Horm Metab Res* 2010;42:467–82.
- 21. Wu Q, Liu J, Gallegos-Orozco JF, *et al.* Depression, fracture risk, and bone loss: a meta-analysis of cohort studies. *Osteoporos Int* 2010;21:1627–35.
- 22. Horsley T, Dingwall O, Sampson M. Checking reference lists to find additional studies for systematic reviews. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2011;(8):Mr000026.
- Lievense A, Bierma-Zeinstra S, Verhagen A, et al. Influence of work on the development of osteoarthritis of the hip: a systematic review. J Rheumatol 2001;28:2520–8.
- 24. Brennan SL, Pasco JA, Urquhart DM, *et al.* The association between urban or rural locality and hip fracture in community-based adults: a systematic review. *J Epidemiol Community Health* 2010;64:656–65.
- Montgomery GH, Hunter John E, Schmidt Frank L. (1990). Methods of meta-analysis: correcting error and bias in research findings. Newbury Park, CA: Sage, 592 Pages, \$38.00 (Paper). Am J Clin Hypn 2000;43:81–2.
- Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, et al. Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses: the PRISMA Statement. PLoS Med 2009;6:e1000097.
- Shamseer L, Moher D, Clarke M, et al. Preferred reporting items for systematic review and meta-analysis protocols (PRISMA-P) 2015: elaboration and explanation. BMJ 2015;349:g7647.
- Moher D, Cook DJ, Eastwood S, *et al.* Improving the quality of reports of meta-analyses of randomised controlled trials: the QUOROM statement. *Lancet* 1999;354:1896–900.

# Part B: Epidemiological studies

The relationship between anticonvulsant use and bone health was tested in a population drawn from the Barwon Statistical Division, South Eastern Australia. Manuscript III is a crosssectional study investigating the effect of anticonvulsant use on bone quantity and quality, utilising data from the GOS. Manuscript IV is a case-control study, investigating the effect of anticonvulsant use on fracture risk, utilising data from the PROFRAC study.

# 2.2.1 Geelong Osteoporosis Study (Manuscript III)

# **2.2.1.1 Participants**

Participants were drawn from the GOS, a population-based study originally designed to study the epidemiology of osteoporosis in Australia (205). Participants were randomly selected from the electoral roll for the Barwon Statistical Division. Between 1993-1997, a total of 1494 women (77% response), aged 20-94 years agreed to participate. A cohort of 1540 men (67% response) aged 20-94 years was similarly recruited between 2001-2006. Participants have returned for follow-up every 2-5 years (205).

# 2.2.1.2 Data collection

#### 2.2.1.2.1 Measurement of outcome variables

#### *Bone quantity*

Bone mineral density (BMD; g/cm<sup>2</sup>) at the spine (PA projection, L2-4) and total hip was measured using dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry (DPX-L (women) and Lunar Prodigy (men), GE, Madison, WI, USA). Trained technicians performed daily calibrations of the densitometers with equipment-specific phantom, and took all measurements.

#### *Bone quality*

Quantitative Heel Ultrasound (QUS; Achilles Insight Ultrasonometer, GE Lunar, Madison, WI, USA) was used to determine bone quality at the calcaneus. QUS measures consist of the following parameters: speed of sound [SOS (m/s)], reflecting elasticity and bone density, broadband ultrasound attenuation [BUA (dB/MHz)], reflecting microarchitecture and bone density and stiffness index [SI (%)], a calculated clinical index (205).

#### 2.2.1.2.2 Measurement of exposure variables

#### Medication use

Current medication use was determined. Participants were requested to bring a medication list or containers to their appointment to ensure accurate reporting. Exposure to anticonvulsants, and other medications known to affect bone, such as oral glucocorticoids, bisphosphonates, other psychotropics and thyroid medication were coded based on the Australian Index of Medications guidelines (206).

#### Anthropometric measurements

Height and weight were measured to the nearest 0.1 cm and 0.1 kg respectively. Body mass index (BMI) was calculated ( $kg/m^2$ ).

# Socio-demographic data

Area-based rankings of relative socioeconomic advantage in terms of access to social and material resources were sourced by cross-checking the residential address for each participant with the corresponding Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS) census collection district. ABS software used to access the socio-economic index for areas (SEIFA) scores. These scores provide a set of indices that indicate relative socio-economic advantage or disadvantage at the small area level (IRSAD). Scores were categorised into quintiles whereby socioeconomic status (SES) quintile 1 was considered most disadvantaged and SES quintile 5 was most advantaged.

# Lifestyle factors

Daily alcohol use (g/day) and calcium intake (mg/day) was determined from a validated food frequency questionnaire (207). Habitual physical activity level was classified as active if vigorous or light exercise was performed regularly; otherwise participants were classified as sedentary (208). Current cigarette smoking was self-reported.

#### **2.2.1.3 Data management and storage**

Data are stored under password protected databases on the mainframe computer of the University Hospital Geelong. These databases are backed up daily from the file server, and updated every day, ensuring that the database is current and up to date. Data are maintained in a relational database management system (Access) that enables the storage of data in tables with each field's properties easily defined. To maintain data integrity and the relationship between tables/fields/data, each is linked by a common key field being a unique identification number. These files are easily convertible for use in statistical packages.

# 2.2.1.4 Statistical analysis

Differences in characteristics between those using anticonvulsants versus non-users were compared using t-tests for continuous normally distributed variables, Kruskal-Wallis for nonparametric continuous variables and chi-square or Fisher's exact test for discrete variables. Linear regression was used to explore associations between anticonvulsant use and a) BMD (spine and hip) and b) QUS measures (BUA, SOS and SI). Data for men and women were analysed using separate statistical models. Confounders such as age, BMI, smoking status, SES, physical activity and medications known to affect bone were tested sequentially and retained in the final model when significant (p<0.05). Interactions between exposure variables were checked for effect modification in the final models.

# 2.2.1.5 Ethics

This study has been approved by the Human Research Ethics Committee at Barwon Health (92/01 and 00/56) and Deakin University (2013-320). All participants have provided informed, written consent.

# 2.2.2 PRedictors and Outcomes of incident FRACtures study (Manuscript IV)

# **2.2.2.1 Participants**

This case-control study utilised data from 1,458 participants (51.8% women) aged  $\geq$ 20 years, participating in the PROFRAC study and the GOS. Participants had a radiologically confirmed fracture between June 2012 and May 2013 (209), and completed a comprehensive questionnaire sent by mail. Information regarding fracture site and cause was recorded, while individuals were excluded for the following reasons: spontaneous fractures, uncontactable, death, no knowledge of fracture and an inability to provide informed consent. Further details of the recruitment of fracture cases has been published (209). Controls were drawn from the same population living within the Barwon Statistical Division, and matched by age and sex. A total of 1,796 fracture-free participants (46.5% women) were selected from the closest GOS follow-ups: 15-year follow-up for women (2011-2014) and the GOS 5-year follow-up for men (2005-2006). Control participants were fracture-free during June 2012-May 2013.

# **2.2.2.2 Data collection**

#### 2.2.2.1 Measurement of outcome variable

# Fracture

Fractures were identified using a daily keyword search of all radiological reports from the University Hospital Geelong, based on a previously validated method of fracture ascertainment (210). Only a participant's first fracture during June 2012-May 2013 was recognised for this analysis.

#### 2.2.2.2 Measurement of exposure variables

#### Medication use

Participants self-reported current medication use. Use of anticonvulsants and other medications considered to affect calcium and bone metabolism (adrenal steroid hormones, gonadal hormones, thyroid hormones, anti-fracture agents) were classified for both cases and controls. Cases who started anticonvulsants post-fracture were considered non-users for these analyses.

#### Demographic data

Highest level of education was self-reported and categorised as primary school education, some secondary school, completed secondary school, Technical and Further Education (TAFE)/Trade other and University.

#### Lifestyle and medical factors

A five-point scale was utilised to determine current alcohol use. The categories included never, less than once per week, once or twice per week, several times per week or every day. Participants were categorised as active (very active or active) or inactive (limited activity in the home, or chair or bedridden), based on the Metabolic Equivalent of Task values (205, 212). Current cigarette smoking was self-reported. Date and site of any fractures occurring during adulthood were determined. Participants were classified as fallers if they had fallen to the ground at least once during the past 12 months. History of epilepsy and bipolar disorder diagnoses were self-reported.

# 2.2.2.3 Data management and storage

As described above, data are stored within password protected databases on the mainframe computer of the University Hospital Geelong, which are easily convertible for use in statistical packages.

# 2.2.2.4 Statistical analysis

Differences between fracture cases and controls were analysed using t-tests for parametric data, Kruskal Wallis for non-parametric data and Chi Square for categorical data. Binary logistic regression (odds ratio, OR, with 95% confidence intervals, CI) was used to investigate the association between anticonvulsant use and fracture in separate models for men and women. Covariates tested in the models included age, education, physical activity, past adult fracture, falls in the past 12 months, smoking status, alcohol consumption, use of medications known to affect calcium and bone metabolism and self-reported epilepsy and bipolar disorder. Backwards stepwise regression techniques were used to determine the best model and all potential interactions were tested. Analyses were repeated following the removal of minor fractures (finger, thumb and toe).

#### 2.2.2.5 Ethics

This study has also been approved by the Human Research Ethics Committee at Barwon Health (92/01\_E9) and Deakin University (2012-060). All participants have provided informed, written consent.

# Part C: Bone cell in vitro studies

# 2.3.1 Effect of anticonvulsants on human OC formation and resorption

As previously described (213), a mononuclear cell fraction containing monocytes and lymphocytes from cord blood, termed Cord Blood Mononuclear Cells (CBMC), were isolated from human umbilical cord blood, and expanded to form colony forming unit-granulocyte macrophage (CFU-GM) derived OC precursors. Similarly, OC precursors were differentiated in 96-well plates containing numbered dentine slices (diameter: 5.5 mm) into mature human OC using cell culture medium ( $\alpha$ MEM) containing essential growth factors and cytokines (see Figure 2); with the exception of this experiment being conducted in the presence or absence of five concentrations ( $10^{-3}$ - $10^{-7}$ M) each, of four anticonvulsants, namely VPA, GBP, CBZ and LMT for 14 days. Cells were then fixed in 1% paraformaldehyde, tartrate-resistant acid phosphatase activity was quantified and OC formation and function assessed using image analysis software.



**Figure 2: Human OC formation and mineralisation**. CBMCs were isolated by Ficoll-Paque density gradient centrifugation and grown in CFU-GM favouring media. Following the expansion of CFU-GM for 10 days, they are seeded on to pre-wetted dentine slices. A fraction of untreated cells is used to test for cell proliferation and viability. Drug treatments are then performed for 14 days and the cells are assessed for the expression of human OC genes such

as Cathepsin K (CTSK), Nuclear Factor kappa B1 (NFkB1), Nuclear Factor of Activated Tcell, cytoplasmic 1 (NFATc1), Colony-stimulating factor 1 receptor (CSF1R), Osteoclast Stimulatory Transmembrane Protein (OC STAMP) and Dendritic Cell–Specific Transmembrane Protein (DC STAMP).

# 2.3.2 Effect of anticonvulsants on human OB formation and mineralisation

Human adipose tissue sourced from elective abdominoplasty was blunt dissected, collagendigested, and the released mesenchymal stem cells (MSC) isolated and expanded, as previously described (214). Adherent MSC were seeded in 96-well plates in DMEM containing osteogenic factors vital to OB formation (see Figure 3), at a seeding density of 10<sup>4</sup> cells/well and cultured for 14-21 days in the presence or absence of anticonvulsants, to achieve similar treatment ranges as in OC assays (10<sup>-3</sup>-10<sup>-7</sup>M). Human oncostatin M (hOSM), as positive control (214, 215) and osteogenic media (Ost M) as vehicle controls were run alongside these wells. Early OB cultures were assessed for ALP activity on day 7, and mineralization was quantified by staining with alizarin red (ALZ) upon completion of the culture period.



**Figure 3: Human OB formation and mineralisation.** A primary cell line of adipose-derived MSCs is produced and differentiation into OBs is performed. OB thus derived were treated with anticonvulsants in treatment specific concentrations for 7-21 days. ALP activity was measured at 7 days and mineralisation of extracellular matrix were assessed at 14-21 days.

# 2.3.3 Effect of anticonvulsants on gene expression by qRT-PCR analysis

Total RNA was isolated from CFU-GM-derived OC precursors that had been cultured in the presence of VPA and GBP for 7-14d at 10<sup>-4</sup>M or CBZ and LMT for 7-14d at 10<sup>-5</sup>M. The cell cultures were lysed by the direct addition of Trizol, and reverse transcribed to cDNA using the Superscript<sup>®</sup> III First Strand Synthesis SuperMix system (Life Technologies) as per manufacturer's instructions. For each treatment mRNA was extracted separately from 3 wells of a 6-well plate and quantitative real-time PCR (qRT-PCR) was performed in duplicate.

To quantify the expression of human OC genes (CTSK, NF $\kappa$ B1, NFATc1, CSF1R, and OC/DC STAMP), we employed qRT-PCR analysis of the cDNA in a 7500 Fast Real-Time PCR System (Applied Biosystems), using TaqMan® Gene Expression Assays (Applied Biosystems Hs00166156 (CTSK), Hs00231653 (NF $\kappa$ B1), Hs00232342 (NFATc1), Hs00234622 (CSF1R), Hs00875776 (OC STAMP) and Hs00984780 (DC STAMP). Relative gene expression units were determined using the formula 2<sup>- $\Delta$ Ct</sup>x1000, where  $\Delta$ Ct values represent the difference between the Ct of the gene of interest and GAPDH (amplified using Taqman chemistry with forward primer (5'-gacaggatgcagaaggagattact-3'), reverse primer (5'-tgatccacatctgctggaaggt-3') and the probe (Fam-atcattgctcctcctgagcgcaagtactc-Tamra).

# 2.3.4 Statistical analysis

Data were expressed as the mean  $\pm$  SEM, where applicable. Differences between groups were assessed using one-way ANOVA followed by Fisher's multiple comparison test or two-way ANOVA, the general linear model followed by Tukey's post-hoc test (pairwise comparison). Statistical significance was set at p<0.05. Groups and drug concentration curves with annotations that do not contain the same letter were considered significantly different.

# 2.3.5 Ethics

The use of CBMCs (10/154) and adipose tissue (17/90) for this study has also been approved by the Human Research Ethics Committee at Barwon Health and Deakin University.

# Chapter 3: Bipolar Disorder and Bone Health
# Part A: Systematic review

# 3.1.1 Manuscript II

**Chandrasekaran V**, Brennan-Olsen SL, Stuart AL, Pasco JA, Berk M, Hodge JM and Williams LJ. Association between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health: a meta-analysis and systematic review. *J Affect Disord.* 2019 Apr 15; 249:262-269. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2019.02.013. Epub 2019 Feb 6.

# **AUTHORSHIP STATEMENT**

# 1. Details of publication and executive author

Title of Publication		Publication details
Bipolar disorder and bone heal	th: A systematic review	<i>J Affect Disord</i> . 2019 Apr 15; 249:262-269. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2019.02.013. Epub 2019 Feb 6.
Name of executive author	School/Institute/Division if based at Deakin; Organisation and address if non-Deakin	Email or phone
Vinoomika Chandrasekaran	IMPACT SRC, School of Medicine	veena.c@deakin.edu.au

# 2. Inclusion of publication in a thesis

Is it intended to include this publication in a higher degree by research (HDR) thesis?	Yes	If Yes, please complete Section 3
		If No, go straight to Section 4.

# 3. HDR thesis author's declaration

Name of HDR thesis author if different from above. (If the same, write "as above")	School/Institute/Division if based at Deakin	Thesis title
As above	IMPACT SRC, School of Medicine	Bipolar Disorder, Associated Treatments and Bone Health

If there are multiple authors, give a full description of HDR thesis author's contribution to the publication (for example, how much did you contribute to the conception of the project, the design of methodology or experimental protocol, data collection, analysis, drafting the manuscript, revising it critically for important intellectual content, etc.)

Under the guidance of my HDR supervisors, I worked on executing the steps of the systematic review methodology; developing a search strategy, conducted exclusions, data extraction and presenting of the results. I drafted the initial manuscript and contributed to edits and approved final version.

I declare that the above is an accurate description of my contribution to this paper, and the contributions of other authors are as described below.

20/02/2019

Signature and date

Signature Redacted by Library

Delow.

Name and affiliation of author	Contribution(s) (for example, conception of the project, design of methodology or experimental protocol, data collection, analysis, drafting the manuscript, revising it critically for important intellectual content, etc.)
Sharon L Brennan-Olsen, University of Melbourne	Conceptualised the research question, revised the search strategy and methodology, performed data extraction, drafted, edited, revised and approved the manuscript.
Amanda L Stuart, Deakin University	Confirmed exclusions, performed methodological scoring, edited, revised and approved the manuscript.
Julie A Pasco, Deakin University	Revised, edited, and approved the methodological process and the manuscript.
Michael Berk, Deakin University	Revised, edited, and approved the methodological process and the manuscript.

# 4. Description of all author contributions

Jason M Hodge, Deakin University	Revised, edited, and approved the methodological process and the manuscript.
Lana J Williams, Deakin University	Conceptualised the research question, search strategy and methodology, performed methodological scoring, drafted, edited the manuscript and approved the final version.

# 5. Author Declarations

I agree to be named as one of the authors of this work, and confirm:

- i. that I have met the authorship criteria set out in the Deakin University Research Conduct Policy,
- ii. that there are no other authors according to these criteria,
- iii. that the description in Section 4 of my contribution(s) to this publication is accurate,
- iv. that the data on which these findings are based are stored as set out in Section 7 below.

If this work is to form part of an HDR thesis as described in Sections 2 and 3, I further

v. consent to the incorporation of the publication into the candidate's HDR thesis submitted to Deakin University and, if the higher degree is awarded, the subsequent publication of the thesis by the university (subject to relevant Copyright provisions).

Name of author	Signature*	Date
Sharon L Brennan-Olsen		21 <sup>st</sup> February 2019
Amanda L Stuart	Signatures Redacted by Library	20 <sup>th</sup> February 2019
Julie A Pasco		21 <sup>st</sup> February 2019



### 6. Other contributor declarations

I agree to be named as a non-author contributor to this work.

Name and affiliation of contributor	Contribution	Signature* and date	
A/Prof Seetal Dodd, Deakin	Translated the abstract of a		
University	manuscript written in French	Signature Redacted by Library	
		16 <sup>th</sup> July 2020	
Mrs. Sophia Xin Sui Translated the title of a		Signature Redacted by Library	
	manuscript written in Chinese	21 <sup>st</sup> February 2019	

\* If an author or contributor is unavailable or otherwise unable to sign the statement of authorship, the Head of Academic Unit may sign on their behalf, noting the reason for their unavailability, provided there is no evidence to suggest that the person would object to being named as author

# 7. Data storage

The original data for this project are stored in the following locations. (The locations must be within an appropriate institutional setting. If the executive author is a Deakin staff member

and data are stored outside Deakin University, permission for this must be given by the Head of Academic Unit within which the executive author is based.)

Data format	Storage Location	Date lodged	Name of custodian if other than the executive author
Review, accessed previously published work.			



**Review** article

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

# Journal of Affective Disorders

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/jad



# Bipolar disorder and bone health: A systematic review



Vinoomika Chandrasekaran<sup>a</sup>, Sharon L Brennan-Olsen<sup>b,c</sup>, Amanda L Stuart<sup>a</sup>, Julie A Pasco<sup>a,b,c,d,h</sup>, Michael Berk<sup>a,e,f,g</sup>, Jason M Hodge<sup>a,h,i</sup>, Lana J Williams<sup>a,\*</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Deakin University, School of Medicine, IMPACT Strategic Research Centre, PO Box 281, Geelong, 3220 Australia

<sup>b</sup> Department of Medicine-Western Health, The University of Melbourne, St Albans, Australia

<sup>c</sup> Australian Institute for Musculoskeletal Science (AIMSS), The University of Melbourne and Western Health, St Albans, Australia.

<sup>d</sup> Department of Epidemiology and Preventive Medicine, Monash University, Melbourne, Australia

<sup>e</sup> Department of Psychiatry, University of Melbourne, Parkville, Australia

<sup>f</sup> Florey Institute of Neuroscience and Mental Health, Parkville, Australia

<sup>8</sup> Orygen the National Centre of Excellence in Youth Mental Health, Parkville, Australia

<sup>h</sup> Barwon Health University Hospital, Geelong, Australia

<sup>i</sup> Geelong Centre for Emerging Infectious Diseases, Geelong, Australia

ARTICLE INFO

*Keywords:* Bipolar disorder Fracture Systematic review

#### ABSTRACT

*Background:* Bipolar disorder is a chronic, episodic mental illness, affecting around 2.4% of the population worldwide. Psychological and/or physiological comorbidities are a common consequence, and osteoporosis is one such possible comorbidity. Thus, this systematic review aimed to collate, evaluate, and discuss the literature examining the link between bipolar disorder and bone health.

*Methods*: We conducted an e-search of PubMed/OVID/MEDLINE, PsychINFO and CINAHL to identify studies that investigated associations between bipolar disorder and bone in adults aged  $\geq$  18. Two reviewers determined eligibility according to pre-determined criteria, and methodological quality was assessed using a previously published methodological scoring system. Due to heterogeneity, a best-evidence synthesis was performed.

*Results:* Our search yielded 1409 articles, of which three (all cohorts) met predetermined criteria. The studies from Taiwan and the United States of America analysed administrative data, albeit spanning different years, and comprised a total of 344,497 participants. No studies investigating bone quantity or quality were identified. Bipolar disorder was associated with an increased risk of fracture (range 20–80%); and fracture-free survival time for those with bipolar disorder decreased substantially with advancing age, and for women (10–30% shorter than men). Fracture incidence per 1000 person years (py) was 21.4 and 10.8 in those with and without bipolar disorder, respectively.

Limitations: Limited data and marked methodological heterogeneity prevented the pooling of these data for a numerical synthesis.

*Conclusions:* Increased fracture risk was observed in individuals with bipolar disorder, independent of older age, sex, comorbidities and medication use. The operative mechanisms, risk and treatment factors warrant further enquiry.

#### 1. Introduction

Bipolar disorder is a leading cause of years lived with disability in the world (World Health Organisation, 2003). Aside from psychological comorbidities, non-communicable physical disorders are common across psychiatric illnesses (Sanna et al., 2013). Poor bone health is no exception, with recent data showing associations between unipolar depression and reductions in bone mineral density (BMD) and increased fracture risk in men and women across the lifespan (Cizza et al., 2010; Fernandes et al., 2016; Williams et al., 2016). A research synthesis with meta-analyses concluded that major depression should be considered a risk factor for osteoporosis onset that is as powerful as recognised risk factors such as smoking, physical inactivity and inadequate calcium nutrition (Cizza et al., 2010). Mezuk, 2008

\* Corresponding author.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2019.02.013

Received 2 October 2018; Received in revised form 24 January 2019; Accepted 5 February 2019 Available online 06 February 2019 0165-0327/ © 2019 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

*E-mail addresses*: vchandra@barwonhealth.org.au, vchand@deakin.edu.au (V. Chandrasekaran), sbrennan@unimelb.edu.au (S.L. Brennan-Olsen), amandh@barwonhealth.org.au (A.L. Stuart), juliep@barwonhealth.org.au (J.A. Pasco), mikebe@barwonhealth.org.au (M. Berk), jasonh@barwonhealth.org.au (J.M. Hodge), lanaw@barwonhealth.org.au (L.J. Williams).

A review from 2008 alluded to the possibility that bipolar disorder, associated lifestyle factors and/or the medications commonly used to treat the disorder, could also be detrimental to bone health (Mezuk, 2008). The lifetime risk for hip, vertebral and wrist fractures alone has been estimated to be approximately 40% (World Health Organisation, 2003). Fractures contribute to loss of independence, limited mobility, chronic pain and an overall increased mortality rate (Murray and Lopez, 1996; Otmar et al., 2013; Williams et al., 2011); the direct and indirect costs of osteoporosis, osteopenia, and the resulting fractures between 2012–2022 is estimated to be \$33.6 billion in Australia (Watts et al., 2013), with similar studies showing the growing economic impact of osteoporosis worldwide (Cauley, 2013; Hernlund et al., 2013).

In order to add to the growing evidence base studying this association, this systematic review aims to collate existing data regarding the association between bipolar disorder and bone health.

#### 2. Methods

The published protocol for this systematic review (Chandrasekaran et al., 2017) is registered with the International Prospective Register of Systematic Reviews (PROSPERO) (CRD42017074372).

#### 2.1. Eligibility criteria for considering studies for this review

We considered cohort, cross-sectional and/or case-control study designs that investigated the association between bipolar disorder and bone health in adult populations ( $\geq 18$  years) to be eligible for inclusion in this review. Bipolar disorder was defined by hospital records or diagnoses based on criteria from any edition of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (American Psychiatric Association 2000, 2013) or International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems (ICD) (Medicode(Firm), 1996), and bone health was defined as bone quality, bone mineral density (BMD), osteoporosis or fracture. Eligible studies could comprise populations of either sex, be published in any year, conducted in any country, and published in any language.

Publications including case studies, grey literature, theses and conference presentations were excluded. Clinical trials were also excluded; however, baseline data from clinical trials (where available) were included.

#### 2.2. Search strategy and data extraction

We performed an electronic search strategy on the 7th August 2017 and applied the following medical subject headings (MeSH): "bipolar disorder" AND ("bone" OR "osteoporosis" OR "fracture" OR "bone density") to identify relevant literature in research databases from the medical, health and social sciences disciplines (PubMed/OVID/ MEDLINE, PsychINFO and CINAHL). Our search strategy also included the key word term 'bipolar spectrum disorder' and no limits were applied in terms of year of publication or age of participants.

One reviewer (VC) cross-checked articles against the pre-determined criteria to determine eligibility for inclusion (Chandrasekaran et al., 2017). Professional assistance was sought to interpret articles written in French and Chinese, to confirm their relevance to the eligibility criteria. Of those articles excluded, 10% were cross-checked by a second reviewer (ALS), and the final selection was confirmed by two reviewers (ALS, LJW). Finally, two reviewers (VC, ALS) screened the reference lists of eligible studies in order to locate any further articles previously unidentified by the e-search strategy.

For the multivariate analyses, the key factors mediating the association between bipolar disorder and bone health were considered, and a summary of their effects reported (Tables 2 and 3).

#### 2.3. Assessment of methodological quality of included articles

A modified version of a previously published methodological scoring system (Lievense et al., 2001) was utilised to assess the methodological quality of eligible articles. Lievense et al.'s scoring system suggests that cohort studies have the most optimal study design, followed by case-control studies, and finally, cross-sectional study designs (Lievense et al., 2001). Each included study was scored based on the Lievense et al. methodological assessment criteria and given an affirmative (1) or negative score (0) for each criterion, or, where a score was unclear a question mark (?) was given. Two reviewers (ALS, LJW) independently scored the methodological quality of each study, and where scores differed reviewers attempted to reconcile any differences, after which a third reviewer (SLB-O) provided final judgement.

#### 2.4. Presenting and reporting results

The findings from this review are presented in accordance with PRISMA guidelines (Moher et al., 2009). Fig. 1 provides a summary of the yield ascertained from the e-search strategy, and exclusions at each stage of eligibility assessment. Overall, the search of databases yielded a total of 1409 articles, of which 157 were duplicates. Of the remaining 1252 potentially relevant studies, and based on the pre-determined eligibility criteria, 1158 were excluded based on the title, whilst a further 54 were excluded based on the abstract. Full texts of the remaining 40 articles were examined and contrasted against the pre-determined eligibility criteria, from which a further 37 articles were excluded, leaving three articles for inclusion in this review. No further articles were identified when the reference lists of the three included articles were screened.



**Fig. 1.** Flowchart of the identification of eligible studies from the systematic search of PubMed, PsychINFO and CINAHL databases, based on the PRISMA flowchart (Moher et al., 2009).

Table 1Descriptive characteristics	of eligible studies (all of which	ı were cohorts	) included in this review, presented in alphabetical orc	der.		
First author (ref), country, year	Years of data collection; Follow up period	N = (% female)	Population description	Age (years) mean ( ± SD)	Fracture - method of identification	Bipolar disorder - method of identification
Hsu et al., 2016	2001–2011 Followed up until: fracture, 31/ 12/2011 or withdrawal from insurance program.	236,355 (62.4)	Patients identified from administrative records (NHIRD) with a new diagnosis of bipolar disorder between 2001 and 2008 vs. those with no history of bipolar disorder in the NHIRD, frequency-matched 4:1 by age (per 5 years), sex and index year	Total sample: * Bipolar disorder: 43.7 (±15.5) No bipolar disorder: 43.8 (±15.5)	ICD-9-CM codes 800-829	ICD-9-CM code 296
Mezuk et al, USA, 2010	2002–2006 Followed up for 1428 days (~4 years).	67,387 (3.5)	Patients identified from the administrative records (VA) with a diagnosis of bipolar disorder in 2002 vs. VA healthcare system users with no history of bipolar disorder between 1999–2001	Total sample: $\geq 50$ Bipolar disorder: $62.0 (\pm 9.9)$ No bipolar disorder: $67.5$ $(\pm 1.0.2)$	ICD-9-CM codes: 800-829 and V-codes <sup>†</sup> : 733.1x, V54.1x and V54.2.x	ICD-9-CM codes 296.0–296.1 and 296.4–296.8
Su et al., 2017	1997–2013 Followed up until: fracture, death or 31/12/2013.	40,755 (61.8)	Patients identified from administrative records (NHIRD) with a diagnosis of bipolar disorder after 1998 vs. adults with no history of bipolar disorder in a 10:1 ratio matched by age, sex, and index year	(-10.2) > 16 ample: > 16 Bipolar disorder: 43 (±17.2) No bipolar disorder: 43 (±17.2) (±17.2)	ICD-9-CM codes 800-829	Inpatient diagnosis with bipolar disorder and/or $\geq 2$ medical records of outpatient care for bipolar disorder within 12 months ICD-9-CM codes 296.0, 296.4–296.8 and 296.89
$^{+} V-Codes (V01-V91) - a$ $ICD-9-CM - International$	lefined in the ICD-9-CM as 'Supp Classification of Diseases Ninth	lementary Clas Revision Clini	sification of Factors Influencing Health Status and Contac col Modification: NHIRD - Norional Health Insurance Res	t with Health Servic search Database: SI	ces'. ) – Standard Deviation: VA – V	eterans Administration

ICD-9-CM – International \* Data not provided.

#### 3. Results

#### 3.1. Methodological quality and heterogeneity

During the methodological quality assessment, an initial inter-rater reliability of 91.7% was achieved, and all discrepancies were resolved after one consensus meeting and consultation with the third reviewer (SLB-O). The overall mean score of methodological quality was 77.8% (range 75.0–83.3%). Given the small number of studies included in this review, all studies were included in the best-evidence synthesis.

Heterogeneity tests, determined using RevMan, revealed that whilst methodological heterogeneity was high ( $I^2$  statistic 78%), clinical heterogeneity was very low ( $I^2$  statistic 11%), (Higgins et al., 2002), thus we determined that pooling these data for a meta-analysis would provide misleading findings for clinical applicability, and instead performed a best-evidence synthesis.

#### 3.2. Description of the studies

Table 1 presents an overview of the three included studies, all of which were cohort by design, and published in 2010 (Mezuk et al., 2010), 2016 (Hsu et al., 2016) and 2017 (Su et al., 2017). Two studies were performed in Taiwan and used the same administrative dataset (Hsu et al., 2016; Su et al., 2017) albeit spanning different years, whilst the third study was performed using an administrative dataset from the United States of America (USA) (Mezuk et al., 2010). Sample sizes ranged from 40,755 (Su et al., 2017) to 236,355 (Hsu et al., 2016), and varied in terms of male: female ratio, with one study comprising only 3.5% female participants (Mezuk et al., 2010), whilst the other two studies each comprised approximately 62% female participants (Hsu et al., 2016; Su et al., 2017).

Although all three studies met the eligibility criteria in terms of investigating adults aged 18 years and over, two studies also encompassed individuals aged 16 years or older (Hsu et al., 2016; Su et al., 2017). Each of the three included studies used ICD codes (9th Revision – Clinical Modification [ICD-9-CM]) to identify both bipolar disorder and fracture (Hsu et al., 2016; Mezuk et al., 2010; Su et al., 2017). All three studies performed multivariable modelling using Cox Proportional Hazards (although adjustments varied between studies (Hsu et al., 2016; Mezuk et al., 2017), whilst incident fracture rates per 1000 py for individuals with and without bipolar disorder was available in one study (Hsu et al., 2016) (Table 2).

#### 3.3. Incident fracture rates

Fracture incidence per 1000 py was 10.8 in those without bipolar disorder compared to 21.4 in those with bipolar disorder (Hsu et al., 2016) (Table 2).

#### 3.4. Multivariable results

Table 3 presents results from multivariable analyses, all of which found adults with bipolar disorder to have an independent, increased risk of fracture compared to those without bipolar disorder.

#### 3.4.1. Overall time to fracture

In the USA study (Mezuk et al., 2010) reported those with bipolar disorder to have a 21% increased risk of fracture compared to those without bipolar disorder. This was similar to one of the Taiwanese studies (Su et al., 2017), in which those with bipolar disorder, compared to those without, had a 32% increased risk of fracture; however, in the other study from Taiwan (Hsu et al., 2016) reported a 79% increased risk of fracture for those with, compared to without bipolar disorder.

#### 3.4.2. Sex

The larger of the two Taiwanese studies stratified by sex, and reported that, independent of age and comorbidities, men with bipolar disorder had 63% higher fracture risk than those without, whilst women with bipolar disorder had 91% higher fracture risk (Hsu et al., 2016). A comparison between the sexes by the other Taiwanese study, reported a 10% increase in fracture risk in women compared to men (Su et al., 2017), independent of advancing age, two or more comorbidities, prevalent osteoporosis, substance abuse, and medication use (Su et al., 2017).

#### 3.4.3. Effects of age

Differences between the two Taiwanese studies were also observed in terms of age-group specific associations between bipolar disorder and fracture. One study (Hsu et al., 2016) reported that with advancing age, the adjusted hazards ratios of fracture reduced in those with bipolar disorder, whilst the other Taiwanese study (Su et al., 2017) reported the opposite, whereby the fracture risk in those with bipolar disorder increased with advancing age. However, when excluding the younger age group (which contained individuals aged from 16-35 years, and thus incorporating adolescents), the findings of Hsu et al. showed that fracture risk in adults with bipolar disorder was between 1.4-1.8-fold higher than in those without bipolar disorder (Hsu et al., 2016). Due to methodological heterogeneity, comparisons with the study by Su et al. are difficult, however, compared to the younger age group of 16-34 years that were held as referent, the smaller of the two Taiwanese studies (Su et al., 2017) showed that the fracture risk was 3-fold higher in those aged 80 years or older with bipolar disorder.

#### 3.4.4. Comorbidities

Hsu et al. reported that, among individuals with comorbidities, those with bipolar disorder had an 88% increased fracture risk compared to those without bipolar disorder (Hsu et al., 2016). Su et al. reported that having two or more comorbidities increased the fracture risk by 18%, whilst osteoporosis alcohol-related disorders increased fracture risk by 74% and 32%, respectively. Substance abuse increased fracture risk 2.65-fold (Su et al., 2017).

#### 3.4.5. Pharmacological treatments

In those with bipolar disorder, Su et al. reported that the use of benzodiazepines or hypnotics at or above 28DDD (Defined Daily Dosage) increased fracture risk by 22% and 21%, respectively (Su et al., 2017).

#### 3.4.6. Income and urbanisation

Higher income and urbanisation decreased the risk of fracture

Table. 2

Incident fracture rates per 1000 py and incident rate ratios (IRR) in adults with and without bipolar disorder.

First author (ref), country, year	Incidence per 1000 py (95%CI)	IRR (95% CI)	Summary of associations
Hsu et al., 2016	No bipolar disorder: 10.8 (*) Bipolar disorder: 21.4 (*)	No bipolar disorder: (referent) Bipolar disorder: 1.98 (1.93–2.02)	Increased fracture incidence in adults with bipolar disorder

IRR - Incident Rate Ratio, py - Person Years.

\* Data not provided/available.

#### Table. 3

Multivariable results pertaining to the association between bipolar disorder and fracture.

First author (ref), country, year	Adjusted results, presented as HR (95%CI)	Adjusted for confounders	Summary of associations
Hsu et al., 2016	<i>Total sample:</i> No bipolar disorder: (referent) Bipolar disorder: 1.79 (95%CI 1.73–1.84)	Age, sex, comorbidities (diabetes, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, CAD, osteoporosis, stroke, epilepsy, alcohol- related illness)	Total sample: Increased fracture risk was shorter in adults with bipolar disorder
	Men: No bipolar disorder: (referent) Bipolar disorder: 1.63 (95%CI 1.55–1.72) Women: No bipolar disorder; (referent) Bipolar disorder: 1.91 (95%CI 1.84–1.99) Are groups:	As above	Sexes: For both sexes, increased fracture risk was shorter in those with bipolar disorder: women had the highest fracture risk in this cohort.
	Age groups: $\leq 35$ years: No bipolar disorder: (referent) Bipolar disorder: 2.10 (95%CI 1.96-2.25) 35-64 years: No bipolar disorder: 1.76 (95%CI 1.69-1.83) $\geq 65$ years: No bipolar disorder: (referent) Bipolar disorder: (referent) Bipolar disorder: 1.42 (95%CI 1.33-1.53) <i>Comorbidity</i> :	As above	Age groups: Increased fracture risk in adults with bipolar disorder reduced with advancing age
	No comorbidity: No bipolar disorder: (referent) Bipolar disorder: 1.92 (95%Cl 1.83–2.01) With comorbidity: No bipolar disorder: (referent) Bipolar disorder: 1.88 (95%Cl 1.81–1.96)	As above	<i>Comorbidity:</i> Fracture risk was highest in adults with bipolar disorder, regardless of prevalent comorbidity
Mezuk et al, USA, 2010	Total sample: No bipolar disorder: (referent) Bipolar disorder: 1.21 (95%CI 1.10–1.33)	Age, sex, medication use (anticonvulsants, benzodiazepines, antipsychotics, SSRIs, TCA, antiresorptives), Charlson comorbidity index, race, marital status, depression status, alcohol/substance use diagnosis, ability to pay for service, service-connected disability	Fracture risk was higher in adults with bipolar disorder
Su et al., 2017	No bipolar disorder: (referent) Bipolar disorder: 1.32 (95%CI 1.20–1.45)	Age, sex, comorbidities (osteoporosis, diabetes mellitus, hypertension, rheumatoid arthritis, senile dementia, alcohol related disorder, substance abuse), medication use (benzodiazepines, hypnotics, prednisolone), Charlson comorbidity index, urbanization, income, extrapyramidal symptoms	Fracture risk was higher in adults with bipolar disorder
	Sexes: Men: (referent)	As above	Fracture risk in adults with bipolar disorder was higher in women than men
	Women: 1.12 (95%CI 1.06–1.19) <i>Age groups:</i> 16–34 years: (referent) 35–49 years: 1.28 (95%CI	As above	Fracture risk in adults with bipolar disorder increased with advancing age
	$50-64 \text{ years: } 1.25 (95\% \text{CI})$ $50-64 \text{ years: } 2.25 (95\% \text{CI})$ $2.06-2.45)$ $65-79: 3.78 (95\% \text{CI} 3.42-4.18)$ $\geq 80 \text{ years: } 4.51 (95\% \text{CI} 3.83-5.31)$ $Comorbidity:$		
	No osteoporosis: (referent) Osteoporosis: 1.74 (95%CI 1.50–2.03) No diabetes mellitus: (referent) Diabetes mellitus: 1.09 (95%CI 0.97–1.22) No hypertension: (referent) Hypertension: 0.98 (95%CI 0.90–1.06)	As above	Fracture risk in adults with bipolar disorder was higher in those with osteoporosis and substance abuse

#### Table. 3 (continued)

First author (ref), country, year	Adjusted results, presented as HR (95%CI)	Adjusted for confounders	Summary of associations
	No rheumatoid arthritis: (referent) Rheumatoid arthritis: 0.91 (95%CI 0.61–1.37) No senile dementia: (referent) Senile dementia: 1.15 (95%CI 0.66–1.98) No alcohol-related disorder: (referent) Alcohol-related disorder: 1.32 (95%CI 0.84–2.10) No substance abuse: (referent) Substance abuse: 2.65 (95%CI 1.37–5.15)		
	Extrapyramidal symptoms: 1.08 (95%CI 0.99–1.99)	As above	No association
	1: 1.08 (95%CI 0.99–1.17)	As above	Fracture risk in adults with bipolar disorder was higher in those with 2 or more comorbidities
	2: 1.18 (95%CI 1.06–1.33) ≥ 3: 1.16 (95%CI 1.02–1.31) Medications:		
	Use < 28 DDD: (referent)	As above	Fracture risk in adults with bipolar disorder was higher in those who took benzodiazepine and hypnotics at or above the DDD of 28.
	Benzodiazepine ( $\geq$ 28DDD): 1.22 (95%CI 1.10–1.34) Use < 28 DDD: (referent) Hypnotics ( $\geq$ 28DDD): 1.12 (95%CI 1.06–1.37) Use < 28 DDD: (referent) Prednisolone ( $\geq$ 28DDD): 0.65 (95%CI 0.44–0.98) Income		
	No income: (referent) NTD1-15,840: 0.93 (95%CI 0.85–1.01) NTD15,841–25,000: 0.94 (95%CI 0.87–1.01) ≥ NTD25,001: 0.91 (95%CI 0.84–1.02) Urbanisation	As above	No association
	Low: (referent) Moderate: 0.91 (95%CI 0.81–1.02) High: 0.86 (95%CI 0.78–0.96) Very High: 0.79 (95%CI 0.71–0.89)	As above	No association

CAD – Coronary Artery Disease, CI – Confidence Interval, DDD- Defined Daily Dosage, HR – Hazards Ratio, NTD – New Taiwanese Dollar; SSRIs – selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors, TCA – tricyclic antidepressants.

amongst individuals with bipolar disorder (Su et al., 2017).

#### 4. Discussion

This systematic review identified and evaluated the largely understudied area of research investigating the association between bipolar disorder and bone health. Fracture risk was reported to be higher for those with bipolar disorder compared to those without, independent of age, sex, comorbidities and medication use.

These findings contribute to the previous literature, suggesting unipolar depression is associated with increases in fracture risk (Williams et al., 2016). Unipolar depression has also been associated with reductions in BMD and bone quality, associations that are yet to be explored in those with bipolar disorder (Cizza et al., 2010; Fernandes et al., 2016; Williams et al., 2011). There are several mechanisms that could be used to explain these reported findings. Biological factors including inflammation, mitochondrial dysfunction, oxidative stress and endocrine factors have common pathways that can affect neuroprogression in bipolar disorder while also promoting bone loss (Grande et al., 2016; Vieta et al., 2018). Elevated cytokine levels, or neuroinflammation is associated with both mania and depression (Wadee et al., 2002). Chronic neuroinflammation results in increased free radicals, decreased mitochondrial function, lipid peroxidation and excitotoxicity. All these stressors may lead to increased intracellular and glutamate levels, which may then result in a neuroprogressive effect due to neurotoxicity (Berk et al., 2011). Studies have also shown inflammation to be a key mediator in the development of osteodegenerative diseases such as osteoporosis (Ginaldi et al., 2005; Lacativa and Farias, 2010; Mundy, 2007; Pasco et al, 2006). Furthermore, there are several commonly implicated lifestyle factors that might also affect this association including cigarette smoking, physical inactivity, dietary calcium imbalances, vitamin D and alcohol and substance use (Grande et al., 2016). Two of the three studies included in this review highlighted psychotropic use as an essential factor to consider in the relationship between bipolar disorder and bone health (Mezuk et al., 2010; Su et al., 2017). Three of the major agents used in the treatment of bipolar disorder, antidepressants, antipsychotics and anticonvulsants, have been shown to be independently detrimental to bone.

Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs) and tricyclics are associated with increased fracture risk (Rizzoli et al., 2012), and a preclinical study has shown that SSRIs affect osteoblast formation and function (Hodge et al., 2013). Similarly, recent meta-analyses suggest that antipsychotic use is associated with a 1.5-fold increase in fracture risk, where higher bone loss was associated with age, female sex and prolonged prolactin-elevating antipsychotic use (Chen et al., 2016; Lee et al., 2017; Wu et al., 2013). While hyperprolactinemia is often used to explain the deleterious effects of antipsychotics on bone, a conclusive explanation of the effect of hyperprolactinemia on BMD is yet to be determined (Chen et al., 2016; Lee et al., 2017; Wu et al., 2013). A review conducted by Lee et al (2010) showed anticonvulsants to be associated with increased fracture risk. While the harmful effects of anticonvulsants on bone health has been established in the treatment of epilepsy, the influence of anticonvulsants as a psychotropic drug in populations with mental presentations is yet to be ascertained.

Due to the nature and severity of the symptoms associated with bipolar disorder, hospitalisation is often required. Notably, Su et al. studied the effect of severity of bipolar disorder and history of psychiatric hospitalisation on fracture risk, and observed that fracture risk increased significantly with increased severity and psychiatric hospitalisation (Su et al., 2017). A similar pattern was seen in the data presented by Hsu et al., where fracture risk increased with an increased frequency of hospital care, however this study did not specify whether psychiatric treatment was provided (Hsu et al., 2016).

#### 4.1. Strengths and limitations of the selected articles

The selected studies are each cohort by design, and are therefore considered optimal. Samples have been drawn from large national health insurance and administrative databases and are therefore sufficiently powered. All three studies (Hsu et al., 2016; Mezuk et al., 2010; Su et al., 2017) investigated the risk of fracture in individuals with bipolar disorder, and used the ICD-9-CM as their instrument of bipolar disorder identification. The limitations of the selected studies primarily lie in the heterogeneity. Mezuk et al. investigate fracture risk in an older cohort (≥50 years) in the USA (Mezuk et al., 2010), consisting of a small percentage of women (<10%), while the Taiwanese studies include a much larger age range (16-80+) consisting of more women (~60%) than men in their analyses (Hsu et al., 2016; Su et al., 2017). Only two of the three selected studies adjusted for medications (Mezuk et al., 2010; Su et al., 2017), which is a key factor in studying the association between bipolar disorder and bone health (Yatham et al., 2018). Further, only one study adjusted for the use of antiresorptives (Mezuk et al., 2010). Another notable factor is that two of the studies have used the same Taiwanese national database (NHIRD), and yet show inconsistent results. Su et al. showed an increasing risk of fracture with age, while Hsu et al. showed a decrease in fracture risk with age. This may be explained in part by the fact that Hsu et al. also included the ICD-9-CM code 296, which includes two codes that diagnose major depressive disorder (296.2, 296.3). In addition, the bipolar disorder diagnosis was not confirmed with a structured clinical interview. A final limitation of the identified studies was the lack of information on additional confounding factors such as sociodemographic factors, lifestyle behaviours such as smoking status, diet, alcohol consumption and physical activity, disease course and exact severity. This may be of particular importance with individuals with more severe symptoms of bipolar disorder due to behavioural manifestations typically observed during manic episodes such as violence, impulsivity and risk-taking behaviours, which may expose them to high-risk situations (Hsu et al., 2016). Only Su et al. considered the effects of urbanisation and socioeconomic status on the association between bipolar disorder and fractures, and found that increased fracture risk was associated with lower income and low urbanisation (Su et al., 2017).

#### 4.2. Strengths and limitations of this review

During each step of the selection of included articles, as with our scoring process, our method involved a second author confirming a percentage of the exclusions and the scoring; and where necessary, a third author providing final judgement. This ensures the fidelity of the systematic process of article selection and in producing this synthesis. While this review provides a comprehensive synthesis of the association between bipolar disorder and fracture, discussing potential mediators of this nascent area of enquiry was limited by the paucity of available studies, and a meta-analysis was prevented by clinical heterogeneity and data for the two Taiwanese studies being sourced from the same database.

#### 5. Conclusion

According to the objectives stated in our published protocol (Chandrasekaran et al, 2017), we systematically identified published literature investigating the association between bipolar disorder and bone health, and evaluated the methodological quality of the identified studies. We also discussed the known potential confounding and/or mediating factors in our review. However, owing to the heterogeneity between the identified studies, the data could not be pooled for a numerical synthesis. Therefore, a comprehensive synthesis of the extracted data has been provided.

To our knowledge, this is the first review of its kind to systematically investigate the association between bipolar disorder and bone health. It remains to be determined whether associations exist in different populations and after key confounding factors are taken into consideration. Moreover, underlying mechanisms need to be explored. This systematic review provides a comprehensive synthesis of existing literature to inform further enquiry in this burgeoning field of research; which will in turn, provide a basis for important clinical decisions in the treatment of bipolar disorder.

#### Author statement

VC, LW and SLB-O developed the e-search strategy. VC conducted the exclusions, which were confirmed by ALS. LJW and ALS conducted the methodological scoring. SLB-O and VC performed data extraction. All authors edited, revised and approved the methodological processes. VC, SLB-O and LJW drafted the manuscript, and all authors edited and contributed to the writing of this paper. All authors read and approved the final version, and guarantee the review.

#### Acknowledgements

We would like to acknowledge Ms. Sophia Xin Sui for her assistance in translating the title of an article written in Mandarin. We also thank Associate Professor Seetal Dodd for his support in translating the abstract of an article published in French.

#### Funding

The study is supported by the National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC, of Australia) (GNT1104438). V.C. is supported by a Deakin University Postgraduate Research Scholarship, S.L.B-O and L.J.W. are each supported by a NHMRC Career Development Fellowship (GNT1107510, and GNT1064272, respectively), and M.B. is supported by a NHMRC Senior Principal Research Fellowship (GNT1059660).

#### **Conflict of interest**

None of the authors have any relevant conflicts of interest related to the work under consideration for publication. S.L.B-O has received Honorarium fees from Amgen Australia and Pfizer Australia, and Grant/Research support from the University of Melbourne, Deakin University, Arthritis Victoria, Arthritis Australia, Australian Association of Gerontology, and the City of Greater Geelong. J.A.P. has received speaker fees from Amgen, Eli Lilly and Sanofi-Aventis and funding from the Geelong Region Medical Research Foundation, Barwon Health, Perpetual Trustees, The University of Melbourne, Deakin University, ANZ Charitable Trust, the American Society for Bone and Mineral Research, Amgen (Europe) GmBH, the BUPA Foundation, Osteoporosis Australia, Australia and New Zealand Bone and Mineral Society and the NHMRC. M.B. has received Grant/Research Support from the NIH, Simons Foundation, CRC for Mental Health, Stanley Medical Research Institute, MBF, NHMRC, Bevond Blue, Geelong Medical Research Foundation, Bristol Myers Squibb, Eli Lilly, Glaxo SmithKline, Organon, Novartis, Mayne Pharma, Servier and Astra Zeneca, and he has been a paid consultant for Astra Zeneca, Bristol Myers Squibb, Eli Lilly, Glaxo SmithKline, Janssen Cilag, Lundbeck and Pfizer and a paid speaker for Astra Zeneca, Bristol Myers Squibb, Eli Lilly, Glaxo SmithKline, Janssen Cilag, Lundbeck, Organon, Pfizer, Sanofi Synthelabo, Solvay and Wyeth. LJW has received Grant/Research support from Eli Lilly, Pfizer, The University of Melbourne, Deakin University and the NHMRC. A.L.S. and V.C., et al. have no conflict of interest.

#### References

American Psychiatric Association, 2000. Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders: DSM-IV-TR. American Psychiatric Association, Washington, DC.

- American Psychiatric Association, 2013. Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders, 5th ed. American Psychiatric Publishing, Arlington, VA.
- Berk, M., Kapczinski, F., Andreazza, A.C., Dean, O.M., Giorlando, F., Maes, M., Yucel, M., Gama, C.S., Dodd, S., Dean, B., Magalhaes, P.V., Amminger, P., McGorry, P., Malhi, G.S., 2011. Pathways underlying neuroprogression in bipolar disorder: focus on inflammation, oxidative stress and neurotrophic factors. Neuroscience and biobehavioral reviews 35, 804–817.
- Cauley, J.A., 2013. Public Health Impact of Osteoporosis. The Journals of Gerontology: Series A 68, 1243–1251.
- Chandrasekaran, V., Brennan-Olsen, S.L., Stuart, A.L., Pasco, J.A., Berk, M., Hodge, J.M., Williams, L.J., 2017. Association between bipolar spectrum disorder and bone health: a meta-analysis and systematic review protocol. BMJ open 7 (2), e013981.
- Chen, C.-Y., Lane, H.-Y., Lin, C.-H., 2016. Effects of Antipsychotics on Bone Mineral Density in Patients with Schizophrenia: Gender Differences. Clinical psychopharmacology and neuroscience: the official scientific journal of the Korean College of Neuropsychopharmacology 14, 238–249.
- Cizza, G., Primma, S., Coyle, M., Gourgiotis, L., Csako, G., 2010. Depression and osteoporosis: a research synthesis with meta-analysis. Hormone and metabolic research = Hormon- und Stoffwechselforschung = Hormones et metabolisme 42, 467–482.
- Fernandes, B.S., Hodge, J.M., Pasco, J.A., Berk, M., Williams, L.J., 2016. Effects of Depression and Serotonergic Antidepressants on Bone: Mechanisms and Implications for the Treatment of Depression. Drugs & aging 33, 21–25.
- Ginaldi, L., Di Benedetto, M.C., De Martinis, M., 2005. Osteoporosis, inflammation and ageing. Immunity & ageing: I & A 2, 14.
- Grande, I., Berk, M., Birmaher, B., Vieta, E., 2016. Bipolar disorder. Lancet (London, England) 387, 1561–1572.
- Hernlund, E., Svedbom, A., Ivergård, M., Compston, J., Cooper, C., Stenmark, J., McCloskey, E.V., Jönsson, B., Kanis, J.A., 2013. Osteoporosis in the European Union: medical management, epidemiology and economic burden: A report prepared in collaboration with the International Osteoporosis Foundation (IOF) and the European Federation of Pharmaceutical Industry Associations (EFPIA). Archives of Osteoporosis 8, 136.
- Higgins, J., Thompson, S., Deeks, J., Altman, D., 2002. Statistical heterogeneity in systematic reviews of clinical trials: a critical appraisal of guidelines and practice. Journal of health services research & policy 7, 51–61.
- Hodge, J.M., Wang, Y., Berk, M., Collier, F.M., Fernandes, T.J., Constable, M.J., Pasco, J.A., Dodd, S., Nicholson, G.C., Kennedy, R.L., Williams, L.J., 2013. Selective Serotonin Reuptake Inhibitors Inhibit Human Osteoclast and Osteoblast Formation and Function. Biological psychiatry 74, 32–39.
- Hsu, C.-C., Hsu, Y.-C., Chang, K.-H., Lee, C.-Y., Chong, L.-W., Wang, Y.-C., Hsu, C.-Y., Kao, C.-H., 2016. Increased risk of fracture in patients with bipolar disorder: A nationwide cohort study. Social psychiatry and psychiatric epidemiology 51, 1331–1338.

- Lacativa, P.G., Farias, M.L., 2010. Osteoporosis and inflammation. Arquivos brasileiros de endocrinologia e metabologia 54, 123–132.
- Lee, R.H., Lyles, K.W., Colón-Emeric, C, 2010. A review of the effect of anticonvulsant medications on bone mineral density and fracture risk. Am J Geriatr Pharmacother 8 (1), 34–46.
- Lee, S.H., Hsu, W.T., Lai, C.C., Esmaily-Fard, A., Tsai, Y.W., Chiu, C.C., Wang, J., Chang, S.S., Lee, C.C., 2017. Use of antipsychotics increases the risk of fracture: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Osteoporosis international: a journal established as result of cooperation between the European Foundation for Osteoporosis and the National Osteoporosis Foundation of the USA 28, 1167–1178.
- Lievense, A., Bierma-Zeinstra, S, Verhagen, A, Verhaar, J, Koes, B, 2001. Influence of work on the development of osteoarthritis of the hip: a systematic review. J Rheumatol 28, 2520–2528.
- Medicode(Firm), 1996. ICD-9-CM: International classification of diseases, 9th revision, clinical modification. Medicode, Salt Lake City, Utah.
- Mezuk, B., 2008. Affective Disorders, Bone Metabolism, and Osteoporosis. Clinical reviews in bone and mineral metabolism 6, 101–113.
- Mezuk, B., Morden, N.E., Ganoczy, D., Post, E.P., Kilbourne, A.M., 2010. Anticonvulsant use, bipolar disorder, and risk of fracture among older adults in the Veterans Health Administration. The American journal of geriatric psychiatry: official journal of the American Association for Geriatric Psychiatry 18, 245–255.
- Moher, D., Liberati, A., Tetzlaff, J., Altman, D.G., The, P.G., 2009. Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses: The PRISMA Statement. PLoS Med 6, e1000097.
- Mundy, G.R., 2007. Osteoporosis and inflammation. Nutrition reviews 65, S147–S151.
  Murray, C.J., Lopez, A.D., 1996. The Global burden of disease: a comprehensive assessment of mortality and disability from diseases, injuries, and risk factors in 1990 and
- projected to 2020 Global burden of disease and injury series. World Health Organization, Geneva
- Otmar, R., Kotowicz, M., L. Brennan, S., Bucki-Smith, G., Korn, S., Pasco, J., 2013. Personal and Psychosocial Impacts of Clinical Fracture in Men. Journal of Men's Health 10, 22–27.
- Pasco, J.A., Kotowicz, M.A., Henry, M.J., Nicholson, G.C., Spilsbury, H.J., Box, J.D., Schneider, H.G, 2006. High-sensitivity C-reactive protein and fracture risk in elderly women. JAMA 296 (11), 1353–1355.
- Rizzoli, R., Cooper, C., Reginster, J.Y., Abrahamsen, B., Adachi, J.D., Brandi, M.L., Bruyère, O., Compston, J., Ducy, P., Ferrari, S., Harvey, N.C., Kanis, J.A., Karsenty, G., Laslop, A., Rabenda, V., Vestergaard, P., 2012. Antidepressant medications and osteoporosis. Bone 51, 606–613.
- Sanna, L., Stuart, A.L., Pasco, J.A., Kotowicz, M.A., Berk, M., Girardi, P., Brennan, S.L., Williams, L.J., 2013. Physical comorbidities in men with mood and anxiety disorders: a population-based study. BMC Medicine 11, 110.
- Su, J.-A., Cheng, B.-H., Huang, Y.-C., Lee, C.-P., Yang, Y.-H., Lu, M.-L., Hsu, C.-Y., Lee, Y., McIntyre, R.S., Chin Lin, T., Chin-Hung Chen, V., 2017. Bipolar disorder and the risk of fracture: A nationwide population-based cohort study. Journal of affective disorders 218, 246–252.
- Vieta, E., Berk, M., Schulze, T.G., Carvalho, A.F., Suppes, T., Calabrese, J.R., Gao, K., Miskowiak, K.W., Grande, I., 2018. Bipolar disorders. Nature Reviews Disease Primers 4, 18008.
- Wadee, A.A., Kuschke, R.H., Wood, L.A., Berk, M., Ichim, L., Maes, M., 2002. Serological observations in patients suffering from acute manic episodes. Human psychopharmacology 17, 175–179.
- Watts, J.J., Abimanyi-Ochom, J., Sanders, K.M., 2013. Osteoporosis costing all Australians: a new burden of disease analysis - 2012 to 2022. Glebe, NSW.
- Williams, L.J., Bjerkeset, O., Langhammer, A., Berk, M., Pasco, J.A., Henry, M.J., Schei, B., Forsmo, S., 2011. The association between depressive and anxiety symptoms and bone mineral density in the general population: the HUNT Study. Journal of affective disorders 131, 164–171.
- Williams, L.J., Pasco, J.A., Jackson, H., Kiropoulos, L., Stuart, A.L., Jacka, F.N., Berk, M., 2016. Depression as a risk factor for fracture in women: A 10 year longitudinal study. Journal of affective disorders 192, 34–40.
- World Health Organisation, 2003. Investing in Mental Health. Department of Mental Health and Substance Dependence, Noncommunicable Diseases and Mental Health, WHO, Geneva, Switzerland. https://www.who.int/mental\_health/media/investing\_mnh.pdf.
- Wu, H., Deng, L., Zhao, L., Zhao, J., Li, L., Chen, J., 2013. Osteoporosis Associated with Antipsychotic Treatment in Schizophrenia. International Journal of Endocrinology 2013, 7.
- Yatham, L.N., Kennedy, S.H., Parikh, S.V., Schaffer, A., Bond, D.J., Frey, B.N., Sharma, V., Goldstein, B.I., Rej, S., Beaulieu, S., Alda, M., MacQueen, G., Milev, R.V., Ravindran, A., O'Donovan, C., McIntosh, D., Lam, R.W., Vazquez, G., Kapczinski, F., McIntyre, R.S., Kozicky, J., Kanba, S., Lafer, B., Suppes, T., Calabrese, J.R., Vieta, E., Malhi, G., Post, R.M., Berk, M., 2018. Canadian Network for Mood and Anxiety Treatments (CANMAT) and International Society for Bipolar Disorders (ISBD) 2018 guidelines for the management of patients with bipolar disorder. Bipolar Disord 20, 97–170.

# Chapter 4: Anticonvulsants and Bone Health

# Part B: Epidemiological studies

# 4.1.1 Manuscript III

**Chandrasekaran V**, Pasco JA, Stuart AL, Brennan-Olsen SL, Berk M, Hodge JM, Samarasinghe RM and Williams LJ. Anticonvulsant use and bone health in a population-based study of men and women: cross-sectional data from the Geelong Osteoporosis Study. *BMC Musculoskelet Disord*. 2021 Feb 11; 22(1):172.

# **AUTHORSHIP STATEMENT**

# 1. Details of publication and executive author

Title of Publication		Publication details
Anticonvulsant use and bone h study of men and women: cros Geelong Osteoporosis Study.	ealth in a population-based s-sectional data from the	BMC Musculoskelet Disord. 2021 Feb 11;22(1):172.
Name of executive author	School/Institute/Division if based at Deakin; Organisation and address if non-Deakin	Email or phone
Vinoomika Chandrasekaran	IMPACT SRC, School of Medicine	veena.c@deakin.edu.au

# **2. Inclusion of publication in a thesis**

Is it intended to include this publication in a higher degree by research (HDR) thesis?	Yes	If Yes, please complete Section 3
		If No, go straight to Section 4.

# 3. HDR thesis author's declaration

Name of HDR thesis author if different from above. (If the same, write "as above")	School/Institute/Division if based at Deakin	Thesis title
As above	IMPACT SRC, School of Medicine	Bipolar Disorder, Associated Treatments and Bone Health

If there are multiple authors, give a full description of HDR thesis author's contribution to the publication (for example, how much did you contribute to the conception of the project, the design of methodology or experimental protocol, data collection, analysis, drafting the manuscript, revising it critically for important intellectual content, etc.)

Under the guidance of my HDR supervisors, I conceptualised the methodology and drafted the initial manuscript, contributed to edits and approved final version.

I declare that the above is an accurate	Signature	28/05/2020	
description of my contribution to this paper, and	and date		
the contributions of other authors are as		Signature Redacted by Library	)
described below.			)

Name and affiliation of author	Contribution(s) (for example, conception of the project, design of methodology or experimental protocol, data collection, analysis, drafting the manuscript, revising it critically for important intellectual content, etc.)
Julie A Pasco, Deakin University	Designed the methodology, revised, edited, and approved the methodological process and the manuscript.
Amanda L Stuart, Deakin University	Conceptualised the research question, revised the methodology, performed data analyses, edited, revised and approved the manuscript.
Sharon L Brennan-Olsen, Deakin University	Revised, edited, and approved the methodological process and the manuscript.
Michael Berk, Deakin University	Revised, edited, and approved the methodological process and the manuscript.
Jason M Hodge, Deakin University	Revised, edited, and approved the methodological process and the manuscript.

# 4. Description of all author contributions

Rasika M Samarasinghe, Deakin University	Revised, edited, and approved the methodological process and the manuscript.
Lana J Williams, Deakin University	Conceptualised the research question, revised the methodology, edited, revised and approved the manuscript.

# 5. Author Declarations

I agree to be named as one of the authors of this work, and confirm:

- i. that I have met the authorship criteria set out in the Deakin University Research Conduct Policy,
- ii. that there are no other authors according to these criteria,
- iii. that the description in Section 4 of my contribution(s) to this publication is accurate,
- iv. that the data on which these findings are based are stored as set out in Section 7 below.

If this work is to form part of an HDR thesis as described in Sections 2 and 3, I further

v. consent to the incorporation of the publication into the candidate's HDR thesis submitted to Deakin University and, if the higher degree is awarded, the subsequent publication of the thesis by the university (subject to relevant Copyright provisions).

Name of author	Signature*	Date
Julie A Pasco		14 <sup>th</sup> July 2020
Amanda L Stuart	Signatures Redacted by Library	15 <sup>th</sup> July 2020
Sharon L Brennan-Olsen		18 <sup>th</sup> July 2020



# 6. Other contributor declarations

I agree to be named as a non-author contributor to this work.

Name and affiliation of contributor	Contribution	Signature* and date
N/A		

\* If an author or contributor is unavailable or otherwise unable to sign the statement of authorship, the Head of Academic Unit may sign on their behalf, noting the reason for their unavailability, provided there is no evidence to suggest that the person would object to being named as author

# 7. Data storage

The original data for this project are stored in the following locations. (The locations must be within an appropriate institutional setting. If the executive author is a Deakin staff member and data are stored outside Deakin University, permission for this must be given by the Head of Academic Unit within which the executive author is based.)

Data format	Storage Location	Date lodged	Name of custodian if other than the executive author
Microsoft Access Database	University Hospital, Geelong		Prof Julie Pasco

# **Open Access**

# Anticonvulsant use and bone health in a population-based study of men and women: cross-sectional data from the Geelong Osteoporosis Study



Vinoomika Chandrasekaran<sup>1\*</sup>, Julie A. Pasco<sup>1,2,3,4</sup>, Amanda L. Stuart<sup>1</sup>, Sharon L. Brennan-Olsen<sup>3,5,6,7</sup>, Michael Berk<sup>1,2,4,8,9,10</sup>, Jason M. Hodge<sup>1,2,11</sup>, Rasika M. Samarasinghe<sup>1</sup> and Lana J. Williams<sup>1</sup>

#### Abstract

**Background:** Anticonvulsant use has been linked to bone deficits in specific patient populations. We studied the association between anticonvulsant use and bone health in a population-based sample of men and women.

**Methods:** Data from 926 men (24-73 yr) and 1070 women (21-94 yr) participating in the Geelong Osteoporosis Study were included. Bone mineral density (BMD, g/cm<sup>2</sup>) of the PA-spine and total hip was measured using dualenergy X-ray absorptiometry (Lunar). Bone quality was determined using quantitative heel ultrasound (QUS). Anthropometry was conducted and socioeconomic status was determined. Medication and lifestyle information was obtained via questionnaire. Linear regression was used to test associations between anticonvulsant use and bone health before and after adjustment for potential confounders.

**Results:** Seventeen (1.8%) men and 20 (1.9%) women reported anticonvulsant use. In men, anticonvulsant users had 9.1% lower adjusted mean BMD at the spine and hip compared to non-users. Body mass index was an effect modifier at the spine. Anticonvulsant users also had 1.8% lower speed of sound (SOS), 10.6% lower broadband ultrasound attenuation (BUA) and 13.7% lower stiffness index (SI) compared to non-users. In women, BMD tended to be lower at the hip compared to non-users as with the bone quality measure, BUA. No significant associations were observed at the spine or the other bone quality measures, SOS and SI.

**Conclusion:** Our data suggest that bone quantity and quality, assessed using BMD and QUS, are lower for men and possibly women who use anticonvulsants. While further exploration into potential mechanisms is needed, our findings suggest that monitoring bone health among users of anticonvulsants is warranted.

**Keywords:** Bone mineral density, Quantitative heel ultrasound, Anticonvulsants, Osteoporosis, psychiatry, neuroscience, medical comorbidity

<sup>1</sup>IMPACT, The Institute for Mental and Physical Health and Clinical Translation, School of Medicine, Deakin University, PO Box 281, Barwon

Health, Geelong, Vic 3220, Australia

Full list of author information is available at the end of the article



<sup>©</sup> The Author(s). 2021 **Open Access** This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/. The Creative Commons Public Domain Dedication waiver (http://creativecommons.org/publicdomain/zero/1.0/) applies to the data made available in this article, unless otherwise stated in a credit line to the data.

<sup>\*</sup> Correspondence: vchand@deakin.edu.au

Osteoporosis is an osteodegenerative disease of multifactorial aetiology, often undiagnosed until a fracture occurs [1]. As a growing public health concern, osteoporosis also affects independence, quality of life and increases risk of mortality [2]. The lifetime risk of developing an osteoporotic fracture in industrialised nations is 40–56% for women and 20–30% for men above the age of 50 years [3]. Among those aged 50 years and over, the prevalence of osteoporosis or low bone mass is estimated to increase by 31% between 2012 and 2022 [4].

Dual energy X-ray absorptiometry (DXA) measures bone mineral density (BMD), and is currently the key assessment tool for diagnosing osteoporosis [5]. However, being a 2-dimensional measure, BMD does not sufficiently explain variance in fracture outcomes amongst individuals with similar BMD measures [6], thus additional bone measures may be useful. Quantitative heel ultrasound (QUS) is a radiation-free, portable, noninvasive, inexpensive screening method to assess bone quality, measuring 3-dimensional parameters such as bone structure and elasticity to explain variance in bone strength [5, 7]. Trabecular bone in sites such as the vertebral body and the calcaneus is more susceptible to the effects of altered metabolism [8].

The risk factors for osteoporosis are multifactorial and include age, poor lifestyle, inadequate nutrition, smoking, substance abuse and certain medications and illnesses [1, 9]. Several medications, including anticonvulsants such as valproate, have been associated with increased fracture risk [10]. Anticonvulsants are a mainstay in the treatment of psychiatric and neurological illnesses and have been theorised to have agonistic effects on the glutamatergic and GABAergic neuronal pathways [11] and/or calcium, sodium and potassium voltage gated channels, thereby reversing their neuroexcitatory effects [12]. Other possible mechanisms associated with an anticonvulsant-related decline in bone health are impaired calcium absorption or decreased calcium availability due to calcitonin deficiency, altered sex hormones, liver enzyme induction, inhibition of response to parathyroid hormone or hyperparathyroidism [13, 14]. Further, any potential anticonvulsant-induced alterations in body composition may additionally influence fracture risk [15].

Anticonvulsants have been associated with increased fracture risk in adults [10, 16] and decreased BMD in children [17]. Few studies have investigated anticonvulsant use on QUS parameters [18, 19]. A preclinical analysis of levetiracetam use in rats decreased bone quality, but not BMD, suggesting that DXA measurements may not sufficiently detect all anticonvulsant-related bone deficits [20]. Large studies simultaneously assessing how anticonvulsant use affects bone quality and quantity, after considering potential confounding factors are also

#### Methods

#### Participants

This study utilised data from men and women participating in the Geelong Osteoporosis Study (GOS), a large, ongoing, population-based study conducted in the Barwon Statistical Division in south-eastern Australia [21]. Initially, 1494 women (aged 20–94 years, participation 77.1%) and 1540 men (aged 20–93 years, participation 67%) were randomly selected from the Commonwealth of Australia electoral rolls (where voting is compulsory), between 1994 and 1997, and 2001 and 2006, respectively. Participants have been invited for two to five yearly assessments. An additional sample of 246 women aged 20–29 years was recruited (participation 70.9%) between 2004 and 2008, allowing for continuing investigation of the full adult age range.

For this cross-sectional analysis, data collected at the 10-year follow-up for women and 5-year follow-up for men was utilised. Of the1127 women who participated in the 10-year follow-up, participants for whom bone data were not available were excluded, resulting in a final sample of 1070, aged 20–94 years. Of the 978 men who participated in their 5-year follow-up, similarly, participants for whom bone data were not available were excluded, resulting in a final sample of 926, aged 24–98 years.

#### Measurement of the outcome variables

BMD (g/cm<sup>2</sup>) was measured at the spine (PA projection, L2–4) and total hip for men (Lunar Prodigy, GE, Madison, WI, USA) and women (DPX-L, GE, Madison, WI) [21]. Trained technicians carried out all examinations and performed daily calibrations of the densitometers with an equipment-specific phantom.

At the same time as BMD was measured, bone quality was determined by calcaneus QUS (Achilles Insight Ultrasonometer, GE Lunar, Madison, WI, USA) of the left heel, yielding the following parameters: broadband ultrasound attenuation [BUA (dB/MHz)], reflecting microarchitecture and bone density, speed of sound [SOS (m/s)], reflecting elasticity and bone density and stiffness index [SI (%)], a calculated clinical index [22]. SOS and BUA measure the speed and frequency-dependent ultrasound attenuation of ultrasound signals passing through soft tissue and trabecular bone [23]. SI is a combined parameter, calculated from these primary measures [24].

#### Measurement of exposure variables

The following data were collected concurrently with the bone health assessments:

#### Medication use

Current medication use was determined via self-report. Participants were requested to bring a medication list or containers to their appointment to ensure accurate reporting. Exposure to anticonvulsants, and other medications known to affect bone, such as oral glucocorticoids, bisphosphonates, and thyroid medication were coded based on the Australian index of medications guidelines.

#### Questionnaire data

Information on daily alcohol use (g/day) and calcium intake (mg/day) was determined using a validated food frequency questionnaire [25]. Participants were classified as smokers if they reported current use at the time of assessment and habitual physical activity level was classified as active if vigorous or light exercise was performed regularly; otherwise participants were classified as sedentary.

#### Other markers of bone health

Osteoporosis status was identified as T-score < -2.5 at either the spine or total hip [26, 27]. Information regarding previous adult fracture was ascertained via radiological reports from medical imaging centres servicing the region. This method of fracture ascertainment has been previously validated [28].

#### Anthropometric measures

Body mass index (BMI) was calculated  $(kg/m^2)$  from height, measured to the nearest 0.1 cm, and body weight measured to the nearest 0.1 kg.

#### Socioeconomic status

Area-based socio-economic status (SES) was established by matching the x-y coordinates of participants' residential addresses to the Australian Bureau of Statistics' Index of Relative Socioeconomic Advantage and Disadvantage (IRSAD) data to determine a score for each participant. The IRSAD consists of information regarding income and skill level. IRSAD scores for this study were determined according to cut points of the Barwon Statistical Division and categorised into quintiles whereby SES quintile 1 was considered most disadvantaged and SES quintile 5 was most advantaged.

#### Statistical analyses

Minitab (Version 18; Minitab, State College Pa) was used to perform statistical analyses. Differences between anticonvulsant users and non-users were detected using ttests for continuous normally distributed variables, Kruskal-Wallis for non-parametric continuous variables and chi-square or Fisher's exact test for discrete variables. Multiple regression was used to explore associations between anticonvulsant use and a) BMD and b) QUS measures (BUA, SOS and SI). Data for men and women were analysed using separate statistical models. Confounders including age, BMI, smoking status, SES, physical activity and medications known to affect bone were tested sequentially and retained in the final model when significant (p < 0.05). Interactions between exposure variables were checked for effect modification in the final models.

#### Results

#### Male sample

Seventeen men (1.8%) were anticonvulsant users at the time of assessment; phenytoin (n = 7), carbamazepine (n = 5), sodium valproate (n = 5), pregabalin (n = 1) and clonazepam (n = 1). Anticonvulsant users were older, less active, consumed less alcohol and were more likely to have a previous adult fracture than non-users; otherwise the groups were similar in regard to BMI, smoking status, calcium intake, osteoporosis status and SES (Table 1). Unadjusted BMD and QUS parameters are shown in Table 1.

BMI was an effect modifier in the relationship between anticonvulsant use and BMD at the spine, with the relationship differing for those above and below a BMI of 28.5 kg/m<sup>2</sup>. For example, for users vs non-users, ageand BMI- adjusted mean BMD at the spine for men with a BMI of 25 kg/m<sup>2</sup> was 1.154 (95% CI 1.039-1.269) vs 1.275 (1.260–1.290) g/cm<sup>2</sup>, a BMI of 27 kg/m<sup>2</sup> was 1.231 (95% CI 1.138–1.324) vs 1.291 (1.278–1.304) g/cm<sup>2</sup>, a BMI of 29 kg/m<sup>2</sup> was 1.308 (95% CI 1.204-1.412) vs 1.307 (1.293–1.321) g/cm<sup>2</sup> and a BMI of  $31 \text{ kg/m}^2$  was 1.385 (95% CI 1.244-1.527) vs 1.323 (1.306-1.340) g/  $cm^2$  (all p = 0.033). At the hip, age- and BMI- adjusted mean BMD was lower among anticonvulsant users compared to non-users [0.887 (95% CI 0.830-0.944) vs 0.976 (0.968-0.984) g/cm<sup>2</sup>, p = 0.002]. Smoking, physical activity, alcohol and calcium intake, SES and medications known to affect bone did not contribute to the final models.

After adjustment for age, BMI, smoking, alcohol and calcium intake, anticonvulsant use was associated with lower adjusted mean BUA [107.5 (95% CI 99.4–115.7) vs 120.3 (119.2–121.4) dB/MHz, p = 0.002], SOS [1543.1 (95% CI 1521.8–1564.4) vs 1572.0 (1569.1–1574.9) m/ sec, p = 0.008] and SI [86.2 (95% CI 76.1–96.2) vs 99.9 (98.6–101.3) %, p = 0.008] compared to non-use. Physical activity, SES and medications known to affect bone did not contribute to the final models.

#### Female sample

Twenty (1.9%) women were anticonvulsant users at the time of assessment; carbamazepine (n = 6), sodium valproate (n = 4), clonazepam (n = 5), gabapentin (n = 3),

All         Users $n = 226$ $n = 17$ Age (yr)         600 (46.5-73.2)         66.3 (540-84.8)           BMI (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )         27.2 (24.7-29.6)         27.8 (246-34.9)           Smoking (current)         104 (11.3%)         3 (17.7%)           Physical activity (active)         659 (71.5%)         7 (41.2%)           Calcium intake (mg/day)         882 (689.0-1136.2)         899 (596.0-1132.5)           Medication (current)         104 (11.3%)         7 (41.2%)           Alcohol use (g/day)         882 (689.0-1136.2)         899 (596.0-1132.5)           Medication (current)         100 (1.1%)         0.4 (0.0-7.9)           Medication (current)         100 (1.1%)         0 (0%)           Agents affecting medications         10 (1.1%)         0 (0%)           Agents affecting calcium         15 (1.6%)         0 (0%)           Socioeconomic status         10 (1.1%)         0 (0%)           Quintile 1 (lowest)         15 (1.6%)         0 (0%)           Quintile 2         186 (20.1%)         4 (23.5%)           Quintile 2         186 (20.1%)         5 (29.4%)           Quintile 2         178 (19.2%)         5 (29.4%)           Quintile 2         203 (19.2%)         5 (29.4%) <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th>									
n=926 $n=17$ Age (yr)         60.0 (46.5-73.2)         66.3 (540-84.8)           BMI (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )         27.2 (24.7-29.6)         57.8 (246-34.9)           Smoking (current)         104 (11.3%)         3 (17.7%)           Physical activity (active)         659 (71.5%)         7 (412.9%)           Calcium intake (mg/day)         882 (6890-1136.2)         899 (596.0-1132.5)           Acohol use (g/day)         12.0 (2.1-28.8)         0.4 (0.0-7.9)           Medication (current)         10.0 (1.1%)         0.4 (0.0-7.9)           Socioeconomic status         10.1 (1.1%) </th <th></th> <th>AII</th> <th>Users</th> <th>Non-users</th> <th>٩</th> <th>All</th> <th>Users</th> <th>Non-users</th> <th>٩</th>		AII	Users	Non-users	٩	All	Users	Non-users	٩
Age (yr)600 (465-73.2)663 (540-84.8)BMI (kg/m²) $272 (24.7-29.6)$ $278 (246-34.9)$ Smoking (current) $104 (11.3\%)$ $3 (17.7\%)$ Physical activity (active) $659 (71.5\%)$ $7 (41.2\%)$ Physical activity (active) $659 (71.5\%)$ $7 (41.2\%)$ Calcium intake (mg/day) $882 (689.0-1136.2)$ $899 (596.0-1132.5)$ Alcohol use (g/day) $12.0 (2.1-28.8)$ $0.4 (0.0-7.9)$ Medication (current) $10 (1.1\%)$ $0.7 (0.0-7.9)$ Glucocorticoids $10 (1.1\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Thyroid-affecting medications $10 (1.1\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Socioeconomic status $15 (1.6\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Quintile 1 (lowest) $15 (16.2\%)$ $1 (5.9\%)$ Quintile 2 $178 (19.2\%)$ $4 (23.5\%)$ Quintile 4 $203 (21.9\%)$ $9 (52.9\%)$ MD (g/cm²) $1.209 (2.0.1\%)$ $9 (52.9\%)$ MD (g/cm²) $1.293 \pm 0.198$ $1.258 \pm 0.277$ Hip $0.980 \pm 0.137$ $0.928 \pm 0.143$ Outritle 5 $0.980 \pm 0.137$ $0.928 \pm 0.143$ Outritle 6 $0.980 \pm 0.137$ $0.928 \pm 0.143$ Outritle 7 $0.980 \pm 0.137$ $0.928 \pm 0.143$ Outrent		n = 926	<i>n</i> = 17	<i>n</i> = 909		<i>n</i> = 1070	<i>n</i> = 20	<i>n</i> = 1050	
BMI (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )         272 (247–296)         278 (246–34.9)           Smoking (current) $104 (11.3\%)$ $3 (17.7\%)$ Physical activity (active) $659 (71.5\%)$ $7 (41.2\%)$ Physical activity (active) $659 (71.5\%)$ $7 (41.2\%)$ Alcohol use ( $g/d_{3}$ y) $882 (689.0-1136.2)$ $899 (596.0-1132.5)$ Alcohol use ( $g/d_{3}$ y) $12.0 (2.1-28.8)$ $0.4 (0.0-7.9)$ Medication (current) $10 (1.1\%)$ $0.4 (0.0-7.9)$ Agents affecting medications $10 (1.1\%)$ $0.4 (0.0-7.9)$ Medication (current) $12.0 (2.1-28.8)$ $0.4 (0.0-7.9)$ Socioeconomic status $15 (1.6\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Ouintile 2 $186 (20.1\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Ouintile 3 $0.1176$ $0 (2\%)$ Ouintile 4 $203 (119.2\%)$ $9 (2.2.9\%)$ Min ( $g/cm^2$ ) $0.0000$ $0.2000$ Nior adult		60.0 (46.5–73.2)	66.3 (54.0–84.8)	59.9 (46.2–73.1)	0.05	51.0 (34.7–65.7)	52.3 (34.0–65.1)	51.0 (34.7–65.9)	06.0
Smoking (current)104 (11.3%) $3 (17.7\%)$ Physical activity (active) $659 (71.5\%)$ $7 (41.2\%)$ Physical activity (active) $659 (71.5\%)$ $899 (596.0-1132.5)$ Alcohol use ( $g/day$ ) $822 (689.0-1136.2)$ $899 (596.0-1132.5)$ Alcohol use ( $g/day$ ) $12.0 (2.1-28.8)$ $0.4 (0.0-7.9)$ Medication (current) $10 (1.1\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Gluccoorticoids $10 (1.1\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Thyroid-affecting medications $10 (1.1\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Agents affecting calcium $15 (1.6\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Socioeconomic status $10 (1.1\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Quintile 1 $15 (1.6\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Quintile 2 $18 (20.1\%)$ $4 (23.5\%)$ Quintile 3 $203 (21.9\%)$ $4 (23.5\%)$ Quintile 4 $203 (21.9\%)$ $9 (52.9\%)$ Prior adult fracture $269 (29.1\%)$ $9 (52.9\%)$ MD ( $g/cm^2$ ) $1.203 \pm 0.19\%$ $1.258 \pm 0.277$ Hip $0.980 \pm 0.137$ $0.928 \pm 0.143$ Osteoporosis (current) $29 (82.\%)$ $3 (17.7\%)$ SDi mostis (current) $29 (82.\%)$ $3 (25.0\%)$ SDS (m/sec) $1572.1 \pm 41.4$ $1570.0 \pm 57.0$	m <sup>2</sup> )	27.2 (24.7–29.6)	27.8 (24.6–34.9)	27.1 (24.7–49.9)	0.93	26.3 (23.4–30.9)	27.5 (22.3–40.3)	26.2 (23.4–55.0)	0.98
Physical activity (active) $59 (71.5\%)$ $7 (41.2\%)$ Alcohol use (g/day) $882 (689.0-1136.2)$ $899 (596.0-1132.5)$ Alcohol use (g/day) $12.0 (2.1-28.8)$ $0.4 (0.0-7.9)$ Medication (current) $12.0 (2.1-28.8)$ $0.4 (0.0-7.9)$ Medication (current) $10 (1.1\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Thyroid-affecting medications $10 (1.1\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Agents affecting medications $10 (1.1\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Socioeconomic status $10 (1.1\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Quintile 1 (lowest) $15 (1.6\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Quintile 2 $186 (20.1\%)$ $4 (23.5\%)$ Quintile 3 $178 (19.2\%)$ $4 (23.5\%)$ Quintile 4 $203 (21.9\%)$ $9 (52.9\%)$ Prior adult fracture $269 (29.1\%)$ $9 (52.9\%)$ Prior adult fracture $269 (29.1\%)$ $9 (52.9\%)$ BMD (g/cm <sup>2</sup> ) $1.293 \pm 0.137$ $0.928 \pm 0.143$ Spine $1.203 \pm 0.137$ $0.928 \pm 0.143$ Othor dist $208 \pm 0.137$ $0.928 \pm 0.143$ Softee $1.293 \pm 0.137$ $0.928 \pm 0.143$ Othor dist $208 \pm 0.137$ $0.928 \pm 0.143$ Softee $0.980 \pm 0.137$ $0.928 \pm 0.143$ Othor dist $208 \pm 0.137$ $0.928 \pm 0.143$ Othor dist $1572.1 \pm 41.4$ $1570.050$	1 (current)	104 (11.3%)	3 (17.7%)	101 (11.2%)	0.40	153 (14.3%)	3 (15.0%)	150 (14.3%)	0.93
Calcium intake (mg/day)882 (689.0-1136.2)899 (596.0-1132.5)Alcohol use (g/day) $12.0 (2.1-28.8)$ $0.4 (0.0-7.9)$ Medication (current) $12.0 (2.1-28.8)$ $0.4 (0.0-7.9)$ Medication (current) $10 (1.1\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Glucocorticoids $10 (1.1\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Thyroid-affecting medications $10 (1.1\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Agents affecting calcium $15 (1.6\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Socioeconomic status $15 (1.6\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Quintile 1 (lowest) $150 (16.2\%)$ $1 (5.9\%)$ Quintile 2 $178 (19.2\%)$ $4 (23.5\%)$ Quintile 4 $203 (21.9\%)$ $5 (29.4\%)$ Quintile 5 $209 (22.6\%)$ $3 (17.7\%)$ Prior adult fracture $269 (29.1\%)$ $9 (52.9\%)$ BMD (g/cm <sup>2</sup> ) $1.293 \pm 0.198$ $1.258 \pm 0.277$ Prior adult fracture $269 (29.1\%)$ $3 (12.7\%)$ Spine $1.293 \pm 0.198$ $1.258 \pm 0.277$ Hip $0.980 \pm 0.137$ $0.928 \pm 0.143$ Otseoprosis (current) $29 (8.2\%)$ $3 (25.0\%)$ GUS $1572.1 \pm 41.4$ $1540.0 \pm 57.0$	activity (active)	659 (71.5%)	7 (41.2%)	652 (72.0%)	0.005	835 (78.1%)	11 (55.0%)	824 (78.6%)	0.01
Alcohol use (g/day)12.0 (2.1–28.8) $0.4 (0.0–7.9)$ Medication (current) $0 (1.1\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Glucocorticoids $1 0 (1.1\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Thyroid-affecting medications $1 0 (1.1\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Agents affecting calcium $1 5 (1.6\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Socioeconomic status $1 5 (1.6\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Quintile 1 (lowest) $1 5 (1.6\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Quintile 2 $1 86 (20.1\%)$ $4 (23.5\%)$ Quintile 2 $1 78 (19.2\%)$ $4 (23.5\%)$ Quintile 3 $1 78 (19.2\%)$ $4 (23.5\%)$ Quintile 4 $2 03 (21.9\%)$ $4 (23.5\%)$ Quintile 5 $2 09 (22.6\%)$ $3 (17.7\%)$ Prior adult fracture $2 69 (29.1\%)$ $9 (52.9\%)$ BMD (g/cm <sup>2</sup> ) $1 .293 \pm 0.198$ $1 .258 \pm 0.277$ Spine $1 .293 \pm 0.198$ $1 .258 \pm 0.277$ Hip $0 .980 \pm 0.137$ $0 .926 \psi 0.137$ Osteoporosis (current) $2 9 (8.2\%)$ $3 (17.7\%)$ SO (m/sec) $1 572.1 \pm 41.4$ $1 540.0 \pm 57.0$	intake (mg/day)	882 (689.0–1136.2)	899 (596.0–1132.5)	880 (689.3–1136.3)	1.000	864 (659.4–1091.0)	976 (785.9–1206.5)	864 (659.0–1089.2)	0.16
Medication (current) $10 (1.1\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Glucocorticoids $10 (1.1\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Thyroid-affecting medications $10 (1.1\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Agents affecting medications $10 (1.1\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Agents affecting calcium $15 (1.6\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Socioeconomic status $15 (1.6\%)$ $0 (0\%)$ Quintile 1 (lowest) $15 (1.6.2\%)$ $1 (5.9\%)$ Quintile 2 $186 (20.1\%)$ $1 (5.9\%)$ Quintile 2 $186 (20.1\%)$ $4 (23.5\%)$ Quintile 3 $178 (19.2\%)$ $4 (23.5\%)$ Quintile 4 $203 (21.9\%)$ $4 (23.5\%)$ Quintile 5 $209 (22.6\%)$ $3 (17.7\%)$ Prior adult fracture $269 (29.1\%)$ $9 (52.9\%)$ MD (g/cm <sup>2</sup> ) $1.293 \pm 0.198$ $1.258 \pm 0.277$ Spine $1.293 \pm 0.198$ $1.258 \pm 0.277$ MD (g/cm <sup>2</sup> ) $0.980 \pm 0.137$ $0.926 \psi 0.143$ Spine $1.293 \pm 0.198$ $1.258 \pm 0.277$ MD (g/cm <sup>2</sup> ) $29 (82.9\%)$ $0.926 \psi 0.143$ Otseoprosi	use (g/day)	12.0 (2.1–28.8)	0.4 (0.0–7.9)	12.6 (2.3–29.4)	< 0.001	2.7 (0.3–12.0)	0.7 (0.0–7.5)	2.8 (0.3–12.2)	0.07
Glucocorticoids $10(1.1\%)$ $0(0\%)$ Thyroid-affecting medications $10(1.1\%)$ $0(0\%)$ Agents affecting calcium $15(1.6\%)$ $0(0\%)$ Socioeconomic status $15(1.6\%)$ $0(0\%)$ Cuintile 1 (lowest) $150(16.2\%)$ $1(5.9\%)$ Quintile 2 $186(20.1\%)$ $4(23.5\%)$ Quintile 3 $178(19.2\%)$ $4(23.5\%)$ Quintile 4 $203(21.9\%)$ $4(23.5\%)$ Quintile 5 $209(22.6\%)$ $3(17.7\%)$ Prior adult fracture $269(29.1\%)$ $9(52.9\%)$ BMD (g/cm <sup>2</sup> ) $1.293 \pm 0.198$ $1.258 \pm 0.277$ Hip $0.980 \pm 0.137$ $0.928 \pm 0.143$ Otseoporosis (current) $29(8.2\%)$ $3(25.0\%)$ Solf M/sec) $1572.1 \pm 41.4$ $1540.0 \pm 57.0$	on (current)								
Thyroid-affecting medications10 (1.1 %)0 (0%)Agents affecting calcium15 (1.6%)0 (0%)Socioeconomic status15 (1.6%)0 (0%)Socioeconomic status150 (16.2%)1 (5.9%)Quintile 1 (lowest)150 (16.2%)1 (5.9%)Quintile 2186 (20.1%)4 (23.5%)Quintile 3178 (19.2%)4 (23.5%)Quintile 4203 (21.9%)4 (23.5%)Quintile 5209 (22.6%)3 (17.7%)Prior adult fracture269 (29.1%)9 (52.9%)BMD (g/cm²)1.293 $\pm$ 0.1981.258 $\pm$ 0.277Spine1.293 $\pm$ 0.1981.258 $\pm$ 0.277Hip0.980 $\pm$ 0.1370.928 $\pm$ 0.143Osteoporosis (current)29 (8.2%)3 (25.0%)GUSSOS (m/sec)1572.1 $\pm$ 41.415400 $\pm$ 57.0	corticoids	10 (1.1%)	0 (0%)	10 (1.1%)	I	16 (1.5%)	1 (5.0%)	15 (1.4%)	0.26
Agents affecting calcium15 (1.6%)0 (0%)Socioeconomic status	id-affecting medications	10 (1.1%)	0 (0%)	10 (1.1%)	I	47 (4.4%)	1 (5.0%)	46 (4.4%)	09.0
Socioeconomic statusQuintile 1 (lowest) $150 (16.2\%)$ $1 (5.9\%)$ Quintile 2 $186 (20.1\%)$ $4 (23.5\%)$ Quintile 3 $178 (19.2\%)$ $4 (23.5\%)$ Quintile 4 $203 (21.9\%)$ $4 (23.5\%)$ Quintile 5 $209 (22.6\%)$ $3 (17.7\%)$ Prior adult fracture $269 (29.1\%)$ $9 (52.9\%)$ BMD ( $g/cm^2$ ) $1.293 \pm 0.198$ $1.258 \pm 0.277$ Hip $0.980 \pm 0.137$ $0.928 \pm 0.143$ Otseoporosis (current) $29 (8.2\%)$ $3 (25.0\%)$ OUS $5006 \pm 0.137$ $0.928 \pm 0.143$ Otseoporosis (current) $29 (8.2\%)$ $3 (25.0\%)$ Solf m/sec) $1572.1 \pm 41.4$ $1540.0 \pm 57.0$	s affecting calcium	15 (1.6%)	0 (0%)	15 (1.7%)	I	40 (3.7%)	3 (15.0%)	37 (3.5%)	0.04
Quintile 1 (lowest)150 (16.2%)1 (5.9%)Quintile 2186 (20.1%)4 (23.5%)Quintile 3178 (19.2%)5 (29.4%)Quintile 4203 (21.9%)4 (23.5%)Quintile 5209 (22.6%)3 (17.7%)Prior adult fracture269 (29.1%)9 (52.9%)BMD (g/cm <sup>2</sup> )1.293 $\pm$ 0.1981.258 $\pm$ 0.277Spine1.293 $\pm$ 0.1981.258 $\pm$ 0.277Hip0.980 $\pm$ 0.1370.928 $\pm$ 0.143Osteoprosis (current)29 (8.2%)3 (25.0%)SOS (m/sec)1572.1 $\pm$ 41.415400 $\pm$ 57.0	nomic status				0.67				0.36
Quintile 2 $186 (20.1\%)$ $4 (23.5\%)$ Quintile 3 $178 (19.2\%)$ $5 (29.4\%)$ Quintile 4 $203 (21.9\%)$ $4 (23.5\%)$ Quintile 5 $209 (22.6\%)$ $3 (17.7\%)$ Prior adult fracture $269 (29.1\%)$ $9 (52.9\%)$ BMD ( $g/cm^2$ ) $1.293 \pm 0.198$ $1.258 \pm 0.277$ Fip $0.980 \pm 0.137$ $0.928 \pm 0.143$ Osteoporosis (current) $29 (8.2\%)$ $3 (25.0\%)$ OS ( $m/sec$ ) $1572.1 \pm 41.4$ $1540.0 \pm 57.0$	le 1 (lowest)	150 (16.2%)	1 (5.9%)	149 (16.4%)		170 (16.0%)	2 (10.0%)	168 (16.1%)	
Quintile 3 $178 (19.2\%)$ $5 (29.4\%)$ Quintile 4 $203 (21.9\%)$ $4 (23.5\%)$ Quintile 5 $209 (22.6\%)$ $3 (17.7\%)$ Prior adult fracture $269 (29.1\%)$ $9 (52.9\%)$ BMD (g/cm <sup>2</sup> ) $1.293 \pm 0.198$ $1.258 \pm 0.277$ BMD (g/cm <sup>2</sup> ) $0.980 \pm 0.137$ $0.928 \pm 0.143$ Spine $0.980 \pm 0.137$ $0.928 \pm 0.143$ Osteoporosis (current) $29 (82\%)$ $3 (250\%)$ QUS $505 (m/sec)$ $1572.1 \pm 41.4$ $15400 \pm 57.0$	le 2	186 (20.1%)	4 (23.5%)	182 (20.0%)		224 (21.0%)	2 (10.0%)	222 (21.2%)	
Quintile 4         203 (21.9%)         4 (23.5%)           Quintile 5         209 (22.6%)         3 (17.7%)           Prior adult fracture         269 (29.1%)         9 (52.9%)           BMD (g/cm <sup>2</sup> )         269 (29.1%)         9 (52.9%)           BMD (g/cm <sup>2</sup> )         1.293 ± 0.198         1.258 ± 0.277           Flip         0.980 ± 0.137         0.928 ± 0.143           Osteoporosis (current)         29 (8.2%)         3 (25.0%)           QUS         1572.1 ± 41.4         1540.0 ± 57.0	le 3	178 (19.2%)	5 (29.4%)	173 (19.0%)		243 (22.8%)	7 (35.0%)	236 (22.6%)	
Quintile 5 $209 (22.6\%)$ $3 (17.7\%)$ Prior adult fracture $269 (29.1\%)$ $9 (52.9\%)$ BMD (g/cm <sup>2</sup> ) $1.293 \pm 0.198$ $1.258 \pm 0.277$ Bine $1.293 \pm 0.198$ $1.258 \pm 0.277$ Hip $0.980 \pm 0.137$ $0.928 \pm 0.143$ Osteoporosis (current) $29 (8.2\%)$ $3 (25.0\%)$ QUS $505 (m/sec)$ $1572.1 \pm 41.4$ $1540.0 \pm 57.0$	le 4	203 (21.9%)	4 (23.5%)	199 (21.9%)		211 (19.8%)	6 (30.0%)	205 (19.6%)	
Prior adult fracture $269 (29.1\%)$ $9 (52.9\%)$ BMD (g/cm²) $269 (29.1\%)$ $9 (52.9\%)$ BMD (g/cm²) $1.258 \pm 0.277$ Spine $1.293 \pm 0.198$ $1.258 \pm 0.277$ Hip $0.980 \pm 0.137$ $0.928 \pm 0.143$ Osteoporosis (current) $29 (8.2\%)$ $3 (25.0\%)$ QUS $1572.1 \pm 41.4$ $1540.0 \pm 57.0$	le 5	209 (22.6%)	3 (17.7%)	206 (22.7%)		218 (20.5%)	3 (15.0%)	215 (20.6%)	
BMD (g/cm <sup>2</sup> ) Spine 1.293 $\pm$ 0.198 1.258 $\pm$ 0.277 Hip 0.980 $\pm$ 0.137 0.928 $\pm$ 0.143 Osteoporosis (current) 29 (8.2%) 3 (25.0%) QUS 1572.1 $\pm$ 41.4 15400 $\pm$ 57.0	ult fracture	269 (29.1%)	9 (52.9%)	260 (28.6%)	0.03	82 (7.7%)	5 (25.0%)	77 (7.3%)	0.003
Spine $1.293 \pm 0.198$ $1.258 \pm 0.277$ Hip $0.980 \pm 0.137$ $0.928 \pm 0.143$ Osteoporosis (current) $29 (8.2\%)$ $3 (25.0\%)$ QUS $1572.1 \pm 41.4$ $1540.0 \pm 57.0$	cm²)								
Hip         0.928 ± 0.137         0.928 ± 0.143           Osteoporosis (current)         29 (8.2%)         3 (25.0%)           QUS         1572.1 ± 41.4         1540.0 ± 57.0		$1.293 \pm 0.198$	$1.258 \pm 0.277$	$1.294 \pm 0.197$	0.47	$1.209 \pm 0.188$	$1.172 \pm 0.223$	$1.210 \pm 0.187$	0.39
Osteoporosis (current) 29 (8.2%) 3 (25.0%) QUS 505 (m/sec) 1572.1 ± 41.4 1540.0 ± 57.0		$0.980 \pm 0.137$	$0.928 \pm 0.143$	$1.066 \pm 0.142$	< 0.001	$0.941 \pm 0.166$	$0.803 \pm 0.142$	$0.853 \pm 0.161$	0.12
QUS SOS (m/sec) 1572.1 ± 41.4 1540.0 ± 57.0	rosis (current)	29 (8.2%)	3 (25.0%)	26 (7.6%)	0.07	74 (7.0%)	3 (15.0%)	71 (6.8%)	0.16
SOS (m/sec) 1572.1 ± 41.4 1540.0 ± 57.0									
	m/sec)	1572.1 ± 41.4	$1540.0 \pm 57.0$	1572.7 ± 40.9	0.003	1571.1 ± 39.0	$1562.9 \pm 38.8$	$1571.2 \pm 39.0$	0.42
BUA (dB/MHz) 120.4 ± 16.0 106.5 ± 17.6	dB/MHz)	120.4 ± 16.0	$106.5 \pm 17.6$	120.7 ± 15.9	0.001	$111.0 \pm 16.4$	$103.9 \pm 21.0$	$111.1 \pm 16.3$	60.0
SI (%) 99.8 ± 20.5 84.4 ± 26.9		$99.8 \pm 20.5$	84.4 ± 26.9	$100.1 \pm 20.2$	0.003	94.7 ± 20.7	91.8 ± 28.5	94.7 ± 20.5	0.57

median (interguartile range), mean (± standard deviation) or n (%) đ 

lamotrigine (n = 1) and pregabalin (n = 1). Anticonvulsant users were less active, more likely to have a previous fracture and were more likely to take agents affecting calcium than non-users; otherwise the groups did not differ in regards to age, BMI, smoking status, calcium intake, alcohol use, SES, osteoporosis status or use of thyroid-affecting hormones and adrenal steroid hormones (Table 1). Unadjusted BMD and QUS parameters for users and non-users are shown in Table 1.

After adjustment for age and BMI, there were no differences detected in BMD at the spine between users and non-users of anticonvulsants [1.164 (95% CI 1.090–1.239) vs 1.200 (1.190–1.211) g/cm<sup>2</sup>, p = 0.345], however, anticonvulsant users tended to have lower BMD at the hip compared to non-users [0.876 (0.821–0.931) vs 0.930 (0.922–0.938) units, p = 0.058].

After adjustment for age and BMI, anticonvulsant use was not associated with mean SOS [1565.0 (95% CI 1547.8–1582.1) vs 1571.0 (1568.7–1573.3) m/sec, p = 0.493] or SI [90.8 (95% CI 82.8–98.9) vs 93.7 (92.6–94.8) %, p = 0.484] but anticonvulsant users tended to have lower BUA than non-users [104.5 (95% CI 97.8–111.3) vs 110.7 (109.8–111.6) dB/MHz, p = 0.075].

#### Discussion

This cross-sectional study investigated associations between anticonvulsant use and bone health in a large population-based sample of men and women. After adjustment for confounders, BMD and QUS parameters were generally lower in men using anticonvulsants compared to non-users. In women, this was not clearly the case, with the difference in BMD and QUS parameters between anticonvulsant users and non-users not reaching statistical significance.

Only two studies have looked at how anticonvulsant use affects QUS measures albeit in children and young adults. A small Italian study (n = 164, aged 2–21 years) investigating how anticonvulsants affect DXA and QUS measures in girls with or without Rett Syndrome found that anticonvulsant therapy was associated with lower bone measures, although fracture risk was not elevated [18]. Similarly, a cross-sectional study conducted in Spain found that valproate, but not carbamazepine, phenobarbital, lamotrigine, topiramate, vigabatrine or phenytoin was associated with lower QUS measures in children (n = 65, aged  $6.5 \pm 3.1$  years) compared to nonusers; despite having 27.3% of their treated group taking two or more anticonvulsants [19]. On the other hand, several studies have looked at associations between anticonvulsant use and BMD [29-32], although most studies have been conducted in patients with epilepsy and in paediatric populations [10]. It has been estimated that over 50% of anticonvulsant users develop bone anomalies [29], and studies conducted over time have shown that long-term use is associated with increased fracture risk and associated bone disease [30, 32]. In a large, multiethnic, postmenopausal cohort (n = 138,667, aged 50– 79 years), anticonvulsant use was associated with an increased fracture risk, which was further increased with polypharmacy and enzyme-inducing anticonvulsants rather than the non-enzyme inducing type [30]. Interestingly, anticonvulsant use was not associated with BMD at the spine, hip and total body, but was associated with falls risk. While our results reflect the association between anticonvulsants and bone health in adults, it appears that our findings are concordant with the existing literature, that while anticonvulsant use may be broadly associated with bone deficits, associations in girls and women are less clear.

Chronic anticonvulsant use has been associated with a 1.2–2.4-fold increase in fracture risk [33]; explained in part by hepatic enzyme-inducing anticonvulsants known to increase conversion of 25-hydroxyvitamin D into inactive metabolites [34]. Mezuk et al. [35] observed that although enzyme-inducing anticonvulsants may pose a greater fracture risk (HR 2.19, 95% CI: 1.97–2.43), non-enzyme-inducing anticonvulsants are also associated with an increased fracture risk (HR 1.66, 95% CI: 1.54–1.79). Additionally, Lee et al. [33] observed that first generation anticonvulsants such as valproic acid, carbamazepine, phenytoin and phenobarbital are associated with an increased rate of fragility fractures, when compared to newer agents.

Confounding by indication is another factor possibly playing a role. Anticonvulsants are used in the treatment of epilepsy and bipolar disorder, with both having been shown to be independently associated with increased fracture risk. In a recent systematic review, bipolar disorder was associated with a 20–80% increased risk of fracture, independent of age, sex, medication and comorbidities [9]. Decreased physical activity and other modifiable risk factors, such as diet, substance use, smoking, SES, sun exposure, medical comorbidities, polypharmacy and drug-induced metabolic imbalances may also contribute to the overall decline in bone health [36–38]. Falling, associated with seizures in epilepsy, has been proposed to be another mediating factor [39].

The results of this study, when taken in context of research showing that anticonvulsant use independently increases fracture risk, add to existing clinical findings, and may assist treatment decisions in managing an already vulnerable population. Adequate calcium supplementation could counteract the deleterious effects of anticonvulsants [40], while clinical trial evidence suggests that the association between calcium supplementation and improved bone health is weak [41]. The antiepileptic drug and osteoporosis prevention trial (ADOPT) reported similar findings, where over 69% of their cohort  $(n = 80 \text{ men}, \text{ aged } \ge 58 \text{ years})$  had improved BMD measures with adequate calcium supplementation [42].

Both strengths and limitations need to be taken into consideration. Strengths of this study include the representative nature of the sample spanning the full adult age range, and the number of confounding variables tested. A limitation of this study is its cross-sectional nature, preventing conclusions on how BMD and QUS measures varied over time. Second, vitamin D status has not been considered. Other factors for consideration are a likely healthy participant bias and the small number of anticonvulsant users is an additional consideration, which also limited subgroup analyses of specific agents. Lastly, any unidentified confounding may affect our findings.

#### Conclusion

Both DXA and QUS measures in our study suggest an anticonvulsant-associated deficit in bone health, at least for men. Further exploration into mechanisms are warranted, as this information may inform clinical decisions and enable necessary preventative measures to be taken when prescribing anticonvulsants.

#### Abbreviations

BMD: Bone mineral density; DXA: Dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry; QUS: Quantitative heel ultrasound; SOS: Speed of sound; BUA: Broadband ultrasound attenuation; SI: Stiffness index; GOS: Geelong Osteoporosis Study; IRSAD: Index of Relative Socioeconomic Advantage and Disadvantage; BMI: Body mass index; HR: Hazard ratio; CI: Confidence interval; SES: Socioeconomic status; ADOPT: Antiepileptic drug and osteoporosis prevention trial

#### Acknowledgements

Not applicable.

#### Authors' contributions

VC, ALS and LW designed the study and prepared the first draft of this manuscript. ALS performed statistical analyses. All authors reviewed and contributed to the intellectual content in this manuscript, approved the final version and guarantee this work.

#### Funding

The study is supported by the National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC, of Australia) (GNT1104438). VC is supported by a Deakin University Postgraduate Research Scholarship, SLB-O is supported by a National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC) Career Development Fellowship (GNT1107510), MB is supported by a NHMRC Senior Principal Research Fellowship (1059660 and 1156072) and LJW is supported by a NHMRC Career Development Fellowship (1104272) and a NHMRC Emerging Research Fellowship (1174060).

#### Availability of data and materials

Participants' data available on request from Professor Julie Pasco, due to privacy/ethical restrictions.

#### Ethics approval and consent to participate

Ethics approval was obtained from the Human Research Ethics Committee at Barwon Health. All participants provided informed, written consent.

#### **Consent for publication**

Not applicable.

#### **Competing interests**

None of the authors has any relevant conflicts of interest related to the work under consideration for publication. JAP has received speaker fees from Amgen, Eli Lilly and Sanofi-Aventis and funding from the Geelong Region Medical Research Foundation, Barwon Health, Perpetual Trustees, The University of Melbourne, Deakin University, ANZ Charitable Trust, the American Society for Bone and Mineral Research, Amgen (Europe), GmBH, the BUPA Foundation, Osteoporosis Australia, Australia and New Zealand Bone and Mineral Society and the NHMRC. SLB-O has received Honorarium fees from Amgen Australia and Pfizer Australia, and Grant/Research support from the University of Melbourne, Deakin University, Arthritis Victoria, Arthritis Australia, Australian Association of Gerontology, and the City of Greater Geelong. MB has received Grant/Research Support from the NIH, Cooperative Research Centre, Simons Autism Foundation, Cancer Council of Victoria, Stanley Medical Research Foundation, Medical Benefits Fund, National Health and Medical Research Council, Medical Research Futures Fund, Beyond Blue, Rotary Health, A2 milk company, Meat and Livestock Board, Woolworths, Avant and the Harry Windsor Foundation, has been a speaker for Astra Zeneca, Lundbeck, Merck, Pfizer, and served as a consultant to Allergan, Astra Zeneca, Bioadvantex, Bionomics, Collaborative Medicinal Development, Lundbeck Merck, Pfizer and Servier. LJW has received Grant/Research support from Eli Lilly, Pfizer, The University of Melbourne, Deakin University and the NHMRC. VC, ALS, JH and RS have no conflict of interest.

#### Author details

<sup>1</sup>IMPACT, The Institute for Mental and Physical Health and Clinical Translation, School of Medicine, Deakin University, PO Box 281, Barwon Health, Geelong, Vic 3220, Australia. <sup>2</sup>Barwon Health, University Hospital, Geelong, Australia. <sup>3</sup>Department of Medicine-Western Health, The University of Melbourne, St Albans, Australia. <sup>4</sup>Department of Epidemiology and Preventive Medicine, Monash University, Prahran, Australia. <sup>5</sup>Australian Institute for Musculoskeletal Science (AIMSS), The University of Melbourne and Western Health, St Albans, Australia. <sup>6</sup>Deakin University, School of Health and Social Development, Geelong, Waterfront, Australia. <sup>7</sup>Institute for Health Transformation, Deakin University, Burwood, Australia. <sup>9</sup>Florey Institute of Neuroscience and Mental Health, Parkville, Australia. <sup>10</sup>Orygen the National Centre of Excellence in Youth Mental Health, Parkville, Australia. <sup>11</sup>Geelong Centre for Emerging Infectious Diseases, Geelong, Australia.

#### Received: 23 July 2020 Accepted: 3 February 2021 Published online: 11 February 2021

#### References

- Schürer C, Wallaschofski H, Nauck M, Völzke H, Schober H-C, Hannemann A. Fracture risk and risk factors for osteoporosis. Dtsch Arztebl Int. 2015; 112(21–22):365–71.
- Pasco JA, Holloway-Kew KL, Hyde NK, Tembo MC, Rufus PG, Sui SX, Berk M, Kotowicz MA. Pretiree lifestyles in relation to musculoskeletal health: crosssectional data from the Geelong Osteoporosis Study. JCSM Clinical Reports. 2018;3:1-12.
- Sozen T, Ozisik L, Basaran NC. An overview and management of osteoporosis. Eur J Rheumatol. 2017;4(1):46–56.
- Watts J, Abimanyi-Ochom J, Sanders K. Osteoporosis costing all Australians A new burden of disease analysis – 2012 to 2022. Glebe, NSW: Osteoporosis Australia; 2012.
- Knapp KM. Quantitative ultrasound and bone health. Salud Publica Mex. 2009;51(Suppl 1):S18–24.
- Lewiecki EM, Binkley N, Morgan SL, Shuhart CR, Camargos BM, Carey JJ, Gordon CM, Jankowski LG, Lee JK, Leslie WD. Best practices for dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry measurement and reporting: International Society for Clinical Densitometry Guidance. J Clin Densitom. 2016;19(2):127–40.
- Oo WM, Naganathan V, Bo MT, Hunter DJ. Clinical utilities of quantitative ultrasound in osteoporosis associated with inflammatory rheumatic diseases. Quant Imaging Med Surg. 2018;8(1):100–13.
- 8. Rouillard S, Lane NE. Hepatic osteodystrophy. Hepatology. 2001;33(1):301-7.
- Chandrasekaran V, Brennan-Olsen SL, Stuart AL, Pasco JA, Berk M, Hodge JM, Williams LJ. Bipolar disorder and bone health: a systematic review. J Affect Disord. 2019;249:262–9.
- Dussault PM, Lazzari AA. Epilepsy and osteoporosis risk. Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obesity. 2017;24(6):395–401.

- Johannessen Landmark C. Antiepileptic drugs in non-epilepsy disorders: relations between mechanisms of action and clinical efficacy. CNS drugs. 2008;22(1):27–47.
- 12. Grunze H, Schlösser S, Amann B, Walden J. Anticonvulsant drugs in bipolar disorder. Dialogues Clin Neurosci. 1999;1(1):24–40.
- Pack AM. The association between antiepileptic drugs and bone disease. Epilepsy Curr. 2003;3(3):91–5.
- Stoffel-Wagner B, Bauer J, Flügel D, Brennemann W, Klingmüller D, Elger CE. Serum sex hormones are altered in patients with chronic temporal lobe epilepsy receiving anticonvulsant medication. Epilepsia. 1998;39(11):1164–73.
- 15. Hars M, Trombetti A. Body composition assessment in the prediction of osteoporotic fractures. Curr Opin Rheumatol. 2017;29(4):394–401.
- Shen C, Chen F, Zhang Y, Guo Y, Ding M. Association between use of antiepileptic drugs and fracture risk: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Bone. 2014;64:246–53.
- 17. Zhang Y, Zheng Y-x, Zhu J-m, Zhang J-m, Zheng Z. Effects of antiepileptic drugs on bone mineral density and bone metabolism in children: a metaanalysis. J Zhejiang Univ Sci B. 2015;16(7):611–21.
- Cepollaro C, Gonnelli S, Bruni D, Pacini S, Martini S, Franci MB, Gennari L, Rossi S, Hayek G, Zappella M, et al. Dual X-ray absorptiometry and bone ultrasonography in patients with Rett syndrome. Calcif Tissue Int. 2001;69(5): 259–62.
- Vera V, Moran JM, Barros P, Canal-Macias ML, Guerrero-Bonmatty R, Costa-Fernandez C, Lavado-Garcia JM, Roncero-Martin R, Pedrera-Zamorano JD. Greater calcium intake is associated with better bone health measured by quantitative ultrasound of the phalanges in pediatric patients treated with anticonvulsant drugs. Nutrients. 2015;7(12):9908–17.
- Nissen-Meyer LS, Svalheim S, Tauboll E, Reppe S, Lekva T, Solberg LB, Melhus G, Reinholt FP, Gjerstad L, Jemtland R. Levetiracetam, phenytoin, and valproate act differently on rat bone mass, structure, and metabolism. Epilepsia. 2007;48(10):1850–60.
- Pasco JA, Nicholson GC, Kotowicz MA. Cohort profile: Geelong osteoporosis study. Int J Epidemiol. 2012;41(6):1565–75.
- Economos CD, Sacheck JM, Wacker W, Shea K, Naumova EN. Precision of lunar Achilles+ bone quality measurements: time dependency and multiple machine use in field studies. Br J Radiol. 2007;80(959):919–25.
- Gluer CC, Wu CY, Jergas M, Goldstein SA, Genant HK. Three quantitative ultrasound parameters reflect bone structure. Calcif Tissue Int. 1994; 55(1):46–52.
- Chin K, Ima-Nirwana S. Calcaneal quantitative ultrasound as a determinant of bone health status: what properties of bone does it reflect? Int J Med Sci. 2013;10(12):1778–83.
- Wheeler C, Rutishauser I, Conn J, O'Dea K. Reproducibility of a meal-based food frequency questionnaire. The influence of format and time interval between questionnaires. Eur J Clin Nutr. 1994;48(11):795–809.
- Henry MJ, Pasco JA, Korn S, Gibson JE, Kotowicz MA, Nicholson GC. Bone mineral density reference ranges for Australian men: Geelong osteoporosis study. Osteoporos Int. 2010;21(6):909–17.
- Henry MJ, Pasco JA, Pocock NA, Nicholson GC, Kotowicz MA. Reference ranges for bone densitometers adopted Australia-wide: Geelong osteoporosis study. Australas Radiol. 2004;48(4):473–5.
- Pasco JA, Henry MJ, Gaudry TM, Nicholson GC, Kotowicz MA. Identification of incident fractures: the Geelong osteoporosis study. Aust NZ J Med. 1999; 29(2):203–6.
- Fan HC, Lee HS, Chang KP, Lee YY, Lai HC, Hung PL, Lee HF, Chi CS. The Impact of Anti-Epileptic Drugs on Growth and Bone Metabolism. Int J Mol Sci. 2016;17(8):1242.
- Carbone LD, Johnson KC, Robbins J, Larson JC, Curb JD, Watson K, Gass M, Lacroix AZ. Antiepileptic drug use, falls, fractures, and BMD in postmenopausal women: findings from the women's health initiative (WHI). J Bone Miner Res. 2010;25(4):873–81.
- Pack AM, Olarte LS, Morrell MJ, Flaster E, Resor SR, Shane E. Bone mineral density in an outpatient population receiving enzyme-inducing antiepileptic drugs. Epilepsy Behav. 2003;4(2):169–74.
- Souverein PC, Webb DJ, Petri H, Weil J, Van Staa TP, Egberts T. Incidence of fractures among epilepsy patients: a population-based retrospective cohort study in the general practice research database. Epilepsia. 2005;46(2):304–10.
- Lee RH, Lyles KW, Colón-Emeric C. A review of the effect of anticonvulsant medications on bone mineral density and fracture risk. Am J Geriatr Pharmacother. 2010;8(1):34–46.
- 34. Hahn TJ. Bone complications of anticonvulsants. Drugs. 1976;12(3):201–11.

- Mezuk B, Morden NE, Ganoczy D, Post EP, Kilbourne AM. Anticonvulsant use, bipolar disorder, and risk of fracture among older adults in the veterans health administration. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry. 2010;18(3):245–55.
- Weaver CM, Gordon CM, Janz KF, Kalkwarf HJ, Lappe JM, Lewis R, O'Karma M, Wallace TC, Zemel BS. The National Osteoporosis Foundation's position statement on peak bone mass development and lifestyle factors: a systematic review and implementation recommendations. Osteoporos Int. 2016;27(4):1281–386.
- Sheth RD. Metabolic concerns associated with antiepileptic medications. Neurology. 2004;63(10 Suppl 4):S24–9.
- Hartikainen S, Lonnroos E, Louhivuori K. Medication as a risk factor for falls: critical systematic review. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. 2007; 62(10):1172–81.
- Pack AM, Morrell MJ. Epilepsy and bone health in adults. Epilepsy Behav. 2004;5(Suppl 2):524–9.
- Fernandez H, Mohammed HT, Patel T. Vitamin D supplementation for bone health in adults with epilepsy: a systematic review. Epilepsia. 2018;59(4):885–96.
- Bolland MJ, Grey A, Avenell A. Effects of vitamin D supplementation on musculoskeletal health: a systematic review, meta-analysis, and trial sequential analysis. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol. 2018;6(11):847–58.
- Lazzari AA, Dussault PM, Thakore-James M, Gagnon D, Baker E, Davis SA, Houranieh AM. Prevention of bone loss and vertebral fractures in patients with chronic epilepsy—antiepileptic drug and osteoporosis prevention trial. Epilepsia. 2013;54(11):1997–2004.

#### Publisher's Note

Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

#### Ready to submit your research? Choose BMC and benefit from:

- · fast, convenient online submission
- thorough peer review by experienced researchers in your field
- · rapid publication on acceptance
- · support for research data, including large and complex data types
- · gold Open Access which fosters wider collaboration and increased citations
- maximum visibility for your research: over 100M website views per year

#### At BMC, research is always in progress.

Learn more biomedcentral.com/submissions



# 4.1.2 Manuscript IV

**Chandrasekaran V,** Stuart AL, Pasco JA, Brennan-Olsen SL, Berk M, Hodge JM, Samarasinghe RM and Williams LJ. Anticonvulsant use and fracture: a case-control study. [Accepted for publication at J Musculoskelet Neuronal Interact on 14/02/2021]

# **AUTHORSHIP STATEMENT**

# 1. Details of publication and executive author

Title of Publication		Publication details
Anticonvulsant use and fracture	e: a case-control study	Accepted for publication at J Musculoskelet Neuronal Interact on 14/02/2021.
Name of executive author	School/Institute/Division if based at Deakin; Organisation and address if non-Deakin	Email or phone
Vinoomika Chandrasekaran	IMPACT SRC, School of Medicine	veena.c@deakin.edu.au

# 2. Inclusion of publication in a thesis

Is it intended to include this publication in a higher degree by research (HDR) thesis?	Yes	If Yes, please complete Section 3
		If No, go straight to Section 4.

# 3. HDR thesis author's declaration

Name of HDR thesis author if different from above. (If the same, write "as above")	School/Institute/Division if based at Deakin	Thesis title
As above	IMPACT SRC, School of Medicine	Bipolar Disorder, Associated Treatments and Bone Health

If there are multiple authors, give a full description of HDR thesis author's contribution to the publication (for example, how much did you contribute to the conception of the project, the design of methodology or experimental protocol, data collection, analysis, drafting the manuscript, revising it critically for important intellectual content, etc.)

Under the guidance of my HDR supervisors, I conceptualised the methodology and drafted the initial manuscript, contributed to edits and approved final version

I declare that the above is an accurate	Signature	28/05/2020	
description of my contribution to this paper, and	and date		
the contributions of other authors are as		Signature Redacted by Library	
described below.			-

Name and affiliation of author	Contribution(s) (for example, conception of the project, design of methodology or experimental protocol, data collection, analysis, drafting the manuscript, revising it critically for important intellectual content, etc.)
Amanda L Stuart, Deakin University	Conceptualised the research question, revised the methodology, performed data analyses, edited, revised and approved the manuscript.
Julie A Pasco, Deakin University	Designed the methodology, revised, edited, and approved the methodological process and the manuscript.
Sharon L Brennan-Olsen, Deakin University	Revised, edited, and approved the methodological process and the manuscript.
Michael Berk, Deakin University	Revised, edited, and approved the methodological process and the manuscript.
Jason M Hodge, Deakin University	Revised, edited, and approved the methodological process and the manuscript.
Rasika M Samarasinghe	Revised, edited, and approved the methodological process and the manuscript.

# 4. Description of all author contributions

Lana J Williams, Deakin	Conceptualised the research question, revised the search
<b>TT T</b>	
University	strategy and methodology, edited, revised and approved the
	manuscript
	manuscript.

# 5. Author Declarations

I agree to be named as one of the authors of this work, and confirm:

- i. that I have met the authorship criteria set out in the Deakin University Research Conduct Policy,
- ii. that there are no other authors according to these criteria,
- iii. that the description in Section 4 of my contribution(s) to this publication is accurate,
- iv. that the data on which these findings are based are stored as set out in Section 7 below.

If this work is to form part of an HDR thesis as described in Sections 2 and 3, I further

v. consent to the incorporation of the publication into the candidate's HDR thesis submitted to Deakin University and, if the higher degree is awarded, the subsequent publication of the thesis by the university (subject to relevant Copyright provisions).

Name of author	Signature*	Date
Amanda L Stuart		15 <sup>th</sup> July 2020
Julie A Pasco	ures Redacted	14 <sup>th</sup> July 2020
Sharon L Brennan-Olsen	Signatur Library	18 <sup>th</sup> July 2020
Michael Berk	-	13 <sup>th</sup> July 2020
	81	1

Jason M Hodge		17 <sup>th</sup> July 2020
Rasika M Samarasinghe	Signatures Redacted	15 <sup>th</sup> July 2020
Lana J Williams		8 <sup>th</sup> July 2020

# 6. Other contributor declarations

I agree to be named as a non-author contributor to this work.

Name and affiliation of contributor	Contribution	Signature* and date
N/A		

\* If an author or contributor is unavailable or otherwise unable to sign the statement of authorship, the Head of Academic Unit may sign on their behalf, noting the reason for their unavailability, provided there is no evidence to suggest that the person would object to being named as author

# 7. Data storage

The original data for this project are stored in the following locations. (The locations must be within an appropriate institutional setting. If the executive author is a Deakin staff member and data are stored outside Deakin University, permission for this must be given by the Head of Academic Unit within which the executive author is based.)

Data format	Storage Location	Date lodged	Name of custodian if other than the executive author
Microsoft Access Database	University Hospital, Geelong		Prof Julie Pasco



**Original Article** 

# Anticonvulsant use and fracture: a case-control study

Vinoomika Chandrasekaran<sup>1</sup>, Amanda L. Stuart<sup>1</sup>, Julie A. Pasco<sup>1,2,3,4</sup>, Sharon L. Brennan-Olsen<sup>3,5,6,7</sup>, Michael Berk<sup>1,2,4,7,8,9</sup>, Jason M. Hodge<sup>1,9,10</sup>, Rasika M. Samarasinghe<sup>1</sup>, Lana J. Williams<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Deakin University, IMPACT, The Institute for Mental and Physical Health and Clinical Translation, Geelong, Australia; <sup>2</sup>Barwon Health, University Hospital, Geelong, Australia;

<sup>3</sup>Department of Medicine-Western Health, The University of Melbourne, St Albans, Australia;

<sup>4</sup>Department of Epidemiology and Preventive Medicine, Monash University, Melbourne, Australia;

- <sup>5</sup>Australian Institute for Musculoskeletal Science (AIMSS), The University of Melbourne and Western Health, St Albans, Australia;
- <sup>6</sup>Deakin University, School of Health and Social Development, Geelong Waterfront, Australia;

<sup>7</sup>Institute for Health Transformation, Deakin University, Burwood, Australia;

<sup>7</sup>Department of Psychiatry, University of Melbourne, Parkville, Australia;

<sup>8</sup>Florey Institute of Neuroscience and Mental Health, Parkville, Australia;

<sup>9</sup>Orygen the National Centre of Excellence in Youth Mental Health, Parkville, Australia;

<sup>10</sup>Geelong Centre for Emerging Infectious Diseases, Geelong, Australia

#### Abstract

**Objectives**: We aimed to investigate fracture risk associated with anticonvulsant use in a population-based sample of men and women. **Methods**: Data from 1,458 participants (51.8% women) with a radiologically confirmed incident fracture (cases) were compared to 1,796 participants (46.5% women) without fracture (controls). Lifestyle factors, medication use and medical history were self-reported. Associations between anticonvulsant use and fracture were explored using binary logistic regression following adjustment for confounders. **Results**: In men, fracture cases and controls differed in age, smoking history, education, alcohol use, and gonadal hormone supplementation. In women, fracture cases and controls differed by previous fracture history, alcohol use, physical activity levels and use of anti-fracture agents. After adjustment for age, pooled anticonvulsant use was associated with a 3.4-fold higher risk of fracture in men and a 1.8-fold higher risk in women. Following further adjustments for confounders these patterns persisted; a 2.8-fold higher fracture risk in men and a 1.8-fold higher risk in men and a 1.8-fold higher risk in men and a 1.8-fold higher fracture risk in men and a 1.8-fold higher fracture risk in men and a 1.8-fold higher risk in men and a 1.8-fold higher fracture risk in

Keywords: Anticonvulsant, Fracture, Osteoporosis, Case-Control Study

None of the authors has any relevant conflict of interest related to this study. JAP has received speaker fees from Amgen, Eli Lilly and Sanofi-Aventis and funding from the Geelong Region Medical Research Foundation, Barwon Health, Perpetual Trustees, The University of Melbourne, Deakin University, ANZ Charitable Trust, the American Society for Bone and Mineral Research, Amgen (Europe) GmBH, Amgen-GSK OA-ANZBMS, the BUPA Foundation, Western Alliance, the City of Greater Geelong, the Beischer Foundation, Osteoporosis Australia, Australia and New Zealand Bone and Mineral Society and the NHMRC. SLB-O has received Honorarium fees from Amgen Australia and Pfizer Australia, and Grant/Research support from the University of Melbourne, Deakin University, Arthritis Victoria, Arthritis Australia, Australian Association of Gerontology, City of Greater Geelong, and Sanofi Australia. MB has received Grant/Research Support from the NIH, Cooperative Research Centre, Simons Autism Foundation, Cancer Council of Victoria, Stanley Medical Research Foundation, Medical Benefits Fund, National Health and Medical Research Council, Medical Research Futures Fund, Beyond Blue, Rotary Health, A2 milk company, Meat and Livestock Board, Woolworths, Avant and the Harry Windsor Foundation, has been a speaker for Astra Zeneca, Lundbeck, Merck, Pfizer, and served as a consultant to Allergan, Astra Zeneca, Bioadvantex, Bionomics, Collaborative Medicinal Development, Lundbeck Merck, Pfizer and Servier – all unrelated to this work. LJW has received Grant/Research support from Eli Lilly, Pfizer, The University of Melbourne, Deakin University and the NHMRC. VC, ALS, JH and RS have no conflict of interest.

Corresponding author: Vinoomika Chandrasekaran, IMPACT, The Institute for Mental and Physical Health and Clinical Translation, School of Medicine, Deakin University Kitchener House, PO Box 281 (Barwon Health) Geelong, VIC 3220, Australia E-mail: veena.c@deakin.edu.au

Edited by: G. Lyritis Accepted 14 February 2021

#### Introduction

Anticonvulsants are a mainstay in the treatment of several neurological and psychiatric illnesses, including epilepsy, migraines and bipolar disorder<sup>1,2</sup> due to their efficacy in dampening neuronal excitability<sup>3</sup> and their mood stabilising effects. Anticonvulsants are primarily, United States Food and Drug Administration-approved for the treatment of epilepsy<sup>4</sup>, however off-label use of anticonvulsants makes up over 70% of patients taking one or more of the agents. Off-label use appears to be most common for newer agents, and in treating conditions such as bipolar disorder and chronic non-specific pain<sup>4.5</sup>. Prescription patterns in industrialised nations suggest that anticonvulsant use is common in children, but increases again in older adults, including those living in residential care (~10%)<sup>6</sup> and in those living in the community (~1%)<sup>7</sup>.

Anticonvulsants are typically prescribed for several years, and in some cases, lifelong<sup>8</sup>. While effective, long-term anticonvulsant use cannot be uncoupled from their resulting adverse effects and potential metabolic imbalances. Long term use may lead to effects such as cardiovascular disease, osteoporosis and increased fracture risk, particularly among older generation anticonvulsants<sup>9,10</sup>.

Osteoporosis is a chronic disease with complex and multifactorial pathogenesis, resulting in increased bone fragility<sup>11</sup>. In Australia, 12.4% of patients over the age of 50 years accessing general practice, predominantly women, had a diagnosis of osteoporosis<sup>12</sup>. Decreased bone mass often goes undetected until a fracture occurs<sup>13</sup>. A fracture thereafter increases the likelihood of subsequent fractures, and is associated with decreased quality of life, an augmented mortality risk, increased disability and related hospital admissions<sup>14,15</sup>. In Australia, hip fracture numbers increased by 53% for men and 4.4% in women from the mid-1990s to the mid-2000s<sup>16</sup>. Similarly, in a 2017 estimate, 1 in 4 men and 2 in 5 women in Australia aged 50 years and older were likely to experience an osteoporotic fracture during their lifetime, with an expected cost of approximately \$33.6 million dollars over 10 years<sup>17</sup>, thus highlighting the importance of fracture prevention.

Some existing studies have found that children and older adults taking anticonvulsants to treat neuropsychiatric illnesses such as epilepsy and bipolar disorder may have an increased risk of fracture; however, studies investigating the effect of anticonvulsant use in the general population and its effect on bone across the adult age range are limited<sup>18</sup>. Thus, we aimed to investigate whether anticonvulsant use is associated with fracture risk in a large population-based sample of men and women aged ≥20 years.

#### **Materials and methods**

#### Participants

This case-control study set within the Barwon Statistical Division (BSD), south-east Australia, utilised data from men

and women aged  $\geq$ 20 years participating in the PRedictors and Outcomes of incident FRACtures study (PROFRAC) and the Geelong Osteoporosis Study (GOS).

PROFRAC consists of 1,458 participants (51.8% women) who had a radiologically confirmed incident fracture between June 2012 and May 2013<sup>19</sup>, and completed a comprehensive questionnaire sent by mail. Details of the recruitment of fracture cases has been published<sup>19</sup>.

Control participants (fracture-free during June 2012-May 2013) were selected from the GOS, an ongoing, populationbased study<sup>20</sup>. A sample consisting of 1,494 women (aged 20-94 years, 77% participation) was randomly-selected from electoral rolls within the BSD<sup>20</sup> between 1994 -1997, and 1,540 men (aged 20-93 years, 67% participation) were recruited between 2001-2006. Control data for this study were drawn from the 15-year follow-up for women (2011-2014) and the 5-year follow-up for men (2005-2006). A total of 1,796 participants (46.5% women) were identified as fracture-free controls.

All participants provided informed, written consent. Ethics approval was obtained from the Barwon Health Human Research Ethics Committee.

#### Measurement of outcome variable

Fractures were identified using a previously validated method of fracture ascertainment<sup>21</sup> and based on a daily keyword search of all radiological reports at the University Hospital Geelong. Only a participant's first fracture during the study period was recognised for this analysis; however, those with multiple fractures from a single event were classified separately, under *multiple fractures*.

#### Measurement of exposure variables

Participants self-reported current medication use and date of commencement. Use of anticonvulsants and other medication considered to affect calcium and bone metabolism (adrenal steroid hormones, gonadal hormones, thyroid hormones, anti-fracture agents) were classified for both cases and controls. Cases who started anticonvulsants post-fracture were considered non-users for these analyses.

Highest level of education was self-reported and categorised as primary school education, some secondary school, completed secondary school, Technical and Further Education (TAFE)/Trade/other and University. A five-point scale was utilised to determine current alcohol use. The categories included never, less than once per week, once or twice per week, several times per week or every day. Participants were categorised as active (very active or active) or inactive (limited activity in the home, or chair or bedridden), based on the Metabolic Equivalent of Task values<sup>22,20</sup>. Current cigarette smoking was self-reported. Date and site of any fractures occurring during adulthood was determined. Participants were classified as fallers if they had fallen to the ground at least once during the past 12
Table 1. Characteristics of fracture cases and controls for men and women, results displayed as median (interquartile range) or n (%).

	Men (n=1,664)		Women (n=1,590)			
	Cases n=703	Controls n=961	р	Cases n=755	Controls n=835	р
Age (years)	61.1 (46.3-78.4)	54.7 (39.1-69.5)	0.012	64.0 (50.6-74.6)	60.0 (44.4-72.5)	0.228
Education						
Primary school	18 (2.7%)	35 (3.7%)		49 (6.8%)	36 (4.4%)	
Some secondary school	184 (27.5%)	414 (43.1%)	<0.001	275 (38.3%)	312 (38.0%)	0.110
Completed secondary school	118 (17.7%)	157 (16.4%)	<b>NO.001</b>	126 (17.5%)	133 (16.2%)	0.110
TAFE/Trade/Other	235 (35.2%)	229 (23.9%)		133 (18.5%)	185 (22.5%)	
University	113 (16.9%)	125 (13.0%)		136 (18.9%)	156 (19.0%)	
Alcohol (current)						
Never	97 (14.1%)	109 (11.8%)		233 (31.7%)	214 (26.0%)	
Less than once per week Once	145 (21.1%) 223	223 (24.1%)	<i>4</i> 0.001	184 (25.0%)	245 (29.8%)	0.033
or twice per week	(32.5%) 127	201 (21.7%)	<b>NO.001</b>	139 (18.9%)	178 (21.6%)	0.032
Several times per week	(18.5%)	201 (21.7%)		102 (13.9%)	115 (14.0%)	
Every day	95 (13.8%)	193 (20.8%)		78 (10.6%)	71 (8.6%)	
Prior Adult fracture	246 (36.5%)	318 (34.2%)	0.340	276 (37.7%)	155 (18.7%)	<0.001
Faller (12 months)	111 (16.1%)	172 (18.1%)	0.274	177 (23.7%)	224 (27.1%)	0.127
Smoker (current)	152 (21.8%)	108 (11.3%)	<0.001	95 (12.8%)	91 (11.0%)	0.291
Physically active (current)	522 (75.3%)	677 (70.9%)	0.050	449 (60.1%)	579 (70.9%)	<0.001
Physical conditions (current)						
Epilepsy	13 (1.9%)	14 (1.5%)	0.531	12 (1.6%)	6 (0.7%)	0.101
Bipolar Disorder	5 (0.7%)	4 (0.4%)	0.418	10 (1.3%)	5 (0.6%)	0.135
Medication Use						
Anticonvulsants	32 (4.6%)	18 (1.9%)	0.001	40 (5.3%)	24 (2.9%)	0.014
Adrenal steroid hormones	15 (2.1%)	10 (1.0%)	0.072	31 (4.1%)	23 (2.8%)	0.137
Gonadal hormones	9 (1.3%)	3 (0.3%)	0.021	36 (4.8%)	32 (3.8%)	0.357
Thyroid hormones	8 (1.1%)	10 (1.0%)	0.850	59 (7.8%)	61 (7.3%)	0.701
Anti-fracture agents	17 (2.4%)	17 (1.8%)	0.355	57 (7.6%)	28 (3.4%)	<0.001

months. History of epilepsy and bipolar disorder diagnoses were self-reported.

#### Statistical analyses

Minitab (Version 18; Minitab, State College Pa) was used to perform statistical analyses. Differences between fracture cases and controls were analysed using T-Tests for parametric data, Kruskal Wallis for non-parametric data and Chi Square for categorical data. Binary logistic regression (odds ratio, OR, with 95% confidence intervals, CI) was used to investigate the association between anticonvulsant use and fracture in separate models for men and women. Covariates tested in the models included age, education, physical activity, past adult fracture, falls in the past 12 months, smoking status, alcohol consumption, use of medications known to affect calcium and bone metabolism, duration of anticonvulsant use and self-reported epilepsy and bipolar disorder. Backwards stepwise regression techniques were used to determine the best model and all interactions were tested. Analyses were repeated following the removal of minor fractures (finger, thumb and toe) which did not change the results (data not shown).

#### Results

#### Men

There were 703 fractures cases (31 face/skull, 48 clinical vertebra, 42 rib, 10 pelvis, 38 clavicle/scapula, 65 forearm/ humerus, 75 wrist, 132 hand/finger/thumb, 24 hip, 52 femur/patella/tibia/fibula, 62 ankle, 72 foot/toes and 52 multiple fracture sites) and 961 controls. Fracture cases and controls differed by age, education level, smoking, alcohol consumption and the use of gonadal hormones (Table 1). There were 50 men (3.0%) exposed to anticonvulsants; carbamazepine (n=13), gabapentin (n=11), phenytoin (n=11), sodium valproate (n=5), levetiracetam (n=5), pregabalin (n=5), lamotrigine (n=5), levetiracetam (n=4), quetiapine (n=3), topiramate (n=2) and primidone (n=1). Median duration of use was 79.5 months (IQR 23.5 - 147.8). Exposure to anticonvulsants was documented for 32 of 703 (4.6%) cases and 18 of 961 (1.9%) controls (p=0.001).

Following adjustment for age, anticonvulsant use was associated with a 3.4-fold increased risk of fracture (OR 3.37, 95% Cl 1.83-6.20, p<0.001). This relationship persisted after adjustment for past fracture, education,

smoking, alcohol consumption and use of adrenal steroid and gonadal hormones (OR 2.82, 95% CI 1.46-5.42, p=0.002). Further adjustment for smoking status, alcohol consumption, duration of use and diagnoses of epilepsy and bipolar disorder did not affect the findings.

#### Women

There were 755 fracture cases (18 face/skull, 56 clinical vertebra, 18 rib, 16 pelvis, 11 clavicle/scapula, 91 forearm/ humerus, 154 wrist, 41 hand/finger/thumb, 61 hip, 44 femur/ patella/tibia/fibula, 90 ankle, 105 foot/toes and 50 multiple fracture sites) and 835 controls. Fracture cases and controls differed by physical activity, alcohol consumption, a history of adult fracture and the use of anti-fracture agents (Table 1). There were 64 women (4.0%) exposed to anticonvulsants; sodium valproate (n=18), clonazepam (n=16), carbamazepine (n=10), pregabalin (n=9), quetiapine (n=9), gabapentin (n=9), lamotrigine (n=6), topiramate (n=4), levetiracetam (n=2), oxcarbazepine (n=1), primidone (n=1), phenytoin (n=1) and vigabatrin (n=1). Median duration of use was 56.5 months (IQR 11.3-152). Exposure to anticonvulsants was documented for 40 of 755 (5.3 %) cases and 24 of 835 (2.9%) controls (p=0.014).

Following adjustment for age, anticonvulsant use was associated with a 1.8-fold increased risk of fracture (OR 1.84, 95% CI 1.09-3.09, p<0.001). This relationship persisted after adjustment for past fracture, falls and activity level (OR 1.81, 95% CI 1.05-3.12, p=0.030). Further adjustment for duration of anticonvulsant use, education, smoking status, alcohol consumption, epilepsy, bipolar disorder and the use of anti-fracture agents, thyroid, gonadal or adrenal steroid hormones did not affect the findings.

#### Discussion

In this case-control study, current anticonvulsant use was associated with increased fracture risk in both men and women. Specifically, anticonvulsant use was associated with a 2.8-fold higher risk of fracture in men and a 1.9-fold higher fracture risk in women, with these findings persisting after demographic, lifestyle, medical and medication factors were taken into consideration.

While the association between anticonvulsant use and bone health has been noted since the 1970s<sup>23</sup>, studies investigating anticonvulsant use and fracture in a population-based sample without indication are variable and limited. Numerous studies investigating bone health among anticonvulsant users included patient groups with epilepsy<sup>24</sup> and other conditions such as bipolar disorder<sup>25</sup> or Rett syndrome<sup>26</sup>. Vestergaard et al (2004) conducted a case-control study studying the association between anticonvulsant use and any fracture in the National Hospital Discharge Register in Denmark (n=124,655, 51.8% women); and found a modest increase in fracture risk in those using anticonvulsants compared to controls<sup>27</sup>. Similarly, Tsiropoulos et al (2008) conducted a casecontrol study investigating the effect of anticonvulsant use on hip fracture in those admitted for the treatment of hip fracture in Funen County hospitals in Denmark (n=7,557, >70% women), finding that anticonvulsant users were 1.3 times as likely to fracture compared to randomly selected, age- and sex- matched county residents (n=27,575)<sup>10</sup>. Cheng et al (2019) conducted a population study in National Health Insurance Research Dataset in Taiwan (aged  $\geq$ 50, 63.6% women) to investigate fracture risk in those taking newer generation anticonvulsants<sup>28</sup>. They found that those taking some anticonvulsants such as carbamazepine, gabapentin and oxcarbazepine had a significantly higher fracture risk compared to age-, sex-, and comorbidity-matched controls, while other agents (ie phenytoin, phenobarbital, levetiracetam, valproic acid, topiramate and lamotrigine) did not. Similar to our findings, Jetté et al (2011) found that anticonvulsant use was associated with increased fracture risk in an older population-based sample (aged  $\geq$  50, 70.3% women)<sup>29</sup>.

Confounding by indication is an important consideration in population-based studies investigating effects of medications<sup>30</sup>. Previous research has shown that epilepsy, independent of anticonvulsant use was associated with an increased fracture risk<sup>31-33</sup>. Recent research findings suggest that the observed increased risk of fracture in those with epilepsy is likely multifactorial, and possibly due to increased falls due to seizure activity, and potentially, anticonvulsant use<sup>34</sup>. Interestingly, there was no difference between the cases and controls in regards to 12 month falls history in this study. Bipolar disorder has also been independently associated with increased fracture risk<sup>9,35</sup>. Recently, we conducted a systematic review to evaluate the current evidence base investigating the association between bipolar disorder and bone health. Our results indicated bipolar disorder was associated with increased fracture risk (range 20-80%), independent of age, sex, comorbidities and medication use<sup>25</sup>. Although, in the current study, consideration of self-report epilepsy and bipolar disorder did not significantly affect our findings.

Research investigating the association between anticonvulsant use and fracture risk has largely been in women-only samples, or those with a higher percentage of women (>60%); potentially due to the current consensus that fracture risk is higher in women than men<sup>36</sup>. Scane et al (1999) conducted a case-control study in men referred to the Bone Clinic in Newcastle in the United Kingdom, and found that patients taking anticonvulsants (n=182, aged 27-79) had a 6.1-fold increased chance of developing a vertebral fracture compared to non-users<sup>37</sup>. Further exploration into potential mechanisms that might explain these sex differences is warranted.

Although not tested in the current study due to power constraints, previous research suggests that some newer anticonvulsants are potentially less detrimental to bone<sup>9</sup>. Anticonvulsants are structurally heterogeneous and differ in mode of action. Therefore, between group differences in major adverse events are an important factor in prescription decisions. A meta-analysis investigating the association between anticonvulsant use and fracture risk, found that individual anticonvulsants affected bone differently; with the specific agents, topiramate, phenytoin and phenobarbiturate having a 39%, 70% and 78% increase in fracture risk, respectively<sup>24</sup>. All three agents are cytochrome P450-inducing, which comprise a class of anticonvulsants known to upregulate enzymes involved in vitamin D metabolism<sup>38</sup>. These enzymes convert 25-hydroxy vitamin D (25(OH)D) into inactive metabolites that lead to calcium resorption with consecutive secondary hyperparathyroidism<sup>39</sup>. This unavailability of vitamin D is thought to lead to reduced bone mineralisation, which, when coupled with compensatory increases in parathyroid hormone (PTH) production, could lead to increased bone resorption and a net low bone turnover state<sup>40,41</sup>. A study investigating whether enzyme-induction sufficiently explained anticonvulsant-related bone loss at the hip in a community-dwelling sample of older men (n=4,222, aged>70 years) found, however, that non-enzymeinducing anticonvulsants were independently associated with increased rates of hip bone loss compared to nonuse; gabapentin in particular had a 1.4- to 1.8-fold higher adjusted rate of loss compared to non-users<sup>42</sup>.

Pre-clinical studies investigating the association between anticonvulsants and bone loss are supportive of the clinical findings but are limited in number. In an osteoblast-like cell line, Humphrey et al. (2013) found that treatment with valproic acid significantly decreased the concentration of two important bone proteins, osteonectin and collagen I, while leaving over a thousand other proteins unaffected<sup>43</sup>. Other studies on osteoblast<sup>44</sup> and fibroblast<sup>45</sup> cell lines suggest that valproic acid may impact cytoskeleton arrangement. Similarly, in a microarray analysis of mouse embryos, valproic acid was shown to alter the microtubule cytoskeleton and actin filaments, and is implicated in teratogenic skeletal phenotypes<sup>46</sup>.

Both strengths and limitations are present. The strengths of this study include the wide age range, sample size and ability to test a number of potentially confounding variables. In addition, this study investigated the association between fracture and anticonvulsant use irrespective of indication, which is significant, given its broad utility. Furthermore, both the cases and controls were drawn from the same region and the fracture ascertainment is considered the gold standard. Limitations of this study include the inability to perform subgroup analysis of specific anticonvulsant agents and fracture subtypes due to power constraints and explore potential underlying biological mechanisms such as Vitamin D status. As vertebral fractures can be asymptomatic and remain undiagnosed radiologically, we note that only clinical vertebral fractures were identified. Last, any potential unidentified confounding factors may affect our findings.

#### Conclusion

In conclusion, anticonvulsant use was found to be associated with an increased fracture risk in both men and women independent of a range of demographic, lifestyle, medical and medication-related factors. Potential mechanisms are yet to be explored; however, this work supports others in suggesting a cautious approach and regular monitoring of bone health in those prescribed anticonvulsants.

#### Funding

The study is supported by the National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC, of Australia) (628582, 1109367 and 1162867). VC is supported by a Deakin University Postgraduate Research Scholarship, SLB-O is supported by a NHMRC Career Development Fellowship (1107510), and MB is supported by a NHMRC Senior Principal Research Fellowship (1059660 and 1156072). LJW is supported by an NHMRC Career Development Fellowship (1064272) and a NHMRC Investigator grant (1174060).

#### Authors' contributions

VC, ALS and LJW conceptualised the study and collaboratively wrote the first draft of this manuscript. ALS performed statistical analyses. All authors reviewed and contributed to the intellectual content in this manuscript, approved the final version and guarantee this work.

#### References

- Knezevic CE, Marzinke MA. Clinical Use and Monitoring of Antiepileptic Drugs. J Appl Lab Med 2020;3(1):115-127.
- Vossler DG, Weingarten M, Gidal BE, American Epilepsy Society Treatments C. Summary of Antiepileptic Drugs Available in the United States of America: Working Toward A World Without Epilepsy. Epilepsy Curr 2018; 18(4 Suppl 1):1-26.
- Meldrum BS, Rogawski MA. Molecular targets for antiepileptic drug development. Neurotherapeutics 2007;4(1):18-61.
- Chen H, Deshpande AD, Jiang R, Martin BC. An epidemiological investigation of off-label anticonvulsant drug use in the Georgia Medicaid population. Pharmacoepidemiol Drug Saf 2005;14(9):629-638.
- Radley DC, Finkelstein SN, Stafford RS. Off-label Prescribing Among Office-Based Physicians. Arch Intern Med 2006;166(9):1021-1026.
- 6. Garrard J, Harms S, Hardie N, Eberly LE, Nitz N, Bland P, Gross CR, Leppik IE. Antiepileptic drug use in nursing home admissions. Ann Neurol 2003;54(1):75-85.
- Berlowitz DR, Pugh MJ. Pharmacoepidemiology in community-dwelling elderly taking antiepileptic drugs. Int Rev Neurobiol 2007;81:153-163.
- 8. Sheth RD. Metabolic concerns associated with antiepileptic medications. Neurology 2004;63(10 Suppl 4):S24-29.
- 9. Lee RH, Lyles KW, Colon-Emeric C. A review of the effect of anticonvulsant medications on bone mineral density

and fracture risk. Am J Geriatr Pharmacother 2010; 8(1):34-46.

- Tsiropoulos I, Andersen M, Nymark T, Lauritsen J, Gaist D, Hallas J. Exposure to antiepileptic drugs and the risk of hip fracture: a case-control study. Epilepsia 2008; 49(12):2092-2099.
- Pisani P, Renna MD, Conversano F, Casciaro E, Di Paola M, Quarta E, Muratore M, Casciaro S. Major osteoporotic fragility fractures: Risk factor updates and societal impact. World J Orthop 2016;7(3):171-181.
- Naik-Panvelkar P, Norman S, Elgebaly Z, Elliott J, Pollack A, Thistlethwaite J, Weston C, Seibel MJ. Osteoporosis management in Australian general practice: an analysis of current osteoporosis treatment patterns and gaps in practice. BMC Fam Pract 2020;21(1):32-32.
- Sözen T, Özışık L, Başaran NÇ. An overview and management of osteoporosis. Eur J Rheumatol 2017; 4(1):46-56.
- 14. Pasco JA, Sanders KM, Hoekstra FM, Henry MJ, Nicholson GC, Kotowicz MA. The human cost of fracture. Osteoporos Int 2005;16(12):2046-2052.
- Bliuc D, Nguyen ND, Nguyen TV, Eisman JA, Center JR. Compound risk of high mortality following osteoporotic fracture and refracture in elderly women and men. J Bone Miner Res 2013;28(11):2317-2324.
- Pasco JA, Brennan SL, Henry MJ, Nicholson GC, Sanders KM, Zhang Y, Kotowicz MA. Changes in hip fracture rates in southeastern Australia spanning the period 1994-2007. J Bone Miner Res 2011;26(7):1648-1654.
- Watts JJ, Abimanyi-Ochom J, KM S. Osteoporosis costing all Australians a new burden of disease analysis - 2012 to 2022. Osteoporosis Australia; 2017.
- Arora E, Singh H, Gupta Y. Impact of antiepileptic drugs on bone health: Need for monitoring, treatment, and prevention strategies. J Family Med Prim Care 2016; 5(2):248-253.
- Stuart AL, Pasco JA, Brennan-Olsen SL, Berk M, Betson AG, Bennett KE, Timney EN, Williams LJ. Sample selection and reasons for non-participation in the PRedictors and Outcomes of incident FRACtures (PROFRAC) study. J Public Health Res 2019; 8(1):1475.
- Pasco JA, Nicholson GC, Kotowicz MA. Cohort Profile: Geelong Osteoporosis Study. Int J Epidemiol 2012; 41(6):1565-1575.
- Pasco JA, Henry MJ, Gaudry TM, Nicholson GC, Kotowicz MA. Identification of incident fractures: the Geelong Osteoporosis Study. Aust N Z J Med 1999; 29(2):203-206.
- Ainsworth BE, Haskell WL, Leon AS, Jacobs DR, Jr., Montoye HJ, Sallis JF, Paffenbarger RS, Jr. Compendium of physical activities: classification of energy costs of human physical activities. Med Sci Sports Exerc 1993; 25(1):71-80.
- 23. Hahn TJ. Bone complications of anticonvulsants. Drugs 1976;12(3):201-211.
- 24. Shen C, Chen F, Zhang Y, Guo Y, Ding M. Association between use of antiepileptic drugs and fracture risk:

a systematic review and meta-analysis. Bone 2014; 64:246-253.

- 25. Chandrasekaran V, Brennan-Olsen SL, Stuart AL, Pasco JA, Berk M, Hodge JM, Williams LJ. Bipolar disorder and bone health: A systematic review. J Affect Disord 2019; 249:262-269.
- Cepollaro C, Gonnelli S, Bruni D, Pacini S, Martini S, Franci MB, Gennari L, Rossi S, Hayek G, Zappella M, Gennari C. Dual X-ray Absorptiometry and Bone Ultrasonography in Patients with Rett Syndrome. Calcif Tissue Int 2001; 69(5):259-262.
- 27. Vestergaard P, Rejnmark L, Mosekilde L. Fracture risk associated with use of antiepileptic drugs. Epilepsia 2004;45(11):1330-1337.
- 28. Cheng HH, Huang WC, Jeng SY. Anti-epileptic drugs associated with fractures in the elderly: a preliminary population-based study. Curr Med Res Opin 2019; 35(5):903-907.
- Jette N, Lix LM, Metge CJ, Prior HJ, McChesney J, Leslie WD. Association of antiepileptic drugs with nontraumatic fractures: a population-based analysis. Arch Neurol 2011;68(1):107-112.
- 30. Cnossen MC, van Essen TA, Ceyisakar IE, Polinder S, Andriessen TM, van der Naalt J, Haitsma I, Horn J, Franschman G, Vos PE, Peul WC, Menon DK, Maas AI, Steyerberg EW, Lingsma HF. Adjusting for confounding by indication in observational studies: a case study in traumatic brain injury. Clin Epidemiol 2018;10:841-852.
- Vestergaard P. Epilepsy, osteoporosis and fracture risk - a meta-analysis. Acta Neurol Scand 2005; 112(5):277-286.
- 32. Petty SJ, Wilding H, Wark JD. Osteoporosis Associated with Epilepsy and the Use of Anti-Epileptics-a Review. Curr Osteoporos Rep 2016;14(2):54-65.
- Lazzari AA, Dussault PM, Thakore-James M, Gagnon D, Baker E, Davis SA, Houranieh AM. Prevention of bone loss and vertebral fractures in patients with chronic epilepsy - Antiepileptic drug and osteoporosis prevention trial. Epilepsia 2013;54(11):1997-2004.
- 34. Dussault PM, Lazzari AA. Epilepsy and osteoporosis risk. Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes 2017;24(6):395-401.
- 35. Mezuk B, Morden NE, Ganoczy D, Post EP, Kilbourne AM. Anticonvulsant Use, Bipolar Disorder, and Risk of Fracture Among Older Adults in the Veterans Health Administration. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry 2010; 18(3):245-255.
- 36. van Staa TP, Leufkens HG, Cooper C. Utility of medical and drug history in fracture risk prediction among men and women. Bone 2002;31(4):508-514.
- Scane AC, Francis RM, Sutcliffe AM, Francis MJ, Rawlings DJ, Chapple CL. Case-control study of the pathogenesis and sequelae of symptomatic vertebral fractures in men. Osteoporos Int 1999;9(1):91-97.
- 38. Nicholas JM, Ridsdale L, Richardson MP, Grieve AP, Gulliford MC. Fracture risk with use of liver enzyme inducing antiepileptic drugs in people with active epilepsy: cohort study using the general practice

research database. Seizure 2013;22(1):37-42.

- 39. Meier C, Kraenzlin ME. Antiepileptics and bone health. Ther Adv Musculoskelet Dis 2011;3(5):235-243.
- 40. Vestergaard P. Effects of antiepileptic drugs on bone health and growth potential in children with epilepsy. Paediatr Drugs 2015;17(2):141-150.
- 41. Holick MF. The vitamin D epidemic and its health consequences. J Nutr 2005; 135(11): 2739S–2748S.
- 42. Ensrud KE, Walczak TS, Blackwell TL, Ensrud ER, Barrett-Connor E, Orwoll ES. Antiepileptic drug use and rates of hip bone loss in older men: a prospective study. Neurology 2008;71(10):723-730.
- 43. Humphrey EL, Morris GE, Fuller HR. Valproate reduces

collagen and osteonectin in cultured bone cells. Epilepsy Res 2013;106(3):446-450.

- 44. Schroeder TM, Westendorf JJ. Histone deacetylase inhibitors promote osteoblast maturation. J Bone Miner Res 2005;20(12):2254-2263.
- 45. Walmod PS, Skladchikova G, Kawa A, Berezin V, Bock E. Antiepileptic teratogen valproic acid (VPA) modulates organisation and dynamics of the actin cytoskeleton. Cell Motil Cytoskeleton 1999;42(3):241-255.
- Massa V, Cabrera RM, Menegola E, Giavini E, Finnell RH. Valproic acid-induced skeletal malformations: associated gene expression cascades. Pharmacogenet Genomics 2005;15(11):787-800.

# Part C: Bone cell in vitro studies

# 4.1.3 Manuscript V

**Chandrasekaran V**, Hodge JM, Samarasinghe RM, Pasco JA, Berk M, and Williams LJ. Comparison of the effects of anticonvulsants on osteoclast and osteoblast formation and function. *[Submitted to: Biol Psychiatry.]* 

# **AUTHORSHIP STATEMENT**

# 1. Details of publication and executive author

Title of Publication	Publication details	
Comparison of the effects of anticonvulsants on osteoclast and osteoblast formation and function.		Submitted to <i>Biol Psychiatry</i> .
Name of executive author	School/Institute/Division if based at Deakin; Organisation and address if non-Deakin	Email or phone
Vinoomika Chandrasekaran	IMPACT SRC, School of Medicine	veena.c@deakin.edu.au

## 2. Inclusion of publication in a thesis

Is it intended to include this publication in a higher degree by research (HDR) thesis?	Yes	If Yes, please complete Section 3	
		If No, go straight to Section 4.	

## 3. HDR thesis author's declaration

Name of HDR thesis author if different from above. (If the same, write "as above")	School/Institute/Division if based at Deakin	Thesis title
As above	IMPACT SRC, School of Medicine	Bipolar Disorder, Associated Treatments and Bone Health

If there are multiple authors, give a full description of HDR thesis author's contribution to the publication (for example, how much did you contribute to the conception of the project, the design of methodology or experimental protocol, data collection, analysis, drafting the manuscript, revising it critically for important intellectual content, etc.)

Under the guidance of my HDR supervisors, I conceptualised the research question, and used previously published methodology to conduct experiments. I drafted the initial manuscript, contributed to edits and approved final version.

I declare that the above is an accurate	Signature	13/07/2020	
description of my contribution to this paper, and	and date		
the contributions of other authors are as		Signature Redacted by Library	
described below.			

Name and affiliation of author	Contribution(s) (for example, conception of the project, design of methodology or experimental protocol, data collection, analysis, drafting the manuscript, revising it critically for important intellectual content, etc.)
Jason M Hodge, Deakin University	Designed the methodology, revised, refined, and approved the methodological process and the manuscript.
Rasika M Samarasinghe, Deakin University	Conceptualised the research question, revised and refined the methodology, edited, revised and approved the manuscript.
Julie A Pasco, Deakin University	Revised, edited, and approved the methodological process and the manuscript.
Michael Berk, Deakin University	Revised, edited, and approved the methodological process and the manuscript.
Lana J Williams, Deakin University	Conceptualised the research question, revised, edited, and approved the manuscript.

# 4. Description of all author contributions

## 5. Author Declarations

I agree to be named as one of the authors of this work, and confirm:

- i. that I have met the authorship criteria set out in the Deakin University Research Conduct Policy,
- ii. that there are no other authors according to these criteria,
- iii. that the description in Section 4 of my contribution(s) to this publication is accurate,
- iv. that the data on which these findings are based are stored as set out in Section 7 below.

If this work is to form part of an HDR thesis as described in Sections 2 and 3, I further

v. consent to the incorporation of the publication into the candidate's HDR thesis submitted to Deakin University and, if the higher degree is awarded, the subsequent publication of the thesis by the university (subject to relevant Copyright provisions).

Name of author	Signature*	Date
Jason M Hodge		17 <sup>th</sup> July 2020
Rasika M Samarasinghe	Redacted	16 <sup>th</sup> July 2020
Julie A Pasco	Signatures ne by Library	16 <sup>th</sup> July 2020
Michael Berk		13 <sup>th</sup> July 2020
Lana J Williams		16 <sup>th</sup> July 2020

## 6. Other contributor declarations

I agree to be named as a non-author contributor to this work.

Name and affiliation of contributor	Contribution	Signature* and date
N/A		

\* If an author or contributor is unavailable or otherwise unable to sign the statement of authorship, the Head of Academic Unit may sign on their behalf, noting the reason for their unavailability, provided there is no evidence to suggest that the person would object to being named as author

## 7. Data storage

The original data for this project are stored in the following locations. (The locations must be within an appropriate institutional setting. If the executive author is a Deakin staff member and data are stored outside Deakin University, permission for this must be given by the Head of Academic Unit within which the executive author is based.)

Data format	Storage Location	Date lodged	Name of custodian if other than the executive author
Microsoft Excel Spreadsheets	Deakin Desktop (Workstation)		Dr Jason Hodge

# Comparison of the effects of anticonvulsants on osteoclast and osteoblast formation and function.

Vinoomika Chandrasekaran<sup>1</sup> (veena.c@deakin.edu.au)

Jason M Hodge<sup>1,2,3</sup> (jasonh@barwonhealth.org.au)

Rasika M Samarasinghe<sup>1</sup> (r.samarasinghe@deakin.edu.au)

Julie A Pasco<sup>1,2,4,5</sup> (julie.pasco@deakin.edu.au

Michael Berk<sup>1,2,5,6,7,8</sup> (mikebe@barwonhealth.org.au)

Lana J Williams<sup>1</sup> (l.williams@deakin.edu.au)

<sup>1</sup>Deakin University, IMPACT, The Institute for Mental and Physical Health and Clinical Translation, Geelong, Australia
 <sup>2</sup>Barwon Health University Hospital, Geelong, Australia
 <sup>3</sup>Geelong Centre for Emerging Infectious Diseases, Geelong, Australia
 <sup>4</sup>Department of Medicine-Western Health, The University of Melbourne, St Albans, Australia
 <sup>5</sup>Department of Epidemiology and Preventive Medicine, Monash University, Melbourne, Australia
 <sup>6</sup>Department of Psychiatry, University of Melbourne, Parkville, Australia
 <sup>7</sup>Florey Institute of Neuroscience and Mental Health, Parkville, Australia
 <sup>8</sup>Orygen the National Centre of Excellence in Youth Mental Health, Parkville, Australia

#### Author for correspondence:

Associate Professor Lana Williams CONEXUS Research, School of Medicine, Deakin University PO Box 281 (Barwon Health) Geelong, Vic 3220 Direct +61 4215 3033 - Mobile +61 419 380 236 Email: Lwilliams@deakin.edu.au

Word count: Abstract: 225; Main text: 3923

**Keywords:** anticonvulsants; valproic acid; carbamazepine; lamotrigine; gabapentin; osteoblasts; osteoclasts; osteoporosis

#### Abstract

*Background:* Chronic anticonvulsant use can lead to secondary osteoporosis, marked by microarchitectural deterioration of bone and decreased bone mineral density. Mechanisms of action of this broad class of drugs on bone remain unclear. The actions of four commonly prescribed anticonvulsants, valproic acid (VPA), carbamazepine (CBZ), lamotrigine (LMT) and gabapentin (GBP) were assessed on human osteoclast (OC) and osteoblast (OB) differentiation.

*Methods:* OC precursors were cultured on dentine slices in the presence of anticonvulsants for 7-14 days and parameters of OC formation and resorption were quantified in addition to expression of key osteoclastogenic genes (CTSK, NFκB1, NFATc1, CSF1R and OC/DC STAMP). Likewise, OB precursors cultured for 7-21 days were assessed for alkaline phosphatase (ALP) and bone mineralisation, respectively.

*Results:* VPA promoted OC fusion at high concentrations (100µM), compared to CBZ and LMT, which inhibited all OC parameters at this concentration, whereas GBP had no impact up to supraphysiological concentrations (1mM). All four drugs dose-dependently inhibited early OB differentiation (ALP), but with order of potency: VPA>CBZ>LMT followed by GBP, which was 100-fold less potent. Only VPA demonstrated capacity to inhibit extracellular matrix mineralisation by OB.

*Conclusions:* Comparing classical and newer generation anticonvulsant drugs utilising *in vitro* models of human osteoclast- and osteoblasto- genesis demonstrated intra-class differences. Data suggest that VPA may uncouple bone remodelling, CBZ and LMT may decrease net bone turnover, while GBP appears to have little to no effect on bone cells *in vitro*.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Anticonvulsants comprise a broad class of drugs that have a long history of use in treating neurological and psychiatric illnesses, such as epilepsy, migraine, anxiety and pain as well as bipolar disorder (1, 2). Overarching findings support that anticonvulsants act to dampen excessive firing of neurons in the brain; for instance, VPA acts as an agonist on the glutaminergic and GABAergic neuronal pathways (3, 4), and/or directly block calcium, sodium and potassium voltage-gated channels, thereby reversing their neuroexcitatory effects (5).

Differential interaction of anticonvulsants with off-target intracellular signalling pathways and/or co-prescribed medications (6) lead to unintended side effects commonly seen in first-generation anticonvulsants such as VPA and CBZ. These agents contribute to a noxious side-effect profile (7) including hepatotoxicity, cognitive decline, metabolic disturbances and movement and behavioural disorders. For example, a dysfunctional calcium metabolism can affect a number of systems such as the central nervous and the musculoskeletal systems (8). This observed toxicity led to their replacement with relatively benign alternatives, such as GBP and LMT (9-12), which are considered safer and are associated with fewer drug-drug interactions and a predictable dose response, potentially due to more specific molecular targets (4).

Chronic anticonvulsant use can lead to secondary osteoporosis, marked by progressive microarchitectural deterioration of bone and decreased bone mineral density (BMD). Cytochrome P450-inducing anticonvulsants (often first-generation; such as VPA and CBZ) are associated with pronounced osteodegenerative effects, owing to the upregulation of enzymes involved in vitamin D metabolism, which convert 25-hydroxy vitamin D (25(OH) vitamin D) into inactive metabolites that lead to calcium resorption with consecutive secondary hyperparathyroidism (13). A key determinant of BMD homeostasis, this unavailability of

vitamin D is thought to lead to bone loss. It has been previously estimated that 50% of patients taking anticonvulsants develop clinical or subclinical bone disorders, and therefore, the impact of long-term anticonvulsants use on bone health is a concern (12, 14, 15).

Bone is a multicellular organ involved in a constant, dynamic process of renewal called bone remodelling, mediated by cells specialised in bone resorption (osteoclasts; OC) and formation (osteoblasts; OB). Bone balance is driven by OB-derived osteocytes, which are embedded in bone (16) and intricately regulate molecular mechanisms within the bone microenvironment that determines overall strength and health. Animal studies, conducted primarily in rodents, demonstrate that anticonvulsants exert differential effects on bone health, and warrant further exploration. Rats treated with a low dose of levetiracetam, a second-generation anticonvulsant, had lower bone strength at the femoral neck, while bone mineral content and bone mass remained unaffected (17). When levetiracetam was administered to 16 orchidectomized Wistar rats, reductions of BMD and bone mineral content were seen at the femur (18). Further *in vivo* (19-22) and *in vitro* (23-26) studies have contributed to the controversy surrounding actions on bone, suggesting that individual anticonvulsants within the broader class may have differential effects that warrant further investigation.

At present, only one other study has investigated direct actions of anticonvulsants in human bone cell models (27). In addition, while earlier findings suggested that first-generation anticonvulsants had more deleterious actions on bone than second-generation anticonvulsants (28), more recent studies showed that this distinction is not as clear as initially stated (27, 29, 30). The aim of the present work was to compare the direct effects of two commonly used firstgeneration anticonvulsants, VPA and CBZ with two second-generation anticonvulsants, GBP and LMT, on human OC and OB formation and function using primary human *in vitro* cell models.

#### **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

## Materials

Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM), paraformaldehyde, fast Garnett GBC, penicillin/streptomycin, p-nitrophenyl, p-nitrophenyl phosphate, naphthol AS-BI-phosphate, diethanolamine, alizarin red (ALZ), cetylperidinium chloride (CPC), trypsin, Triton X-100, VPA, GBP, CBZ and LMT were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (Sydney, Australia). Gibco Minimum Essential Medium (MEM), fetal bovine serum (FBS) and nonessential amino acids (100X) were purchased from Thermo-Fisher Scientific (Melbourne, Australia). Ficoll-Paque was obtained from Pharmacia Biotech (Uppsala, Sweden), and MethoCult GF H4534 (Iscove's modified Dulbecco's medium containing 30% FBS, 1% bovine serum albumin, 1% methylcellulose, 10<sup>-4</sup> mol/L 2-mercaptoethanol, 2 mmol/L L-glutamine, 50 ng/mL stem cell factor, 10 ng/mL interleukin-3 and 10 ng/mL recombinant human granulocyte/macrophage-colony stimulating factor) was obtained from Stem-Cell Technologies (Melbourne, Australia). Soluble RANKL158–316-GST fusion protein (RANKL) was produced in-house from a construct kindly supplied by Dr. F. Patrick Ross (Hospital for Special Surgery, NY) as previously described (31). All other reagents were analytical grade.

## Ethics

Healthy participants undergoing elective abdominoplasty provided informed, written consent for the use of human adipose tissue sections for this work. Similarly, human umbilical cord blood was collected from healthy donors. Ethics approvals for both protocols were granted by the Barwon Health Human Research Ethics Committee and the Deakin University Human Research Ethics Committee.

#### Quantification of *in vitro* osteoclastogenesis and resorption

Human cord blood collection, isolation of a mononuclear cell fraction, expansion of colony forming unit- granulocyte/macrophage (CFU-GM)-derived OC precursors, differentiation into mature human OC and quantification of bone resorption were conducted as previously described (32). Cell culture medium (MEM) containing 10% FBS, 50 U/mL penicillin, 50 µg/mL streptomycin, nonessential amino acids, 3 mmol/L L-glutamine, 25 ng/mL macrophage-colony stimulating factor and 125 ng/RANKL was used to culture cells in the presence or absence of five concentrations  $(10^{-3}-10^{-7}M)$  each, of four anticonvulsants, namely VPA, CBZ, LMT and GBP for 14 days. Drugs were reconstituted in water (VPA and CBZ), or DMSO (LMT and GBP), respectively and appropriate vehicle controls were included in treatment protocols. Cells were fixed in 1% paraformaldehyde and tartrate-resistant acid phosphatase activity was measured. OC formation and capacity to resorb bone (the defining quality of a differentiated OC) were assessed by transmission light microscopy and quantified using microcomputer image analysis software (MCID, Imaging Research Inc., Ontario, Canada). The output provided by the software included OC number, total plan area and resorption. Mean OC size was determined by dividing total plan area per dentine slice by OC number, and resorption per OC was similarly determined by dividing total resorbed area/dentine slice by OC number. Percentage increase or decrease provided in text was calculated relative to control values.

#### Primary human OB assays

Collagen digestion of blunt-dissected human adipose tissue released mesenchymal stem cells (MSC), which were isolated and expanded, as previously described (33). Adherent MSC were seeded in 6 mm diameter culture wells in DMEM, at  $10^4$  cells/well, and differentiated towards an OB cell lineage, by the replacement of DMEM with osteogenic medium containing  $100\mu$ M

ascorbate-2-phosphate, 10mM  $\beta$ -glycerophosphate and 10nM dexamethasone. Cells were cultured for 14-21 days in the presence or absence of anticonvulsants, to obtain the same treatment-specific concentration ranges as described for the OC assays (10<sup>-3</sup>-10<sup>-7</sup>M). Drugs were reconstituted in water (VPA and CBZ), or DMSO (LMT and GBP), respectively and appropriate vehicle controls were included in treatment protocols, in addition to hOSM, which served as a positive control (33, 34). Media was changed every 7 days and drug treatments were replaced twice weekly as 20 µL additions of 100x stock, after which ALP (an early OB marker) activity was measured on day 7 and mineralisation was quantified through alizarin red (ALZ) staining upon completion of the culture period.

### **Quantification of ALP activity**

Cellular ALP activity was measured at day 7 of treatment when cells were lysed in 0.1% Triton X-100 for 30 minutes at room temperature. 20  $\mu$ L of lysates were added to 180  $\mu$ L of a prewarmed solution containing 10 mg/mL p-nitrophenylphosphate (pNPP) in 10% v/v diethanolamine buffer (0.5mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>; pH 9.8). Optical densities (OD) of samples were measured at 410 nm at 37°C for 30 minutes, at 2.5-minute intervals, using a Tecan Genios Pro photo-spectrometer. Results were converted to standard international units (SIU), corresponding to the conversion by ALP, of 1mM of pNPP to p-nitrophenyl (pNP) per minute. A standard curve was generated by the serial dilution of 1mM pNP in diethanolamine buffer, and data presented as relative SIU.

#### Quantification of in vitro mineralisation by Alizarin Red (ALZ) staining

Mineralising OB (day 21 of culture) were fixed in 1% paraformaldehyde in phosphate-buffered saline for 30 minutes at room temperature and stained with 40mM ALZ (pH 4.2) for 15 minutes at room temperature. Wells were washed 4-6 times to remove background staining, and then solubilised in 3% CPC in 20mM sodium phosphate buffer for 45 minutes. Solubilised solutions

were then transferred to new 6 mm diameter wells and OD measured at 570 nm, and results converted to CaCl<sub>2</sub> mg/well. A standard curve was generated by the serial dilution of 1mM ALZ in 3% CPC and similar OD measurements taken. CaCl<sub>2</sub> mg/well corresponds to the molar equivalent of ALZ to calcium (1:1); 1mM (mmol/L) represents 22.196ng/L CaCl<sub>2</sub>.

#### Quantitative real-time polymerase chain reaction analysis

Since the highest effects on OC formation and activity was observed at higher concentrations, total RNA was isolated from CFU-GM-derived OC precursors that had been cultured in the presence of VPA and GBP for 14 days at 10<sup>-4</sup>M or CBZ and LMT for 14 days at 10<sup>-5</sup>M. Treated cells were lysed by the direct addition of Trizol, and reverse transcribed to cDNA using the Superscript® III First Strand Synthesis SuperMix system (Life Technologies) as per manufacturer's instructions. For each treatment RNA was extracted separately from 3 wells of a 6-well plate and quantitative Real-time PCR was performed in duplicate.

To quantify the expression of human OC genes (CTSK, NF $\kappa$ B1, NFATc1, CSF1R and OC STAMP/DC STAMP), we employed Real-time PCR analysis of the cDNA in a 7500 Fast Real-Time PCR System (Applied Biosystems), using TaqMan® Gene Expression Assays (Applied Biosystems Hs00166156 (CTSK), Hs00231653 (NF $\kappa$ B1), Hs00232342 (NFATc1), Hs00234622 (CSF1R), Hs00875776 (OC STAMP) and Hs00984780 (DC STAMP). Relative gene expression units were determined using the formula 2- $\Delta$ Ctx1000, where  $\Delta$ Ct values represent the difference between the Ct of the gene of interest and GAPDH (amplified using Taqman chemistry with forward primer (5'-gacaggatgcagaaggagattact-3'), reverse primer (5'-tgatccacatctgctggaaggt-3') and the probe (Fam-atcattgctcctcctgagcgcaagtactc-Tamra).

#### Statistical analyses

Data are expressed as the mean  $\pm$  SEM where applicable. Differences between groups were determined using either one-way ANOVA followed by Fisher's multiple comparison test or

two-way ANOVA general linear model followed by Fisher's pairwise comparisons. Statistical significance was set at  $p \le 0.05$ . Groups and drug concentration curves with annotations that do not contain the same letter were considered significantly different.

## RESULTS

### Anticonvulsants differentially inhibit OC formation and bone resorption

To determine the effect on OC formation and bone resorption induced by anticonvulsants, OC cells treated with different concentration of drugs were assessed. It was observed that VPA showed no effect on OC formation or resorption over the concentration range (0.1-10µM; Figure 1.1), however, at 100µM, OC number was decreased by 25.9% (p=0.001), but with a corresponding increase in OC size and OC total plan area [118.6% (p<0.001) and 62.9% (p=0.013)], respectively. These large, TRAP+ve, multinucleated OCs were clearly evident on dentine slices, with diameters up to 200  $\mu$ m and plan areas up to 30,000  $\mu$ m<sup>2</sup>, compared to OCs formed under control conditions of 75 µm and 4,000 µm<sup>2</sup>, respectively (Figure 1.1A-C;F). Total resorption was not affected at day 14 of culture, but resorption per OC, reflecting the activation state of mature OCs, was increased by 43.5% (p=0.011) at this concentration, with large resorption pits that corresponded with larger OCs evident (Figure 1.1D-F). Cell toxicity was observed at the highest concentration investigated (1mM; data not shown). In comparison, both CBZ and LMT had no effect on any parameter at doses  $\leq 10 \mu M$  (except for a reduction in total resorption of 33.8% caused by LMT at 10µM), whereas both OC formation and resorption were reduced by ~90% (p<0.001) at 100µM for both drugs (Figure 1.2 & 1.3). Both CBZ and LMT were cytotoxic at 1mM, due to the concentration of carrier (DMSO) exceeding 2% v/v of the culture media. GBP, which was water-soluble, had no effect on OC formation and resorption up to a concentration of 1mM (Figure 1.4).

#### Effects of anticonvulsants on gene expression in OC

To assess whether the anticonvulsants affected OC-associated gene expression, OC precursors were treated with VPA and GBP at 100 $\mu$ M, or CBZ and LMT for 10 $\mu$ M for 7-14 days. Realtime PCR analysis demonstrated that M-CSF receptor expression was unaffected by any drug at 7 days (Figure 2.1A). Expression of NF $\kappa$ B (subunit 1) remained unchanged across the 14day culture period, both by RANKL alone (Ctrl), and in the presence of anticonvulsants (Figure 2.1B). Treatment with RANKL alone resulted in a sustained increase in NFATc1 expression by 156.9% (p=0.055) and 53.3% (p=0.055) at day 7 and day 14, respectively, but this expression profile with time was not altered by co-treatment with anticonvulsants (Figure 2.1C). Similarly, CTSK expression was dramatically upregulated by 995.6% (p=0.002) at day 7 and further increased by 2805% (p=0.002) at day 14 by RANKL alone, but again, remained unaffected by co-treatment with anticonvulsants (Figure 2.2A).

Neither OC STAMP nor DC STAMP expression levels were altered by co-treatment with VPA at  $100\mu$ M, a concentration previously demonstrated to increase OC size, although there was a suggestion of a ~100% increase in DC STAMP at day 7 of treatment compared to RANKL alone (non-significant. Figure 2.2B&C).

### Anticonvulsants differentially and dose-dependently inhibit OB ALP and mineralisation

All four anticonvulsants demonstrated the capacity to dose-dependently inhibit the production of ALP in osteoblastogenic cells (Figure 3A). Culture media containing osteogenic factors significantly increased the production/activity of ALP compared to basal media (DMEM) alone after 7 days of culture. Co-treatment with hOSM (0.5 ng/mL; stimulator of osteoblastogenesis) increased ALP above osteogenic media control levels by ~60% (data not shown). VPA, CBZ and LMT reduced ALP by 66.8%, 53.4% and 43.8% (p<0.001), respectively, at 10µM, whereas a maximal reduction of 51% by GBP required a 100-fold higher concentration (1mM; Figure 3 A). Mineralisation of extracellular matrix, determined at day 21, was not affected by CBZ, LMT or GBP, whereas VPA reduced  $Ca^{2+}$  deposition by ~30% (p<0.001) at all concentrations tested (Figure 3B).

## DISCUSSION

Anticonvulsants are a popular choice in treating neurological and psychiatric illnesses, including epilepsy, migraine, bipolar disorder and pain. While effective due to a broad-spectrum of action, anticonvulsants also contribute to several unintended off target effects, particularly concerning bone homeostasis. Research investigating the direct effects and mechanism of action of anticonvulsants on OC and OB is limited, but essential, owing to their use in treating diseases such as bipolar disorder, among several others, which may independently affect bone (35, 36).

This study investigated the actions of four anticonvulsants on the processes of human OC and OB formation and activity from primary, precursor cells. First-generation drugs VPA and CBZ, and second-generation GBP and LMT displayed varying actions and potencies. VPA promoted OC fusion at high concentrations (100µM), compared to CBZ and LMT that inhibited all OC parameters at this concentration, whereas GBP had no impact up to supraphysiological concentrations (1mM). All four drugs dose-dependently inhibited early OB differentiation (ALP), but with order of potency: VPA>CBZ>LMT followed by GBP, which was 100-fold less potent. Only VPA demonstrated capacity to inhibit extracellular matrix mineralisation by OB.

Epidemiological, biochemical and preclinical studies suggest a link between anticonvulsant use and bone health. Prolonged use, drug-drug interactions, and interactions with endogenous metabolic pathways such as hepatic enzyme induction and associated suppression of serum vitamin D levels have been implicated in poor bone health (4, 10, 11, 12, 37-38). Mezuk et al (2010) investigated anticonvulsant use and fracture risk in a population of older adults

(n=67,387). They found that anticonvulsant users were ~2.4-fold times more likely to develop a fracture and that anticonvulsant use (vs. never use), current use, and longer duration of use was associated with a higher risk of fracture (39). A review of articles investigating the effect of anticonvulsants on BMD and/or fracture in adults, between 1990-2009 reported similar findings (11). In addition, radiologic and biochemical evidence from the 1960s that investigated anticonvulsant-linked bone loss in epileptic populations identified abnormal vitamin D metabolism, increased bone turnover and decreased BMD in anticonvulsant users compared to nonusers (29, 38, 39-41). Further, a large cohort study (n=138,667) recommended that postmenopausal women using anticonvulsants should be considered a higher risk to fall and/or develop a fracture (38).

Many factors contribute to determining dosage of anticonvulsants including side-effect profile, concurrent medical treatments, spectrum of clinical activity, comorbidities, age and body weight, therefore dose may vary widely for different individuals (4). Bioavailability is further affected by genetic polymorphisms, which modulate drug metabolism and extensive plasma protein binding (primarily albumin) may also affect the overall plasma concentration achieved *in vivo* (4). Second-generation anticonvulsants were designed to overcome this highly variable bioavailability and clearance of first-generation anticonvulsants. For instance, LMT exhibits a first-order linear relationship between daily dose and steady-state concentration (43), while VPA, CBZ (44) and GBP (45) exhibit non-linear pharmacokinetics, and follow a less predictable pattern of absorption and elimination. Although actions of anticonvulsants on OC and OB in this present study were observed at concentrations higher than that typically observed in circulating plasma, actual concentrations achieved in the bone microenvironment and bone marrow plasma may be much higher. For example, fluorinated selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors, fluvoxamine and fluoxetine sequester in the bone microenvironment at

concentrations approaching  $100\mu$ M, an order of magnitude higher than circulating plasma levels (46).

In the present study VPA stimulated OC fusion at high concentrations, but inhibited OB differentiation in a more sensitive, dose-responsive manner. The larger, more active OC did not increase total resorption when measured at two weeks but indicated that the potential for excessive resorption may exist after longer periods. OC typically contain 2-10 nuclei but can dramatically increase in size at sites of high OC activity in diseases associated with increased resorption, such as rheumatoid arthritis (47), periodontal disease (48, 49) and end-stage renal disease (50). OC containing up to 100 nuclei can be seen in diseases associated with excessive resorption (51, 52). VPA did not impact RANKL-activated expression of the M-CSF receptor and transcription factors NFκB1 and NFATc1 (early markers of osteoclastogenesis), or CTSK, a marker of mature OC resorptive function (53). Although VPA (100μM) increased OC size (in conjunction with a reduction in OC number), neither OC STAMP nor DC STAMP, genes required for pre-OC fusion (54) were altered at day 7. This finding, however, does not exclude these genes from being regulated by VPA at earlier time points in OC differentiation than those investigated in the current study.

Previous studies on OB (25) and fibroblast (26) cell lines have demonstrated that VPA can impact cytoskeleton arrangement. Similarly, a microarray analysis of mouse embryos showed that VPA alters the microtubule cytoskeleton and actin filaments and may be implicated in teratogenic skeletal phenotypes (23). There has been only one similar study investigating anticonvulsants in human bone cells. Rocha et al (2019) reported biphasic effects of VPA on OC and OB formation. At low concentrations (0.1µM and 1µM, respectively), both OC and OB formation was stimulated, whereas concentrations above 10µM inhibited both cell types (27). Although this study also employed human primary cells, OC precursors were derived from adult peripheral blood compared to umbilical cord blood and OB precursors from bone marrow stem cells compared to adipose tissue derived stem cells in the present study, which possibly accounted for differences in responses observed with VPA. Regardless, the overarching observations reported here demonstrate the capacity for VPA to increase bone resorption with a corresponding decrease in bone formation. In earlier studies, VPA was shown to stimulate the proliferation and differentiation of the mouse OB cell line MC3T3-E1 (25), however it decreased the proliferation of a mouse mesenchymal stem cell line C3H10T1/2 (56) and decreased the concentration of two important bone proteins, osteonectin and type 1 collagen in human OB like cell line hFOB1.19, while leaving over a thousand other proteins unaffected (56, 57). Taken together, these previous studies and our current findings support a potential role for VPA in negatively modulating bone homeostasis. Recently, a meta-analysis of 18 studies investigating the effects of VPA on BMD and bone metabolism found that VPA markedly decreased BMD at the lumbar spine and femoral neck, although these changes were accompanied with an increased bone-specific ALP (58), demonstrating the complex interactions that are likely occurring between VPA and OC and OB in the bone microenvironment.

Both CBZ and LMT exhibited similar actions in the current study: inhibiting both osteoclastogenesis and OB ALP activity. Consistent with our findings, CBZ decreased BMD via a modest inhibition of OB differentiation of OB-like cells sourced from bone specimens collected during orthopaedic surgery (24). Preclinical studies in rats remain equally contentious, where one study found CBZ to be benign (59), while another study reported that CBZ altered serum levels of Wnt inhibitors in ovariectomised female rats, suggesting that diminished oestrogen levels and altered Wnt expression may partly explain the observed bone loss (20). Further, a meta-analysis of 22 epidemiological studies suggest that CBZ significantly decreased vitamin D and calcium levels, elevated ALP levels and had no significant effects on BMD (60).

Studies investigating LMT in laboratory and clinical settings are limited, and existing evidence is conflicting. Rocha et al (2019) demonstrated that LMT inhibited OC and OB formation (27), while other studies suggest that LMT is benign to bone (10, 61, 62). In this present study, LMT modestly affected OC activity at 10 $\mu$ M, but dramatically decreased all OC parameters (except size) at 100 $\mu$ M. Further, LMT significantly decreased OB formation across all concentrations, compared to controls. Kanda et al (22) found that LMT did not affect bone metabolism in rats, and a recent study in a small epileptic population had similar findings (63).

Observed reductions in OC and OB formation and function seen at higher concentrations of CBZ and LMT in the current study may potentially lead to a low bone turnover state *in vivo*; a condition associated with numerous metabolic disturbances that could result in bone loss and nontraumatic fractures. For instance, chronic kidney disease that contributes to a dynamic bone disease resulting in diminished cancellous bone volume (64) and idiopathic osteoporosis in younger men (65). Consequently, long-term exposure to CBZ and LMT may culminate in bone loss due to a net low bone turnover state.

GBP was the least toxic of the four drugs tested in this study; it did not significantly affect any of the OC parameters but appeared to inhibit OB formation dose-dependently, albeit at much higher concentrations. GBP is considered to have fewer off-target effects and is approved for use as an analgesic or in the adjunctive treatment of partial seizures with or without secondary generalisation (12). Simko et al (19), found that GBP did not affect BMD or mechanical bone strength in rats, however, Kanda et al (22) showed that GBP induced the rarefaction of cancellous bone in rats, which was linked with enhanced bone resorption and decreased bone formation, which in turn suggested a potential decline in bone strength and BMD with chronic use (21). Similarly, two population studies conducted in older adults reported that GBP use was associated with a ~1.7-fold increased risk of fracture (66, 67), in particular, loss of bone at the hip and lumbar spine was observed in adult epileptic populations (61).

In summary, we compared the effects of anticonvulsants on bone cells, and found that the tested anticonvulsants displayed differential effects. VPA stimulated OC fusion while inhibiting OB ALP and mineralisation, actions that may promote an increase in bone turnover *in vivo*. CBZ and LMT inhibited both OC and OB, suggestive of a potential net low bone turnover state *in vivo*, whereas GBP was essentially benign, except at supra-physiological concentrations. Given their wide use for FDA-approved and off-label purposes (68, 69), drug-drug interactions (70), drug-induced comorbidities, potential for polytherapy and chronic use, it is essential that anticonvulsants are prescribed with caution. Considering that epidemiological and basic evidence indicate a link between anticonvulsant use and bone loss, patients taking anticonvulsants may benefit from risk assessment, regular monitoring via bone density scans and/or other treatments to prevent bone fragility.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

### Funding

The study is supported by the National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC, of Australia) (628582, 1109367 and 1162867). VC is supported by a Deakin University Postgraduate Research Scholarship, and MB is supported by a NHMRC Senior Principal Research Fellowship (1059660 and 1156072). LJW is supported by an NHMRC Career Development Fellowship (1064272) and a NHMRC Investigator grant (1174060).

## DISCLOSURES

#### **Conflict of interest**

None of the authors has any relevant conflicts of interest related to the work under consideration for publication. JAP has received speaker fees from Amgen, Eli Lilly and Sanofi-Aventis and funding from the Geelong Region Medical Research Foundation, Barwon Health,

Perpetual Trustees, The University of Melbourne, Deakin University, ANZ Charitable Trust, the American Society for Bone and Mineral Research, Amgen (Europe) GmBH, Amgen-GSK OA-ANZBMS, the BUPA Foundation, Western Alliance, the City of Greater Geelong, the Beischer Foundation, Osteoporosis Australia, Australia and New Zealand Bone and Mineral Society and the NHMRC. MB has received Grant/Research Support from the NIH, Cooperative Research Centre, Simons Autism Foundation, Cancer Council of Victoria, Stanley Medical Research Foundation, Medical Benefits Fund, National Health and Medical Research Council, Medical Research Futures Fund, Beyond Blue, Rotary Health, A2 milk company, Meat and Livestock Board, Woolworths, Avant and the Harry Windsor Foundation, has been a speaker for Astra Zeneca, Lundbeck, Merck, Pfizer, and served as a consultant to Allergan, Astra Zeneca, Bioadvantex, Bionomics, Collaborative Medicinal Development, Lundbeck Merck, Pfizer and Servier – all unrelated to this work. LJW has received Grant/Research support from Eli Lilly, Pfizer, The University of Melbourne, Deakin University and the NHMRC. VC, JH and RS have no conflict of interest.



Figure 1.1. Effect of VPA on OC formation and resorption. CFU-GM-derived cells were cultured in RANKL (125 ng/mL) and M-CSF (25 ng/mL) and co-treated with various concentrations (0.1-100 $\mu$ M) of VPA for 14 days. The effects on (A) OC number, (B) OC size, (C) total plan area, (D) resorption capacity, and (E) individual OC activity were assessed. Data are presented as mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=4 dentine slices/concentration). Groups with different superscripts are significantly different; p≤0.01; one-way ANOVA with Fisher's Multiple Comparison test. (F) Representative photomicrographs demonstrating the effects of VPA on OC formation (a–c) and resorption (d-f). Scale bar = 100 µm. Representative data from two independent experiments.



Figure 1.2. Effect of CBZ on OC formation and resorption. CFU-GM-derived cells were cultured in RANKL (125 ng/mL) and M-CSF (25 ng/mL) and co-treated with various concentrations (0.1-100 $\mu$ M) of CBZ for 14 days. The effects on (A) OC number, (B) OC size, (C) total plan area, (D) resorption capacity, and (E) individual OC activity were assessed. Data are presented as mean ± SEM (n=4 dentine slices/concentration). Groups marked with different superscripts are significantly different; p<0.001; one-way ANOVA with Fisher's Multiple Comparison test. (F) Representative photomicrographs demonstrating the effects of CBZ on OC formation (a–c) and resorption (d-f). Scale bar = 100  $\mu$ m. Representative data from two independent experiments.



Figure 1.3. Effect of LMT on OC formation and resorption. CFU-GM-derived cells were cultured in RANKL (125 ng/mL) and M-CSF (25 ng/mL) and co-treated with various concentrations (0.1-100 $\mu$ M) of LMT for 14 days. The effects on (A) OC number, (B) OC size, (C) total plan area, (D) resorption capacity, and (E) individual OC activity were assessed. Data are presented as mean ± SEM (n=4 dentine slices/concentration). Groups marked with different superscripts are significantly different; p<0.001; one-way ANOVA with Fisher's Multiple Comparison test. (F) Representative photomicrographs demonstrating the effects of VPA on OC formation (a–c) and resorption (d-f). Scale bar = 100  $\mu$ m. Representative data from two independent experiments.



Figure 1.4. Effect of GBP on OC formation and resorption. CFU-GM-derived cells were cultured in RANKL (125 ng/mL) and M-CSF (25 ng/mL) and co-treated with various concentrations (0.1-1000 $\mu$ M) of GBP for 14 days. The effects on (A) OC number, (B) OC size, (C) total plan area, (D) resorption capacity, and (E) individual OC activity were assessed. Data are presented as mean ± SEM (n=4 dentine slices/concentration). Groups were not significantly different; p>0.01; one-way ANOVA with Fisher's Multiple Comparison test. (F) Representative photomicrographs demonstrating the effects of VPA on OC formation (a–c) and resorption (d-f). Scale bar = 100 µm. Representative data from two independent experiments.



**Figure 2.1.** Effect of anticonvulsants on OC-related gene expression. CFU-GM-derived cells were cultured in RANKL (125 ng/mL) and M-CSF (25 ng/mL) and co-treated with anticonvulsants (100 $\mu$ M-VPA and GBP; 10 $\mu$ M-CBZ and LMT) for 14 days. Relative gene expression for (**A**) M-CSF receptor at day 7 of treatment, (**B**) NF $\kappa$ B, and (**C**) NFATc1. Vehicle control for VPA and GBP: distilled water; CBZ and LMT: dimethyl sulfoxide. Results are expressed as mean ± SEM (n=4 dentine slices/concentration). Groups with different superscripts are significantly different; p<0.001; two-way analysis variance general linear model; Fisher's pairwise comparisons.



Figure 2.2. Effect of anticonvulsants on expression of CTSK, OC and DC STAMP in OCs. CFU-GM-derived cells were cultured in RANKL (125 ng/mL) and M-CSF (25 ng/mL) and co-treated with anticonvulsants (100 $\mu$ M-VPA and GBP; 10 $\mu$ M-CBZ and LMT) for 14 days. (A) Relative gene expression for CTSK. Vehicle control for VPA and GBP: distilled water; CBZ and LMT: dimethyl sulfoxide. (B) and (C) Effect of VPA on expression of OC and DC STAMP respectively. Results are expressed as mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=3). Groups with different superscripts are significantly different; p<0.001; two-way analysis variance general linear model; Fisher's pairwise comparisons.



Figure 3. Concentration-dependent effects of anticonvulsants on OB differentiation and matrix mineralisation. MSC were cultured in ascorbate-2-phosphate (100 $\mu$ M), dexamethasone (10nM) and  $\beta$ -glycerophosphate (10mM) and co-treated with various concentrations of the four anticonvulsants for 7 days (ALP activity) or 21 days (mineralisation). Cultures were then assessed for (**A**) ALP activity as a marker of osteoblastogenesis and (**B**) calcium deposition as a marker of matrix mineralisation. Results are expressed as mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=3 wells/concentration). (A) Groups marked with different superscripts are significantly different; p<0.001; one-way ANOVA with Fisher's Multiple Comparison test. (B) \*VPA concentration curve significantly different from other drugs; p<0.001; two-way analysis variance general linear model; Fisher's pairwise comparisons. Representative data from four independent experiments.

#### REFERENCES

- Cascade E, Kalali AH, Weisler RH. Varying uses of anticonvulsant medications. *Psychiatry (Edgmont (Pa : Township))*, 2008; 5 (6):31-33.
- 2. Fountoulakis KN, Vieta E. Treatment of bipolar disorder: a systematic review of available data and clinical perspectives. *Int J Neuropsychoph*, 2008; 11 (7):999-1029.
- 3. Johannessen Landmark C. Antiepileptic drugs in non-epilepsy disorders: relations between mechanisms of action and clinical efficacy. *CNS drugs*, 2008; 22 (1):27-47.
- Cook AM, Bensalem-Owen MK. Mechanisms of action of antiepileptic drugs. *Therapy*, 2008; 8 (3):307-313.
- Grunze H, Schlösser S, Amann B, Walden J. Anticonvulsant drugs in bipolar disorder. *Dialogues Clin Neuro*, 1999; 1 (1):24-40.
- 6. Vestergaard P. Effects of antiepileptic drugs on bone health and growth potential in children with epilepsy. *Paediatr Drugs*, 2015; 17 (2):141-150.
- 7. Altamura CA, Lietti L, Dobrea C, Benatti B, Arici C, Dell'aOsso B. Mood stabilizers for patients with bipolar disorder: the state of the art. *Expert Review of Neurotherapeutics*, 2011; 11 (1):85.
- Peacock M. Calcium Metabolism in Health and Disease. *Clin J Am Soc Nephro*, 2011;
  5 (Supplement 1):S23-S30.
- 9. Keck PE, McElroy, S.L. Antiepileptic drugs for bipolar disorder: Are there any clear winners? *Current Psychiatry*, 2002; 1(1):18-24.
- Wang PW, Ketter TA, Becker OV, Nowakowska C. New anticonvulsant medication uses in bipolar disorder. *CNS spectrums*, 2003; 8 (12):930-932, 941-937.
- Lee RH, Lyles KW, Colón-Emeric C. A review of the effect of anticonvulsant medications on bone mineral density and fracture risk. *Am J Geriatr Pharmacother*, 2010; 8(1): 34–46..

- 12. Fan HC, Lee HS, Chang KP, Lee YY, Lai HC, Hung PL, Lee HF, Chi CS. The Impact of Anti-Epileptic Drugs on Growth and Bone Metabolism. *Int J Mol Sci*, 2016; 17(8):1242.
- Meier C, Kraenzlin ME. Antiepileptics and bone health. *Ther Adv Musculoskelet Dis*, 2011; 3(5): 235–243.
- Valmadrid C, Voorhees C, Litt B, Schneyer CR. Practice patterns of neurologists regarding bone and mineral effects of antiepileptic drug therapy. *Arch Neurol*, 2001; 58(9):1369-74.
- 15. Kruse R. [Osteopathies in antiepileptic long-term therapy (preliminary report)]. Monatsschr Kinderheilkd, 1968; 116:378-381.
- 16. Crockett JC, Rogers MJ, Coxon FP, Hocking LJ, Helfrich MH. Bone remodelling at a glance. *J Cell Sci*, 2011; 124(Pt 7):991-8.
- Nissen-Meyer LS, Svalheim S, Taubøll E, Reppe S, Lekva T, Solberg LB, Melhus G, Reinholt FP, Gjerstad L, Jemtland R.. Levetiracetam, phenytoin, and valproate act differently on rat bone mass, structure, and metabolism. *Epilepsia*, 2007; 48(10):1850-60.
- Fekete S, Simko J, Gradosova I, Malakova J, Zivna H, Palicka V, Zivny P. : The effect of levetiracetam on rat bone mass, structure and metabolism. *Epilepsy res*, 2013; 107(1-2):56-60.
- 19. Simko J, Karesova I, Kremlacek J, Eva Z, Horacek J, Fekete S, Malakova J, Zivna H, Palicka V. The effect of gabapentin and pregabalin on bone turnover and bone strength: A prospective study in Wistar rats. *Pharmacol rep*, 2019; 71(6):1213-1218.
- 20. Parveen B, Tiwari AK, Jain M, Pal S, Chattopadhyay N, Tripathi M, Vohora D. The anti-epileptic drugs valproate, carbamazepine and levetiracetam cause bone loss and modulate Wnt inhibitors in normal and ovariectomised rats. *Bone*, 2018; 113:57-67.
- 21. Kanda J, Izumo N, Kobayashi Y, Onodera K, Shimakura T, Yamamoto N, Takahashi HE, Wakabayashi H. Effects of the Antiepileptic Drugs Phenytoin, Gabapentin, and Levetiracetam on Bone Strength, Bone Mass, and Bone Turnover in Rats. *Biol Pharm Bull*, 2017; 40(11):1934-1940.
- 22. Kanda J, Izumo N, Kobayashi Y, Onodera K, Shimakura T, Yamamoto N, E Takahashi H, Wakabayashi H. Effects of the antiepileptic drugs topiramate and lamotrigine on bone metabolism in rats. *Biomed Res*, 2017 ; 38(5):297-305.
- Massa V, Cabrera RM, Menegola E, Giavini E, Finnell RH. Valproic acid-induced skeletal malformations: associated gene expression cascades. *Pharmacogenet Genom*, 2005; 15(11):787-800.
- 24. Feldkamp J, Becker A, Witte OW, Scharff D, Scherbaum WA. Long-term anticonvulsant therapy leads to low bone mineral density--evidence for direct drug effects of phenytoin and carbamazepine on human osteoblast-like cells. *Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes*, 2000. 108(1):37-43.
- 25. Schroeder TM, Westendorf JJ. Histone deacetylase inhibitors promote osteoblast maturation. *J Bone Miner Res*, 2005. 20(12):2254-63.
- 26. Walmod PS, Skladchikova G, Kawa A, Berezin V, Bock E. Antiepileptic teratogen valproic acid (VPA) modulates organisation and dynamics of the actin cytoskeleton. *Cell Motil Cytoskel*, 1999; 42(3):241-55.
- 27. Rocha S, Ferraz R, Prudêncio C, Fernandes MH, Costa-Rodrigues J. Differential effects of antiepileptic drugs on human bone cells. *J Cell Physiol*, 2019. 234(11):19691-19701.
- 28. Lee R, Lyles K, Sloane R, Colón-Emeric C. The association of newer anticonvulsant medications and bone mineral density. *Endocr Pract*, 2012; 1-22.
- 29. Ensrud KE, Walczak TS, Blackwell TL, Ensrud ER, Barrett-Connor E, Orwoll ES; Osteoporotic Fractures in Men (MrOS) Study Research Group. Antiepileptic drug use

and rates of hip bone loss in older men: a prospective study. *Neurology*, 2008. 71(10):723-30.

- 30. Fu J, Peng L, Li J, Tao T, Chen Y. Effects of Second-Generation Antiepileptic Drugs Compared to First-Generation Antiepileptic Drugs on Bone Metabolism in Patients with Epilepsy: A Meta-Analysis. *Horm Metab Res*, 2019. 51(8):511-521.
- 31. Quinn JM, Sims NA, Saleh H, Mirosa D, Thompson K, Bouralexis S, et al. IL-23 inhibits osteoclastogenesis indirectly through lymphocytes and is required for the maintenance of bone mass in mice. *J Immunol Res*, 2008; 181(8):5720-9.
- 32. Hodge JM, Kirkland MA, Aitken CJ, Waugh CM, Myers DE, Lopez CM, Adams BE, Nicholson GC. Osteoclastic Potential of Human CFU-GM: Biphasic Effect of GM-CSF. *J Bone Miner Res*, 2004; 19(2):190-9.
- 33. Fernandes TJ, Hodge JM, Singh PP, Eeles DG, Collier FM, Holten I, Ebeling PR, Nicholson GC, Quinn JM. Cord Blood-Derived Macrophage-Lineage Cells Rapidly Stimulate Osteoblastic Maturation in Mesenchymal Stem Cells in a Glycoprotein-130 Dependent Manner. *PloS one*, 2013; 8(9):e73266.
- 34. Walker EC, McGregor NE, Poulton IJ, Solano M, Pompolo S, Fernandes TJ, Constable MJ, Nicholson GC, Zhang JG, Nicola NA, Gillespie MT, Martin TJ, Sims NA. Oncostatin M promotes bone formation independently of resorption when signaling through leukemia inhibitory factor receptor in mice. *J Clin Invest*, 2010; 120(2):582-92.
- 35. Chandrasekaran V, Brennan-Olsen SL, Stuart AL, Pasco JA, Berk M, Hodge JM, Williams LJ. (): Bipolar disorder and bone health: A systematic review. *J Affect Disord*, 2019; 249:262-69.
- Dussault PM, Lazzari AA. Epilepsy and osteoporosis risk. Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obes, 2017; 24(6):395-401.

- 37. Carbone LD, Johnson KC, Robbins J, Larson JC, Curb JD, Watson K, Gass M, Lacroix AZ. Antiepileptic drug use, falls, fractures, and BMD in postmenopausal women: findings from the women's health initiative (WHI). *J Bone Miner Res*, 2010; 25(4):873-81.
- 38. Suljic EM, Mehicevic A, Mahmutbegovic N. . Effect of long-term carbamazepine therapy on bone health. *Med Arch*, 2018; 72(4):262-66.
- 39. Mezuk B, Morden NE, Ganoczy D, Post EP, Kilbourne AM. Anticonvulsant Use, Bipolar Disorder, and Risk of Fracture Among Older Adults in the Veterans Health Administration. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry, 2010; 18(3):245-55.
- 40. Vestergaard P. Epilepsy, osteoporosis and fracture risk a meta-analysis. *Acta Neurol Scand*, 2005, 112(5):277-86.
- 41. Vestergaard P, Rejnmark L, Mosekilde L. Fracture risk associated with use of antiepileptic drugs. *Epilepsia*, 2004; 45(11):1330-7.
- 42. Mintzer S, Boppana P, Toguri J, DeSantis A. Vitamin D Levels and Bone Turnover in Epilepsy Patients Taking Carbamazepine or Oxcarbazepine. *Epilepsia*, 2006; 47(3):510-5.
- Rambeck B, Wolf P. Lamotrigine clinical pharmacokinetics. *Clin Pharmacokinet*, 1993; 25(6):433-43.
- 44. Cloyd JC, Remmel RP. Antiepileptic Drug Pharmacokinetics and Interactions: Impact on Treatment of Epilepsy. *Pharmacotherapy*, 2000; 20(8 Pt 2):139S-151S.
- 45. Bockbrader HN, Wesche D, Miller R, Chapel S, Janiczek N, Burger P. A comparison of the pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of pregabalin and gabapentin. *Clin Pharmacokinet*, 2010; 49(10):661-9.

- 46. Bolo NR, Hodé Y, Macher JP. Long-term sequestration of fluorinated compounds in tissues after fluvoxamine or fluoxetine treatment: a fluorine magnetic resonance spectroscopy study in vivo. *Magn Reson Mater Phy*, 2004; 16(6):268-76.
- 47. Aota S, Nakamura T, Suzuki K, Tanaka Y, Okazaki Y, Segawa Y, Miura M, Kikuchi S. Effects of indomethacin administration on bone turnover and bone mass in adjuvant-induced arthritis in rats. *Calcif Tissue Int*, 1996; 59(5):385-91.
- 48. Shibutani T, Murahashi Y, Tsukada E, Iwayama Y, Heersche JN. Experimentally induced periodontitis in beagle dogs causes rapid increases in osteoclastic resorption of alveolar bone. *J Periodontol*, 1997; 68(4):385-91.
- 49. Makris GP, Saffar JL. Quantitative relationship between osteoclasts, osteoclast nuclei and the extent of the resorbing surface in hamster periodontal disease. *Arch Oral Biol*, 1982; 27(11):965-9.
- 50. Kaye M, Zucker SW, Leclerc YG, Prichard S, Hodsman AB, Barré PE. Osteoclast enlargement in endstage renal disease. *Kidney Int*, 1985; 27(3):574-81.
- 51. Lees RL, Sabharwal VK, Heersche JNM. Resorptive state and cell size influence intracellular pH regulation in rabbit osteoclasts cultured on collagen-hydroxyapatite films. *Bone*, 2001; 28(2):187-94.
- 52. Kaplan FS, Singer FR. Paget's Disease of Bone: Pathophysiology, Diagnosis, and Management. *J Am Acad Orthop Surg*, 1995; 3(6):336-44.
- 53. Boyce BF, Xiu Y, Li J, Xing L, Yao Z. NF-κB-Mediated Regulation of Osteoclastogenesis. *Endocrinol Metab* (Seoul), 2015. 30(1):35-44..
- 54. Witwicka H, Hwang SY, Reyes-Gutierrez P, Jia H, Odgren PE, Donahue LR, Birnbaum MJ, Odgren PR.Studies of OC-STAMP in Osteoclast Fusion: A New Knockout Mouse Model, Rescue of Cell Fusion, and Transmembrane Topology. *PloS one*, 2015. 10(6):e0128275.

- 55. Hatakeyama Y, Hatakeyama J, Takahashi A, Oka K, Tsuruga E, Inai T, Sawa Y. The effect of valproic Acid on mesenchymal pluripotent cell proliferation and differentiation in extracellular matrices. *Drug Target Insights*, 2011. 5:1-9.
- 56. Fuller HR, Man NT, Lam le T, Shamanin VA, Androphy EJ, Morris GE. Valproate and bone loss: iTRAQ proteomics show that valproate reduces collagens and osteonectin in SMA cells. *J Proteome Res*, 2010; 9(8):4228-33.
- 57. Humphrey EL, Morris GE, Fuller HR. Valproate reduces collagen and osteonectin in cultured bone cells. *Epilepsy res*, 2013; 106(3):446-50.
- 58. Fan D, Miao J, Fan X, Wang Q, Sun M. Effects of valproic acid on bone mineral density and bone metabolism: A meta-analysis. *Seizure*, 2019; 73:56-63.
- 59. Diemar SS, Sejling AS, Eiken P, Ellegaard M, Ding M, Andersen NB, Jørgensen NR.Effects of carbamazepine, eslicarbazepine, valproic acid and levetiracetam on bone microarchitecture in rats. *Pharmacol rep*, 2020; 72(5):1323-1333.
- 60. Zhang X, Zhong R, Chen Q, Li M, Lin W, Cui L. Effect of carbamazepine on the bone health of people with epilepsy: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Int Med Res*, 2020; 48(3):300060520902608.
- Miziak B, Chroscinska-Krawczyk M, Czuczwar SJ. An update on the problem of osteoporosis in people with epilepsy taking antiepileptic drugs. *Expert Opin Drug Saf*, 2019; 18(8):679-689..
- 62. Oya K, Sakuma K, Esumi S, Hashimoto Y, Hatano M, Matsuda Y, Matsui Y, Miyake N, Nomura I, Okuya M, Iwata N, Kato M, Hashimoto R, Mishima K, Watanabe N, Kishi T. Efficacy and safety of lithium and lamotrigine for the maintenance treatment of clinically stable patients with bipolar disorder: A systematic review and meta-analysis of double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled trials with an enrichment design. *Neuropsychopharmacol Rep*, 2019; 39(3):241-6.

- 63. El-Haggar SM, Mostafa TM, Allah HMS, Akef GH. Levetiracetam and lamotrigine effects as mono- and polytherapy on bone mineral density in epileptic patients. *Arq Neuropsiquiatr*, 2018; 76(7):452-58.
- Brandenburg VM, Floege J. Adynamic bone disease-bone and beyond. *NDT Plus*, 2008;
   1(3):135-47.
- 65. Fratzl-Zelman N, Roschger P, Misof BM, Nawrot-Wawrzyniak K, Pötter-Lang S, Muschitz C, Resch H, Klaushofer K, Zwettler E. Fragility fractures in men with idiopathic osteoporosis are associated with undermineralization of the bone matrix without evidence of increased bone turnover. *Calcif Tissue Int*, 2011; 88(5):378-87.
- 66. Jette N, Lix LM, Metge CJ, Prior HJ, McChesney J, Leslie WD. Association of antiepileptic drugs with nontraumatic fractures: a population-based analysis. *Arch Neurol*, 2011; 68(1):107-12.
- 67. Cheng HH, Huang WC, Jeng SY. Anti-epileptic drugs associated with fractures in the elderly: a preliminary population-based study. *Curr Med Res Opin*, 2019; 35(5):903-7.
- 68. Radley DC, Finkelstein SN, Stafford RS. Off-label Prescribing Among Office-Based Physicians. *Arch Intern Med*, 2006; 166(9):1021-6.
- 69. Kuchenbuch M, Chemaly N, Henniene KMB, Kaminska A, Chiron C, Nabbout R. Offlabel use and manipulations of antiepileptic drugs in children: Analysis of the outpatient prescriptions in a tertiary center. *Epilepsy Behav*, 2018; 82:133-139.
- 70. Knezevic CE, Marzinke MA. Clinical Use and Monitoring of Antiepileptic Drugs. J Appl Lab Med, 2020; 3(1):115-127.

# Chapter 5: Discussion and Conclusion

### 5.1 Discussion

Given the robust evidence base exploring the relationship between unipolar depression and bone health, this mixed-methods, thesis by publication aimed to identify evidence at both a clinical and cellular level, regarding the interplay between bipolar disorder, anticonvulsant use and bone health. This project evaluated the existing epidemiological evidence investigating the association between bipolar disorder and bone health via a systematic review (Manuscript I and II), which was followed by two epidemiological studies (Manuscripts III and IV) investigating the association between anticonvulsant use and bone health (bone density, quality and fracture) in a population based sample of men and women drawn from the Barwon Statistical Division located in south eastern Australia.

In order to further shed light on the underlying mechanisms behind anticonvulsant-related bone loss reported in clinical and epidemiological studies, human *in vitro* models of OC and OB were employed to assess the direct actions of anticonvulsants on bone cell formation and function (Manuscript V). Since these research findings are discussed in detail in the individual manuscripts (Manuscript I-V), this final discussion aims to summarise key findings to explain how, together, they extend current research and provide a basis for further research.

Via a systematic review, literature investigating the association between bipolar disorder and bone health was identified, collated, evaluated and discussed. Three large, cohort studies met the predetermined criteria. Bipolar disorder was associated with a 20-80% higher fracture risk compared to those without, independent of age, sex, comorbidities and medication use. No previous studies investigating bone quantity or quality were identified. Two of the three identified studies included highlighted psychotropic use as an essential factor in this association. Given treatment is implicated in the psychiatric disorder-bone relationship and their use in the treatment of bipolar disorder, a cross-sectional study (Manuscript III) was conducted to investigate associations between anticonvulsant use and bone health (quantity and quality) in a large population-based sample of men and women, followed by a case-control study (Manuscript IV) to determine associations between anticonvulsant use and fracture.

As presented in Manuscripts III and IV, after adjustment for key confounders, all three bone endpoints were lower in men using anticonvulsants compared to non-users. In women, anticonvulsant users had lower hip BMD, BUA and increased fracture risk compared to nonusers. Previous work has predominately investigated the effects of anticonvulsant use on bone health in children and older adults being treated for epilepsy (216). However, this work has covered the full adult age-range, suggesting that an association with poor bone health may exist across the lifespan of an individual taking anticonvulsants.

Further, although both population-based studies had small numbers of anticonvulsant users, these numbers closely reflected prescription patterns in the region (217).

Including both classical and newer generation anticonvulsant drugs utilising *in vitro* models of human osteoclast- and osteoblasto- genesis demonstrated intra-class differences. Data suggest that VPA may uncouple bone remodelling, CBZ and LMT may decrease net bone turnover, while GBP appears to have little to no effect on bone cells *in vitro*. Such findings have the capacity to influence treatment choices and in turn are of great clinical significance.

#### **5.1.1 Strengths and Limitations**

An overall strength of this thesis by publication lies in the mixed-method design, which has provided a comprehensive understanding of this topic of interest. More specifically, the systematic review identified and evaluated three methodologically sound studies which investigated bipolar disorder and bone health in large administrative databases. Three authors contributed to an exhaustive screening, selection and scoring process, ensuring the fidelity of the synthesis of the extracted data. However, a paucity of published information in this research area limited the investigation of potential mediators of this association and clinical heterogeneity prevented a numerical synthesis.

The epidemiological studies included large, population-based samples of both men and women spanning the full adult range and a large number of confounding variables were able to be tested in statistical models. Limitations of these epidemiological studies include the inability to perform subgroup analysis of specific anticonvulsant agents to determine any potential differential effects (as seen in the *in vitro* studies) due to power limitations, the contribution of clinically diagnosed bipolar disorder to the relationships of interest and the ability to explore other potential underlying biological mechanisms such as inflammation and vitamin D status. The effect of behavioural manifestations during manic episodes were also not explored in this study since the required information was not collected from the participants. Furthermore, treatment compliance was not monitored, the cross-sectional study designs prevented temporal associations from being explored and unidentified confounding may have affected the findings. The strengths of the laboratory component included investigating the actions of anticonvulsants utilising a well-established human bone cell model (170) and contributing novel findings in an area of research previously conducted predominantly in animal models. In addition, tissue samples were sourced from the same region as the population-based studies and a wide

concentration range (10<sup>-3</sup>M to 10<sup>-8</sup>M) was employed, ensuring that no drug effects were missed. Research findings would be further strengthened by investigating drug actions in an increased number of independent donors to account for possible genetic variability.

#### **5.1.2 Future directions**

Given the epidemiological findings suggesting anticonvulsant use as a class are associated with detrimental effects on bone, at least for men, and that individual anticonvulsants within this broader class may have differential effects on bone cell formation and function, further exploration in larger population based studies are warranted to determine whether these differential effects translate to altered bone outcomes. Such findings have the capacity to influence treatment choice. Another future direction is exploring temporal associations between specific anticonvulsant agents and bone health across sex and age groups as well as the exploration of dose and duration of anticonvulsant use. Lastly, an exploration of disease versus treatment effects in the association with bone health is needed as are studies investigating bipolar disorder and its association and potentially increased resorptive of activity of OC, in conjunction with reduced OB differentiation caused by VPA warrant further exploration. Finally, observing the effects of anticonvulsants on bone health in an *in vivo* model may shed some light on additional factors (e.g. endocrine) that may be contributing to this association.

#### 5.2 Conclusions

In conclusion, this thesis by publication has provided evidence to suggest both bipolar disorder and anticonvulsant use are associated with poor bone health, with anticonvulsants showing potential intra-class differences on bone cell formation and function *in vitro*. Such findings have the capacity to influence treatment choices and in turn are of great clinical significance. While additional exploration into the effects of anticonvulsants over time is warranted, understanding the operative pathways to bone loss has the potential to suggest therapeutic interventions to mitigate this adverse event. Finally, taking all into consideration, it may be time for the regular monitoring of bone health in individuals diagnosed with bipolar disorder and/or taking anticonvulsants.

## References

- WHO. Mental Disorders Fact Sheet. https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/: World Health Organisation; 2018 [updated 09/04/2018. Available from: https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/mental-disorders
- Harper D. Achieving cost savings in bipolar disorder a preliminary evaluation. Bipolar Australia Limited; 2017.
- Forty L, Ulanova A, Jones L, Jones I, Gordon-Smith K, Fraser C, Farmer A, McGuffin P, Lewis CM, Hosang GM, Rivera M, Craddock N. Comorbid medical illness in bipolar disorder. *Br J Psychiatry*. 2014;205(6):465-72.
- 4. DE Hert M, Correll CU, Bobes J, Cetkovich-Bakmas M, Cohen D, Asai I, Detraux J, Gautam S, Möller HJ, Ndetei DM, Newcomer JW, Uwakwe R, Leucht S. Physical illness in patients with severe mental disorders. I. Prevalence, impact of medications and disparities in health care. *World Psychiatry*. 2011;10(1):52-77.
- Henry MJ, Pasco JA, Nicholson GC, Kotowicz MA. Prevalence of osteoporosis in Australian men and women: Geelong Osteoporosis Study. *Med J Aust.* 2011;195(6):321-2.
- Watts JJ, Abimanyi-Ochom J, Sanders KM. Osteoporosis costing all Australians A new burden of disease analysis – 2012 to 2022: Osteoporosis Australia; 2012 [Available from:http://www.osteoporosis.org.au/sites/default/files/files/Burden%20of%20Diseas e%20Analysis%202012-2022.pdf.
- Chandrasekaran V, Brennan-Olsen SL, Stuart AL, Pasco JA, Berk M, Hodge JM, Williams LJ. Bipolar disorder and bone health: a systematic review. *J Affect Disord*. 2019;249:262-9.
- Golden JC, Goethe JW, Woolley SB. Complex psychotropic polypharmacy in bipolar disorder across varying mood polarities: a prospective cohort study of 2712 inpatients. *J Affect Disord*. 2017;221:6-10.

- Rizzoli R, Cooper C, Reginster JY, Abrahamsen B, Adachi JD, Brandi ML, Bruyère O, Compston J, Ducy P, Ferrari S, Harvey NC, Kanis JA, Karsenty G, Laslop A, Rabenda V, Vestergaard P. Antidepressant medications and osteoporosis. *Bone*. 2012;51(3):606-13.
- Lee SH, Hsu WT, Lai CC, Esmaily-Fard A, Tsai YW, Chiu CC, Wang J, Chang SS, Lee CC. Use of antipsychotics increases the risk of fracture: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Osteoporos Int*. 2017;28(4):1167-1178.
- 11. Grunze H. Anticonvulsants in bipolar disorder. J Ment Health. 2010;19(2):127-41.
- 12. Mezuk B, Morden NE, Ganoczy D, Post EP, Kilbourne AM. Anticonvulsant use, bipolar disorder, and risk of fracture among older adults in the Veterans Health Administration. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry. 2010;18(3):245-55.
- Fan H-C, Lee H-S, Chang K-P, Lee Y-Y, Lai H-C, Hung P-L, Lee H-F, Chi C-S. The impact of anti-epileptic drugs on growth and bone metabolism. *Int J Mol Sci.* 2016;17(8):1242.
- Lee RH, Lyles KW, Colón-Emeric C. A review of the effect of anticonvulsant medications on bone mineral density and fracture risk. *Am J Geriatr Pharmacother*. 2010;8(1):34-46.
- 15. Berk M, Kapczinski F, Andreazza AC, Dean OM, Giorlando F, Maes M, Yücel M, Gama CS, Dodd S, Dean B, Magalhães PVS, Amminger P, McGorry P, Malhi GS. Pathways underlying neuroprogression in bipolar disorder: focus on inflammation, oxidative stress and neurotrophic factors. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* 2011;35(3):804-17.
- 16. Fusar-Poli P, Howes O, Bechdolf A, Borgwardt S. Mapping vulnerability to bipolar disorder: a systematic review and meta-analysis of neuroimaging studies. *J Psychiatry Neurosci.* 2012;37(3):170-84.

- 17. Merikangas KR, Jin R, He JP, Kessler RC, Lee S, Sampson NA, Viana MC, Andrade LH, Hu C, Karam EG, Ladea M, Medina-Mora ME, Ono Y, Posada-Villa J, Sagar R, Wells JE, Zarkov Z. Prevalence and correlates of bipolar spectrum disorder in the world mental health survey initiative. *Arch Gen Psychiatry*. 2011;68(3):241-51.
- 18. Murray CL, Lopez AD. Summary: Global burden of disease. Global burden of disease and injury series. Boston, MA, USA: The harvard school of public health, on behalf of the world health organization and the world bank; 1996.
- 19. Laxman KE, Lovibond KS, Hassan MK. Impact of bipolar disorder in employed populations. *Am J Manag Care*. 2008;14(11):757-64.
- 20. Fajutrao L, Locklear J, Priaulx L, Heyes L. A systematic review of the evidence of the burden of bipolar disorder in Europe. *Clin Pract Epidemiol Ment Health*. 2009;5:3.
- 21. Angst J, Azorin JM, Bowden CL, Perugi G, Vieta E, Gamma A, Young AH; BRIDGE Study Group. Prevalence and characteristics of undiagnosed bipolar disorders in patients with a major depressive episode: the BRIDGE study. *Arch Gen Psychiatry*. 2011;68(8):791-8.
- 22. Goodwin GM, Anderson I, Arango C, Bowden CL, Henry C, Mitchell PB, Nolen WA, Vieta E, Wittchen HU. ECNP consensus meeting. Bipolar depression. Nice, March 2007. Eur Neuropsychopharmacol. 2008;18(7):535-49.
- Phillips ML, Kupfer DJ. Bipolar disorder diagnosis: challenges and future directions. *Lancet.* 381(9878):1663-71.
- 24. Saunders KEA, Bilderbeck AC, Price J, Goodwin GM. Distinguishing bipolar disorder from borderline personality disorder: a study of current clinical practice. *Eur Psychiatry*. 2015;30(8):965-74.
- 25. Angst J. Bipolar disorders in DSM-5: strengths, problems and perspectives. *Int J Bipolar Disord*. 2013;1:12.

- 26. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders. 5th ed. Washington DC: American Psychiatric Association; 2013.
- Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders. 4th Edition, Text Revision ed.
   Arlington, VA: American Psychiatric Association; 2000.
- 28. Angst J. The bipolar spectrum. Br J Psychiatry 2007;190:189-91.
- 29. Scott J, Grunze H, Meyer TD, Nendick J, Watkins H, Ferrier N. A bipolar II cohort (ABC): The association of functional disability with gender and rapid cycling. *J Affect Disord*. 2015;185:204-8.
- 30. Regier DA, Kuhl EA, Kupfer DJ. The DSM-5: Classification and criteria changes. *World Psychiatry*. 2013;12(2):92-8.
- 31. Clemente AS, Diniz BS, Nicolato R, Kapczinski FP, Soares JC, Firmo JO, Castro-Costa É. Bipolar disorder prevalence: a systematic review and meta-analysis of the literature. *Braz J Psychiatry*. 2015;37:155-61.
- 32. Merikangas KR, Akiskal HS, Angst J, Greenberg PE, Hirschfeld RM, Petukhova M, Kessler RC. Lifetime and 12-month prevalence of bipolar spectrum disorder in the National Comorbidity Survey replication. *Arch Gen Psychiatry*. 2007;64(5):543-52.
- 33. Slade T, Johnston A, Oakley Browne MA, Andrews G, Whiteford H. 2007 National Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing: methods and key findings. *Aust N Z J Psychiatry*. 2009;43(7):594-605.
- 34. Macritchie K, Blackwood D. Neurobiological Theories of Bipolar Disorder. The Wiley-Blackwell Handbook of Mood Disorders: John Wiley & Sons Ltd; 2013. p. 311-24.
- 35. Rapoport SI, Basselin M, Kim H-W, Rao JS. Bipolar disorder and mechanisms of action of mood stabilizers. *Brain Res Rev.* 2009;61(2):185-209.

- 36. Ikeda M, Saito T, Kondo K, Iwata N. Genome-wide association studies of bipolar disorder: a systematic review of recent findings and their clinical implications. *Psychiatry Clin Neurosci.* 2018;72(2):52-63.
- Smoller JW, Finn CT. Family, twin, and adoption studies of bipolar disorder. *Am J Med Genet C Semin Med Genet*. 2003;123c(1):48-58.
- 38. Castano-Ramirez OM, Sepulveda-Arias JC, Duica K, Diaz Zuluaga AM, Vargas C, Lopez-Jaramillo C. Inflammatory markers in the staging of bipolar disorder: a systematic review of the literature. *Rev Colomb Psiquiatr*. 2018;47(2):119-28.
- 39. Rosenblat JD, Brietzke E, Mansur RB, Maruschak NA, Lee Y, McIntyre RS. Inflammation as a neurobiological substrate of cognitive impairment in bipolar disorder: evidence, pathophysiology and treatment implications. J Affect Disord. 2015;188:149-59.
- 40. Rosenblat JD, McIntyre RS. Bipolar disorder and inflammation. *Psychiatr Clin*. 2016;39(1):125-37.
- 41. Sayana P, Colpo GD, Simões LR, Giridharan VV, Teixeira AL, Quevedo J, Barichello T. A systematic review of evidence for the role of inflammatory biomarkers in bipolar patients. *J Psychiatr Res.* 2017;92:160-82.
- 42. Wadee AA, Kuschke RH, Wood LA, Berk M, Ichim L, Maes M. Serological observations in patients suffering from acute manic episodes. *Hum Psychopharmacol*. 2002;17(4):175-9.
- 43. Goldstein BI, Kemp DE, Soczynska JK, McIntyre RS. Inflammation and the phenomenology, pathophysiology, comorbidity, and treatment of bipolar disorder: a systematic review of the literature. *J Clin Psychiatry*. 2009;70(8):1078-90.

- 44. Brietzke E, Stertz L, Fernandes BS, Kauer-Sant'anna M, Mascarenhas M, Escosteguy Vargas A, Chies JA, Kapczinski F. Comparison of cytokine levels in depressed, manic and euthymic patients with bipolar disorder. *J Affect Disord*. 2009;116(3):214-7.
- 45. Munkholm K, Brauner JV, Kessing LV, Vinberg M. Cytokines in bipolar disorder vs. healthy control subjects: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Psychiatr Res*. 2013;47(9):1119-33.
- 46. Modabbernia A, Taslimi S, Brietzke E, Ashrafi M. Cytokine alterations in bipolar disorder: a meta-analysis of 30 studies. *Biol Psychiatry*. 2013;74(1):15-25.
- 47. Data-Franco J, Singh A, Popovic D, Ashton M, Berk M, Vieta E, Figueira ML, Dean OM. Beyond the therapeutic shackles of the monoamines: new mechanisms in bipolar disorder biology. *Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry*. 2017;72:73-86.
- 48. Rowland T, Perry BI, Upthegrove R, Barnes N, Chatterjee J, Gallacher D, Marwaha S. Neurotrophins, cytokines, oxidative stress mediators and mood state in bipolar disorder: systematic review and meta-analyses. *Br J Psychiatry*. 2018;213(3):514-25.
- 49. Goldsmith DR, Rapaport MH, Miller BJ. A meta-analysis of blood cytokine network alterations in psychiatric patients: comparisons between schizophrenia, bipolar disorder and depression. *Mol Psychiatry*. 2016;21(12):1696-709.
- 50. Valko M, Leibfritz D, Moncol J, Cronin MT, Mazur M, Telser J. Free radicals and antioxidants in normal physiological functions and human disease. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol.* 2007;39(1):44-84.
- 51. Berk M, Malhi GS, Gray LJ, Dean OM. The promise of N-acetylcysteine in neuropsychiatry. *Trends Pharmacol Sci.* 2013;34(3):167-77.
- 52. Andreazza AC, Kauer-Sant'anna M, Frey BN, Bond DJ, Kapczinski F, Young LT, Yatham LN. Oxidative stress markers in bipolar disorder: a meta-analysis. J Affect Disord. 2008;111(2-3):135-44.

- 53. Brown NC, Andreazza AC, Young LT. An updated meta-analysis of oxidative stress markers in bipolar disorder. *Psychiatry Res.* 2014;218(1-2):61-8.
- 54. Fattal O, Link J, Quinn K, Cohen BH, Franco K. Psychiatric comorbidity in 36 adults with mitochondrial cytopathies. *CNS Spectr*. 2007;12(6):429-38.
- 55. Inczedy-Farkas G, Remenyi V, Gal A, Varga Z, Balla P, Udvardy-Meszaros A, Bereznai B, Molnar MJ. Psychiatric symptoms of patients with primary mitochondrial DNA disorders. *Behav Brain Funct.* 2012;8:9.
- 56. Mancuso M, Orsucci D, Ienco EC, Pini E, Choub A, Siciliano G. Psychiatric involvement in adult patients with mitochondrial disease. *Neurol Sci.* 2013;34(1):71-4.
- 57. Kato T. Neurobiological basis of bipolar disorder: mitochondrial dysfunction hypothesis and beyond. *Schizophr Res.* 2017; 187:62-66
- 58. Suomalainen A, Majander A, Haltia M, Somer H, Lonnqvist J, Savontaus ML, Peltonen L. Multiple deletions of mitochondrial DNA in several tissues of a patient with severe retarded depression and familial progressive external ophthalmoplegia. *J Clin Invest.* 1992;90(1):61-6.
- 59. Dager SR, Friedman SD, Parow A, Demopulos C, Stoll AL, Lyoo IK, Dunner DL, Renshaw PF. Brain metabolic alterations in medication-free patients with bipolar disorder. *Arch Gen Psychiatry*. 2004;61(5):450-8.
- 60. Andreazza AC, Shao L, Wang JF, Young LT. Mitochondrial complex I activity and oxidative damage to mitochondrial proteins in the prefrontal cortex of patients with bipolar disorder. *Arch Gen Psychiatry*. 2010;67(4):360-8.
- 61. Cataldo AM, McPhie DL, Lange NT, Punzell S, Elmiligy S, Ye NZ, Froimowitz MP, Hassinger LC, Menesale EB, Sargent LW, Logan DJ, Carpenter AE, Cohen BM. Abnormalities in mitochondrial structure in cells from patients with bipolar disorder. *Am J Pathol.* 2010;177(2):575-85.

- 62. Rajkowska G, Halaris A, Selemon LD. Reductions in neuronal and glial density characterize the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex in bipolar disorder. *Biol Psychiatry*. 2001;49(9):741-52.
- 63. Vostrikov VM, Uranova NA, Orlovskaya DD. Deficit of perineuronal oligodendrocytes in the prefrontal cortex in schizophrenia and mood disorders. *Schizophr Res.* 2007;94(1-3):273-80.
- 64. Liu L, Schulz SC, Lee S, Reutiman TJ, Fatemi SH. Hippocampal CA1 pyramidal cell size is reduced in bipolar disorder. *Cell Mol Neurobiol*. 2007;27(3):351-8.
- 65. Regenold WT, Phatak P, Marano CM, Gearhart L, Viens CH, Hisley KC. Myelin staining of deep white matter in the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex in schizophrenia, bipolar disorder, and unipolar major depression. *Psychiatry Res.* 2007;151(3):179-88.
- 66. Bowley MP, Drevets WC, Ongur D, Price JL. Low glial numbers in the amygdala in major depressive disorder. *Biol Psychiatry*. 2002;52(5):404-12.
- 67. Hallahan B, Newell J, Soares JC, Brambilla P, Strakowski SM, Fleck DE, Kieseppä T, Altshuler LL, Fornito A, Malhi GS, McIntosh AM, Yurgelun-Todd DA, Labar KS, Sharma V, MacQueen GM, Murray RM, McDonald C. Structural magnetic resonance imaging in bipolar disorder: an international collaborative mega-analysis of individual adult patient data. *Biol Psychiatry*. 2011;69(4):326-35.
- 68. Yatham LN, Kusumakar V, Calabrese JR, Rao R, Scarrow G, Kroeker G. Third generation anticonvulsants in bipolar disorder: a review of efficacy and summary of clinical recommendations. *J Clin Psychiatry*. 2002;63(4):275-83.
- 69. Hilty DM, Leamon MH, Lim RF, Kelly RH, Hales RE. A review of bipolar disorder in adults. *Psychiatry (Edgmont)*. 2006;3(9):43-55.
- 70. Goodwin FK, Ghaemi SN. Bipolar disorder. *Dialogues Clin Neurosci*. 1999;1(1):41-51.

- 71. Brown KM, Tracy DK. Lithium: the pharmacodynamic actions of the amazing ion. *Ther Adv Psychopharm*. 2013;3(3):163-76.
- 72. Grof P, Müller-Oerlinghausen B. A critical appraisal of lithium's efficacy and effectiveness: the last 60 years. *Bipolar Disord*. 2009; 11 Suppl 2:10-9.
- 73. Berk M, Dandash O, Daglas R, Cotton SM, Allott K, Fornito A, Suo C, Klauser P, Liberg B, Henry L, Macneil C, Hasty M, McGorry P, Pantelis C, Yücel M. Neuroprotection after a first episode of mania: a randomized controlled maintenance trial comparing the effects of lithium and quetiapine on grey and white matter volume. *Transl Psychiatry*. 2017;7(1):e1011.
- 74. Coryell W. Maintenance treatment in bipolar disorder: a reassessment of lithium as the first choice. *Bipolar Disord*. 2009;11:77-83.
- 75. Vestergaard P, Rejnmark L, Mosekilde L. Reduced relative risk of fractures among users of lithium. *Calcif Tissue Int.* 2005;77(1):1-8.
- 76. Levy NA, Janicak PG. Calcium channel antagonists for the treatment of bipolar disorder. *Bipolar Disord*. 2000;2(2):108-19.
- 77. Cipriani A, Reid K, Young AH, Macritchie K, Geddes J. Valproic acid, valproate and divalproex in the maintenance treatment of bipolar disorder. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2013(10):Cd003196.
- 78. Grunze H, Schlösser S, Amann B, Walden J. Anticonvulsant drugs in bipolar disorder. *Dialogues Clin Neurosci.* 1999;1(1):24-40.
- 79. Ramachandraih CT, Subramanyam N, Bar KJ, Baker G, Yeragani VK. Antidepressants: From MAOIs to SSRIs and more. *Indian J Psychiatry*. 2011;53(2):180-2.
- 80. Pacher P, Kecskemeti V. Trends in the development of new antidepressants. Is there a light at the end of the tunnel? *Curr Med Chem.* 2004;11(7):925-43.

- 81. Lopez-Munoz F, Alamo C. Monoaminergic neurotransmission: the history of the discovery of antidepressants from 1950s until today. *Curr Pharm Des.* 2009;15(14):1563-86.
- 82. Arroll B, Macgillivray S, Ogston S, Reid I, Sullivan F, Williams B, Crombie I. Efficacy and tolerability of tricyclic antidepressants and SSRIs compared with placebo for treatment of depression in primary care: a meta-analysis. *Ann Fam Med.* 2005;3(5):449-56.
- 83. Feighner JP. Mechanism of action of antidepressant medications. *J Clin Psychiatry*. 1999;60 Suppl 4:4-11; discussion 2-3.
- 84. Ventimiglia J, Kalali AH, McIntyre R. Treatment of bipolar disorder. *Psychiatry* (*Edgmont*). 2009;6(10):12-4.
- 85. Gelenberg AJ, Hopkins HS. Antipsychotics in bipolar disorder. J Clin Psychiatry. 1996;57 Suppl 9:49-52.
- 86. Blair DT, Dauner A. Extrapyramidal symptoms are serious side-effects of antipsychotic and other drugs. *Nurse Pract.* 1992;17(11):56, 62-4, 7.
- 87. Meltzer HY, Massey BW. The role of serotonin receptors in the action of atypical antipsychotic drugs. *Curr Opin Pharmacol.* 2011;11(1):59-67.
- 88. Cipriani A, Barbui C, Salanti G, Rendell J, Brown R, Stockton S, et al. Comparative efficacy and acceptability of antimanic drugs in acute mania: a multiple-treatments meta-analysis. *Lancet*. 2011;378(9799):1306-15.
- Young LT. What is the best treatment for bipolar depression? *J Psychiatry Neurosci*. 2008;33(6):487-8.
- 90. Glue P, Herbison P. Comparative efficacy and acceptability of combined antipsychotics and mood stabilizers versus individual drug classes for acute mania: network meta-analysis. *Aust N Z J Psychiatry*. 2015;49(12):1215-20.

- 91. Lambert PA, Carraz G, Borselli S, Bouchardy M. [Dipropylacetamide in the treatment of manic-depressive psychosis]. *Encephale*. 1975;1(1):25-31.
- 92. Lambert PA. The use of valpromide in affective disorders (acute and prophylactic therapies). In: Pichot P, Berner P, Wolf R, Thau K, editors. Psychiatry the State of the Art: Volume 3 Pharmacopsychiatry. Boston, MA: Springer US; 1985. p. 825-8.
- 93. Mukherjee S, Sackeim HA, Schnur DB. Electroconvulsive therapy of acute manic episodes: a review of 50 years' experience. *Am J Psychiatry*. 1994;151(2):169-76.
- 94. Brodie MJ. Antiepileptic drug therapy the story so far. Seizure. 2010;19(10):650-5.
- 95. Okuma T, Kishimoto A. A history of investigation on the mood stabilizing effect of carbamazepine in Japan. *Psychiatry Clin Neurosci.* 1998;52(1):3-12.
- 96. Okuma T, Kishimoto A, Inoue K, Matsumoto H, Ogura A. Anti-manic and prophylactic effects of carbamazepine (Tegretol) on manic depressive psychosis. A preliminary report. *Folia Psychiatr Neurol Jpn.* 1973;27(4):283-97.
- 97. Harris M, Chandran S, Chakraborty N, Healy D. Mood-stabilizers: the archeology of the concept. *Bipolar disord*. 2003;5(6):446-52.
- 98. Ballenger JC, Post RM. Carbamazepine in manic-depressive illness: a new treatment. *Am J Psychiatry*. 1980;137(7):782-90.
- 99. Post RM, Rubinow DR, Ballenger JC. Conditioning and sensitisation in the longitudinal course of affective illness. *Br J Psychiatry*. 1986;149:191-201.
- 100. Silberman EK, Post RM, Nurnberger J, Theodore W, Boulenger JP. Transient sensory, cognitive and affective phenomena in affective illness. A comparison with complex partial epilepsy. *Br J Psychiatry*. 1985;146:81-9.
- 101. Altamura CA, Lietti, L., Dobrea, C., Benatti, B., Arici, C., Dell'aOsso, B. Mood stabilizers for patients with bipolar disorder: the state of the art. *Expert Rev Neurother*. 2011;11(1):85.

- 102. Humphrey EL, Morris GE, Fuller HR. Valproate reduces collagen and osteonectin in cultured bone cells. *Epilepsy Res.* 2013;106(3):446-50.
- Pack AM, Morrell MJ. Adverse effects of antiepileptic drugs on bone structure:
  epidemiology, mechanisms and therapeutic implications. *CNS drugs*. 2001;15(8):633-42.
- 104. Johannessen Landmark C. Antiepileptic drugs in non-epilepsy disorders: relations between mechanisms of action and clinical efficacy. *CNS drugs*. 2008;22(1):27-47.
- 105. Macdonald RL, Kelly KM. Antiepileptic drug mechanisms of action. *Epilepsia*.1993;34 Suppl 5:S1-8.
- Peacock M. Calcium metabolism in health and disease. *Clin J Am Soc Nephrol.*2010;5(Supplement 1):S23-S30.
- 107. Keck PE, McElroy, S.L. Antiepileptic drugs for bipolar disorder: are there any clear winners? Current Psychiatry. 2002;1(1):18-24.
- 108. Wang PW, Ketter TA, Becker OV, Nowakowska C. New anticonvulsant medication uses in bipolar disorder. *CNS Spectr.* 2003;8(12):930-2, 41-7.
- 109. Tayem YI, Jahrami HA, Ali MK, Hattab SW. Ambulatory pharmacotherapy of five psychiatric disorders in Bahrain: a descriptive study. *Psychiatr Q*. 2020;91(2):289-98.
- 110. Bauer M, Glenn T, Alda M, Sagduyu K, Marsh W, Grof P, et al. Drug treatment patterns in bipolar disorder: analysis of long-term self-reported data. *Int J Bipolar Disord*. 2013;1:5-.
- 111. Musetti L, Tundo A, Benedetti A, Massimetti G, Cambiali E, Pergentini I, Del Grande C, Dell'Osso L. Lithium, valproate, and carbamazepine prescribing patterns for

long-term treatment of bipolar I and II disorders: a prospective study. *Hum Psychopharmacol.* 2018;33(6):e2676.

- 112. Grunze H, Vieta E, Goodwin GM, Bowden C, Licht RW, Möller HJ, Kasper S; WFSBP Task Force on Treatment Guidelines for Bipolar Disorders. The World Federation of Societies of Biological Psychiatry (WFSBP) guidelines for the biological treatment of bipolar disorders: update 2012 on the long-term treatment of bipolar disorder. *World J Biol Psychiatry*. 2013;14(3):154-219.
- 113. Ceron-Litvoc D, Soares BG, Geddes J, Litvoc J, de Lima MS. Comparison of carbamazepine and lithium in treatment of bipolar disorder: a systematic review of randomized controlled trials. *Hum Psychopharmacol.* 2009;24(1):19-28.
- Atmaca M. Valproate and neuroprotective effects for bipolar disorder. *Int Rev Psychiatry*. 2009;21(4):410-3.
- 115. Rosenberg G. The mechanisms of action of valproate in neuropsychiatric disorders: can we see the forest for the trees? *Cell Mol Life Sci.* 2007;64(16):2090-103.
- 116. Lee R, Lyles K, Sloane R, Colon-Emeric C. The association of newer anticonvulsant medications and bone mineral density. *Endocr Pract.* 2012:1-22.
- 117. Lee RH, Lyles, K.W., Colon-Emeric, C. A review of the effect of anticonvulsant medications on bone mineral density and fracture risk. *Am J Geriatr Pharmacother*. 2010;8(1):34-46.
- 118. Whiteford HA, Degenhardt L, Rehm J, Baxter AJ, Ferrari AJ, Erskine HE, Charlson FJ, Norman RE, Flaxman AD, Johns N, Burstein R, Murray CJL, Vos T. Global burden of disease attributable to mental and substance use disorders: findings from the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. *Lancet*. 2013;382(9904):1575-86.
- 119. Parker GB. Comorbidities in bipolar disorder: models and management. *Med JAust.* 2010;193(4):18.

- 120. Kupfer DJ. The increasing medical burden in bipolar disorder. *JAMA*. 2005;293(20):2528-30.
- 121. Parks J, Svendsen D, Singer P, Foti M. Morbidity and Mortality in People with Serious Mental Illness 66 Canal Center Plaza, Suite 302, Alexandria VA 22314 National Association of State Mental Health Program Directors (NASMHPD) Medical Directors Council 2006.
- 122. Sylvia LG, Shelton RC, Kemp DE, Bernstein EE, Friedman ES, Brody BD, McElroy SL, Singh V, Tohen M, Bowden CL, Ketter TA, Deckersbach T, Thase ME, Reilly-Harrington NA, Nierenberg AA, Rabideau DJ, Kinrys G, Kocsis JH, Bobo WV, Kamali M, McInnis MG, Calabrese JR. Medical burden in bipolar disorder: findings from the Clinical and Health Outcomes Initiative in Comparative Effectiveness for Bipolar Disorder study (Bipolar CHOICE). *Bipolar Disord*. 2015;17(2):212-23.
- 123. Hossain S, Mainali P, Bhimanadham NN, Imran S, Ahmad N, Patel RS. Medical and psychiatric comorbidities in bipolar disorder: insights from national inpatient population-based study. *Cureus*. 2019;11(9):e5636.
- Iwagami M, Mansfield KE, Hayes JF, Walters K, Osborn DP, Smeeth L, Nitsch D, Tomlinson LA. Severe mental illness and chronic kidney disease: a cross-sectional study in the United Kingdom. *Clin Epidemiol.* 2018;10:421-9.
- Jann MW. Diagnosis and treatment of bipolar disorders in adults: a review of the evidence on pharmacologic treatments. *Am Health Drug Benefits*. 2014;7(9):489-99.
- 126. Smith JNP, Calvi LM. Current concepts in bone marrow microenvironmental regulation of hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells. *Stem cells*. 2013;31(6):1044-50.
- 127. Charles JF, Aliprantis AO. Osteoclasts: more than 'bone eaters'. *Trends Mol Med.* 2014;20(8):449-59.

- 128. Florencio-Silva R, Sasso GR, Sasso-Cerri E, Simões MJ, Cerri PS. Biology of Bone Tissue: Structure, Function, and Factors That Influence Bone Cells. *Biomed Res Int.* 2015;2015:17.
- 129. Parra-Torres AY, Valdés-Flores M, Orozco L, Velázquez-Cruz R. Molecular Aspects of Bone Remodeling. 2013-05-15. [Available from: https://www.intechopen.com/books/topics-in-osteoporosis/molecular-aspects-of-boneremodeling]
- Bonewald LF, Johnson ML. Osteocytes, mechanosensing and Wnt signaling.
   *Bone*. 2008;42(4):606-15.
- Crockett JC, Rogers MJ, Coxon FP, Hocking LJ, Helfrich MH. Bone remodelling at a glance. *J Cell Sci.* 2011;124(Pt 7):991-8.
- Rochefort GY, Pallu S, Benhamou CL. Osteocyte: the unrecognized side of bone tissue. *Osteoporos Int.* 2010;21(9):1457-69.
- Boyce BF, Xing L. The RANKL/RANK/OPG pathway. *Curr Osteoporos Rep.* 2007;5(3):98-104.
- Raggatt LJ, Partridge NC. Cellular and molecular mechanisms of bone remodeling. *J Biol Chem.* 2010;285(33):25103-8.
- Macdonald G. Harrison's Internal Medicine, 17th edition. by A. S. Fauci, D.
  L. Kasper, D. L. Longo, E. Braunwald, S. L. Hauser, J. L. Jameson and J. Loscalzo. *Intern Med J.* 2008;38(12):932-.
- DiGirolamo DJ, Clemens TL, Kousteni S. The skeleton as an endocrine organ. *Nat Rev Rheumatol.* 2012;8(11):674-83.
- 137. Xu F, Teitelbaum SL. Osteoclasts: new insights. *Bone Research*. 2013;1:11.
- 138. Cho SW. Role of osteal macrophages in bone metabolism. *J Pathol Transl Med*.2015;49(2):102-4.

- Matsuo K, Irie N. Osteoclast-osteoblast communication. Arch Biochem Biophys. 2008;473(2):201-9.
- 140. Orimo H. The mechanism of mineralization and the role of alkaline phosphatase in health and disease. *J Nippon Med Sch.* 2010;77(1):4-12.
- 141. Papaioannou A, Kennedy CC, Cranney A, Hawker G, Brown JP, Kaiser SM, Leslie WD, O'Brien CJ, Sawka AM, Khan A, Siminoski K, Tarulli G, Webster D, McGowan J, Adachi JD. Risk factors for low BMD in healthy men age 50 years or older: a systematic review. *Osteoporos Int.* 2009;20(4):507-18.
- 142. Karaguzel G, Holick MF. Diagnosis and treatment of osteopenia. *Rev Endocr Metab Dis*. 2010;11(4):237-51.
- 143. Wade SW, Strader, C., Fitzpatrick, L. A., Anthony, M. S., O'Malley, C. D. Estimating prevalence of osteoporosis: examples from industrialized countries. *Arch Osteoporos*. 2014;9(1):1-10.
- 144. Bone Health and Osteoporosis: A Report of the Surgeon General. Rockville (MD); 2004.
- 145. Wu Q, Liu, J., Gallegos-Orozco, J. F., Hentz, J. G. Depression, fracture risk, and bone loss: a meta-analysis of cohort studies. *Osteoporos Int*. 2010;21(10):1627-35.
- 146. Aloumanis K, Mavroudis, K. The "depressive" face of osteoporosis and the "osteoporotic" face of depression. *Hormones (Athens)*. 2013;12(3):350-62.
- Qiu L, Yang Q, Sun N, Li D, Zhao Y, Li X, Gong Y, Lv C, Yin X. Association between depression and the risk for fracture: a meta-analysis and systematic review.
   *BMC Psychiatry*. 2018;18(1):336-.
- 148. Cizza G, Primma, S., Coyle, M.,Gourgiotis, L., Csako, G. Depression and osteoporosis: a research synthesis with meta-analysis. *Horm Metab Res.* 2010;42(7):467-82.

- Schweiger JU, Schweiger, U., Hüppe, M., Kahl, K.G., Greggersen, W.,
  Fassbinder, E. Bone density and depressive disorder: a meta-analysis. *Brain Behav*.
  2016:n/a-n/a.
- 150. Newman SC, Bland RC. Mortality in a cohort of patients with schizophrenia: a record linkage study. *Can J Psychiatry*. 1991;36(4):239-45.
- Marques AH, Silverman MN, Sternberg EM. Glucocorticoid dysregulations and their clinical correlates. From receptors to therapeutics. *Ann N Y Acad Sci.* 2009;1179:1-18.
- 152. Belvederi Murri M, Prestia D, Mondelli V, Pariante C, Patti S, Olivieri B, Arzani C, Masotti M, Respino M, Antonioli M, Vassallo L, Serafini G, Perna G, Pompili M, Amore M. The HPA axis in bipolar disorder: Systematic review and metaanalysis. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. 2016;63:327-42.
- 153. Fornaro M, Iovieno N, Clementi N, Boscaro M, Paggi F, Balercia G, Fava M, Papakostas GI. Diagnosis of co-morbid axis-I psychiatric disorders among women with newly diagnosed, untreated endocrine disorders. *World J Biol Psychiatry*. 2010;11(8):991-6.
- 154. Kim S, Park YM. Serum prolactin and macroprolactin levels among outpatients with major depressive disorder following the administration of selective serotonin-reuptake inhibitors: a cross-sectional pilot study. *PLoS One*. 2013;8(12):e82749.
- 155. Gomez L, Stubbs B, Shirazi A, Vancampfort D, Gaughran F, Lally J. Lower bone mineral density at the hip and lumbar spine in people with psychosis versus controls: a comprehensive review and skeletal site-specific meta-analysis. *Curr Osteoporos Rep.* 2016;14(6):249-59.
- 156. Holt RI. Osteoporosis in people with severe mental illness: A forgotten condition. *Maturitas*. 2010;67(1):1-2.

- 157. Carvalho AF, Sharma MS, Brunoni AR, Vieta E, Fava GA. The safety, tolerability and risks associated with the use of newer generation antidepressant drugs: a critical review of the literature. *Psychother Psychosom.* 2016;85(5):270-88.
- Schweiger JU, Schweiger U, Hüppe M, Kahl KG, Greggersen W, Jauch-Chara K, Fassbinder E. The use of antidepressive agents and bone mineral density in women: a meta-analysis. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* 2018;15(7):1373.
- 159. Italiano D, Spina E, de Leon J. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic interactions between antiepileptics and antidepressants. *Expert Opin Drug Metab Toxicol.* 2014;10(11):1457-89.
- Pichler EM, Hattwich G, Grunze H, Muehlbacher M. Safety and tolerability of anticonvulsant medication in bipolar disorder. *Expert Opin. Drug Saf.* 2015;14(11):1703-24.
- 161. Kilbourne AM, Cornelius JR, Han X, Pincus HA, Shad M, Salloum I, Conigliaro J, Haas GL. Burden of general medical conditions among individuals with bipolar disorder. *Bipolar Disord*. 2004;6(5):368-73.
- 162. Cui Z, Meng X, Zhuang S, Liu Z, Zhou F, Tian Y. Schizophrenia, Bipolar disorder, and Alzheimer's disease are not causal factors of bone mineral density: a Mendelian randomization analysis. *Calcif Tissue Int.* 2019.
- 163. Wu Q, Bencaz AF, Hentz JG, Crowell MD. Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor treatment and risk of fractures: a meta-analysis of cohort and case-control studies. *Osteoporos Int.* 2012;23(1):365-75.
- 164. Wu Q, Qu W, Crowell MD, Hentz JG, Frey KA. Tricyclic antidepressant use and risk of fractures: a meta-analysis of cohort and case-control studies. *J Bone Miner Res.* 2013;28(4):753-63.

- 165. Bruyere O, Reginster, J.Y. Osteoporosis in patients taking selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors: a focus on fracture outcome. *Endocrine*. 2015;48(1):65-8.
- 166. Vestergaard P, Rejnmark L, Mosekilde L. Anxiolytics, sedatives, antidepressants, neuroleptics and the risk of fracture. *Osteoporos Int.* 2006;17(6):807-16.
- 167. Vestergaard P, Rejnmark L, Mosekilde L. Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors and other antidepressants and risk of fracture. *Calcif Tissue Int.* 2008;82(2):92-101.
- 168. Bliziotes M. Update in serotonin and bone. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2010;95(9):4124-32.
- 169. Yadav VK, Ryu JH, Suda N, Tanaka KF, Gingrich JA, Schütz G, Glorieux FH, Chiang CY, Zajac JD, Insogna KL, Mann JJ, Hen R, Ducy P, Karsenty G. Lrp5 controls bone formation by inhibiting serotonin synthesis in the duodenum. *Cell*. 2008;135(5):825-37.
- 170. Hodge JM, Wang Y, Berk M, Collier FM, Fernandes TJ, Constable MJ, Pasco JA, Dodd S, Nicholson GC, Kennedy RL, Williams LJ. Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors inhibit human osteoclast and osteoblast formation and function. *Biol Psychiatry*. 2013;74(1):32-9.
- 171. Battaglino R, Vokes M, Schulze-Späte U, Sharma A, Graves D, Kohler T, Müller R, Yoganathan S, Stashenko P. Fluoxetine treatment increases trabecular bone formation in mice. *J Cell Biochem.* 2007;100(6):1387-94.
- Gustafsson BI, Westbroek I, Waarsing JH, Waldum H, Solligård E, Brunsvik
  A, Dimmen S, van Leeuwen JP, Weinans H, Syversen U. Long-term serotonin administration leads to higher bone mineral density, affects bone architecture, and leads to higher femoral bone stiffness in rats. *J Cell Biochem.* 2006;97(6):1283-91.

- Bonnet N, Bernard P, Beaupied H, Bizot JC, Trovero F, Courteix D, Benhamou
   CL. Various effects of antidepressant drugs on bone microarchitecture, mechanical
   properties and bone remodeling. *Toxicol Appl Pharm.* 2007;221(1):111-8
- 174. Miller R. Mechanisms of action of antipsychotic drugs of different classes, refractoriness to therapeutic effects of classical neuroleptics, and individual variation in sensitivity to their actions: Part I. *Current neuropharmacology*. 2009; 7(4), 302–314.
- 175. Marston L, Nazareth I, Petersen I, Walters K, Osborn DP. Prescribing of antipsychotics in UK primary care: a cohort study. *BMJ Open.* 2014 Dec 18;4(12):e006135.
- 176. Seshadri M, Elsemary A, Thalitaya MD, Chikodzore L, Nagalingam P. Study on the prescribing patterns of antipsychotic medication in a rural England Community Mental Health Team. Psychiatr Danub. 2017 Sep;29(Suppl 3):524-529.
- 177. Pratt N, Roughead EE, Ramsay E, Salter A, Ryan P. Risk of hospitalization for hip fracture and pneumonia associated with antipsychotic prescribing in the elderly: a self-controlled case-series analysis in an Australian health care claims database. *Drug Saf.* 2011;34(7):567-75.
- 178. Kishimoto T, De Hert M, Carlson HE, Manu P, Correll CU. Osteoporosis and fracture risk in people with schizophrenia. *Curr Opin Psychiatry*. 2012;25(5):415-29.
- Woolcott JC, Richardson KJ, Wiens MO, Patel B, Marin J, Khan KM, Marra CA. Meta-analysis of the impact of 9 medication classes on falls in elderly persons.
   *Arch Intern Med.* 2009;169(21):1952-60.
- Sorensen HJ, Jensen SO, Nielsen J. Schizophrenia, antipsychotics and risk of hip fracture: a population-based analysis. *Eur Neuropsychopharmacol.* 2013;23(8):872-8.

- 181. Rigler SK, Shireman TI, Cook-Wiens GJ, Ellerbeck EF, Whittle JC, Mehr DR, Mahnken JD. Fracture risk in nursing home residents initiating antipsychotic medications. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2013;61(5):715-22.
- 182. Oderda LH, Young JR, Asche CV, Pepper GA. Psychotropic-related hip fractures: meta-analysis of first-generation and second-generation antidepressant and antipsychotic drugs. *Ann Pharmacother*. 2012;46(7-8):917-28.
- 183. Wang M, Hou R, Jian J, Mi G, Qiu H, Cao B, Tang M. Effects of antipsychotics on bone mineral density and prolactin levels in patients with schizophrenia: a 12-month prospective study. *Hum Psychopharmacol*. 2014;29(2):183-9.
- 184. Clapham E, Bodén R, Reutfors J, Svensson T, Ramcharran D, Qiu H, Kieler H, Bahmanyar S. Exposure to risperidone versus other antipsychotics and risk of osteoporosis-related fractures: a population-based study. *Acta Psychiatr Scand*. 2020;141(1):74-83.
- Seeman P. Atypical antipsychotics: mechanism of action. *Can J Psychiatry*. 2002;47(1):27-38.
- 186. Stubbs B, De Hert M, Sepehry AA, Correll CU, Mitchell AJ, Soundy A, Detraux J, Vancampfort D. A meta-analysis of prevalence estimates and moderators of low bone mass in people with schizophrenia. *Acta Psychiatr Scand.* 2014;130(6):470-86.
- 187. Graham SM, Howgate D, Anderson W, Howes C, Heliotis M, Mantalaris A, Tsiridis E, Tsapakis E. Risk of osteoporosis and fracture incidence in patients on antipsychotic medication. *Expert Opin Drug Saf.* 2011;10(4):575-602.
- 188. Seriwatanachai D, Krishnamra N, van Leeuwen JP. Evidence for direct effects of prolactin on human osteoblasts: Inhibition of cell growth and mineralization. *J Cell Biochem*. 2009;107(4):677-85.

- 189. Costa JL, Smith G, Watson M, Lin JM, Callon K, Gamble G, Cheng A, Vickers MH, Shepherd PR, Cornish J, Grey A. The atypical anti-psychotic clozapine decreases bone mass in rats in vivo. *Schizophr Res.* 2011;126(1-3):291-7.
- 190. Motyl KJ, Dick-de-Paula I, Maloney AE, Lotinun S, Bornstein S, de Paula FJ, Baron R, Houseknecht KL, Rosen CJ. Trabecular bone loss after administration of the second-generation antipsychotic risperidone is independent of weight gain. *Bone*. 2012;50(2):490-8.
- 191. Sackett G, Unis A, Crouthamel B. Some Effects of Risperidone and Quetiapine on Growth Parameters and Hormone Levels in Young Pigtail Macaques. *J Child Adol Psychop.* 2010;20(6):489-93.
- 192. Valmadrid C, Voorhees C, Litt B, Schneyer CR. Practice patterns of neurologists regarding bone and mineral effects of antiepileptic drug therapy. *Arch Neurol.* 2001;58(9):1369-74.
- Farhat G, Yamout B, Mikati MA, Demirjian S, Sawaya R, El-Hajj Fuleihan G.
  Effect of antiepileptic drugs on bone density in ambulatory patients. *Neurology*. 2002;58(9):1348-53.
- 194. Baldessarini RJ, Leahy L, Arcona S, Gause D, Zhang W, Hennen J. Patterns of psychotropic drug prescription for U.S. patients with diagnoses of bipolar disorders. *Psychiatr Serv.* 2007;58(1):85-91.
- 195. Meier C, Kraenzlin ME. Antiepileptics and bone health. *Ther Adv Musculoskelet Dis.* 2011;3(5):235-43.
- 196. Fu J, Peng L, Li J, Tao T, Chen Y. Effects of Second-Generation Antiepileptic Drugs Compared to First-Generation Antiepileptic Drugs on Bone Metabolism in Patients with Epilepsy: A Meta-Analysis. *Horm Metab Res.* 2019;51(8):511-21.

- 197. Fan D, Miao J, Fan X, Wang Q, Sun M. Effects of valproic acid on bone mineral density and bone metabolism: A meta-analysis. *Seizure*. 2019;73:56-63.
- 198. Fuller HR, Man NT, Lam le T, Shamanin VA, Androphy EJ, Morris GE. Valproate and bone loss: iTRAQ proteomics show that valproate reduces collagens and osteonectin in SMA cells. *J Proteome Res.* 2010;9(8):4228-33.
- 199. Feldkamp J, Becker A, Witte OW, Scharff D, Scherbaum WA. Long-term anticonvulsant therapy leads to low bone mineral density--evidence for direct drug effects of phenytoin and carbamazepine on human osteoblast-like cells. *Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes*. 2000;108(1):37-43.
- 200. Rocha S, Ferraz R, Prudêncio C, Fernandes MH, Costa-Rodrigues J.
   Differential effects of antiepileptic drugs on human bone cells. *J Cell Physiol*.
   2019;234(11):19691-701.
- 201. Fitzpatrick LA. Pathophysiology of bone loss in patients receiving anticonvulsant therapy. *Epilepsy Behav.* 2004;5 Suppl 2:S3-15.
- 202. Ali, II, Schuh L, Barkley GL, Gates JR. Antiepileptic drugs and reduced bone mineral density. *Epilepsy Behav.* 2004;5(3):296-300.
- 203. Chen H, Deshpande AD, Jiang R, Martin BC. An epidemiological investigation of off-label anticonvulsant drug use in the Georgia Medicaid population. *Pharmacoepidemiol Drug Saf.* 2005;14(9):629-38.
- 204. Radley DC, Finkelstein SN, Stafford RS. Off-label Prescribing Among Office-Based Physicians. Archives of Internal Medicine. 2006;166(9):1021-6.
- Pasco JA, Nicholson GC, Kotowicz MA. Cohort profile: Geelong Osteoporosis
   Study. *Int J Epidemiol.* 2012;41(6):1565-75.
- 206. Economos CD, Sacheck JM, Wacker W, Shea K, Naumova EN. Precision of Lunar Achilles+ bone quality measurements: time dependency and multiple machine use in field studies. *Br J Radiol.* 2007;80(959):919-25.
- 207. MIMS [Internet]. [cited 13/03/2020]. Available from: https://www.mims.com.au/index.php/about-mims/about-mims-overview.
- 208. Giles GG, PD I. Dietary Questionnaire for Epidemiological Studies (Version 2).Melbourne: The Cancer Council Victoria; 1996.
- 209. Wheeler C, Rutishauser I, Conn J, O'Dea K. Reproducibility of a meal-based food frequency questionnaire. The influence of format and time interval between questionnaires. *Eur J Clin Nutr.* 1994;48(11):795-809.
- 210. Stuart AL, Pasco JA, Brennan-Olsen SL, Berk M, Betson AG, Bennett KE, Timney EN, Williams LJ. Sample selection and reasons for non-participation in the PRedictors and Outcomes of incident FRACtures (PROFRAC) study. *J Public Health Res.* 2019;8(1):1475-.
- Pasco JA, Henry MJ, Gaudry TM, Nicholson GC, Kotowicz MA. Identification of incident fractures: the Geelong Osteoporosis Study. *Aust N Z J Psychiatry*. 1999;29(2):203-6.
- 212. Ainsworth BE, Haskell WL, Leon AS, Jacobs DR, Montoye HJ, Sallis JF, Paffenbarger RS Jr. Compendium of physical activities: classification of energy costs of human physical activities. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* 1993;25(1):71-80.
- 213. Hodge JM, Kirkland MA, Aitken CJ, Waugh CM, Myers DE, Lopez CM, Adams BE, Nicholson GC. Osteoclastic potential of human CFU-GM: biphasic effect of GM-CSF. *J Bone Miner Res.* 2004;19(2):190-9.
- 214. Fernandes TJ, Hodge JM, Singh PP, Eeles DG, Collier FM, Holten I, EbelingPR, Nicholson GC, Quinn JM. Cord blood-derived macrophage-lineage cells rapidly

stimulate osteoblastic maturation in mesenchymal stem cells in a glycoprotein-130 dependent manner. *PloS one*. 2013;8(9):e73266.

- 215. Walker EC, McGregor NE, Poulton IJ, Solano M, Pompolo S, Fernandes TJ, Constable MJ, Nicholson GC, Zhang JG, Nicola NA, Gillespie MT, Martin TJ, Sims NA. Oncostatin M promotes bone formation independently of resorption when signaling through leukemia inhibitory factor receptor in mice. *J Clin Invest*. 2010;120(2):582-92.
- Arora E, Singh H, Gupta YK. Impact of antiepileptic drugs on bone health: Need for monitoring, treatment, and prevention strategies. *Fam Med Prim Care Rev.* 2016;5(2):248-53.
- Hollingworth SA, Eadie MJ. Antiepileptic drugs in Australia: 2002-2007.
  *Pharmacoepidemiol Drug Saf.* 2010;19(1):82-9.